Synacor, Inc. Form S-1/A January 30, 2012 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on January 30, 2012.

Registration No. 333-178049

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 6

ТО

Form S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

SYNACOR, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

Delaware

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) 7370 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 40 La Riviere Drive, Suite 300 **16-1542712** (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

Buffalo, NY 14202

(716) 853-1362

(Address, including zip code and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

Ronald N. Frankel

President and Chief Executive Officer

Synacor, Inc.

40 La Riviere Drive, Suite 300

Buffalo, NY 14202

(716) 853-1362

(Name, address, including zip code and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Scott Dettmer, Esq. Brian Hutchings, Esq. Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP 220 West 42nd Street, 21st Floor New York, New York 10036 (212) 730-8133 Steven L. Grossman, Esq. O Melveny & Myers, LLP 1999 Avenue of the Stars, 7th Floor Los Angeles, California 90067 (310) 553-6700

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, check the following box. "

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer "

Non-accelerated filer x (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

			Proposed Maximum	
Title of Each Class of	Amount to be	Proposed Maximum Offering Price	Aggregate Offering	Amount of
Securities to be Registered	Registered (1)	per Share	Price (2)	Registration Fee (3)
Common stock, par value \$0.01 per share	7,840,895	\$12.00	\$94,090,740	\$10,873

(1) Includes shares of common stock that may be purchased by the underwriters to cover over-allotments, if any.

(2) Estimated solely for the purpose of computing the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(a) under the Securities Act.

(3) Of the total fee, \$2,278 will be paid concurrently with the filing of this amendment, and \$5,947 was paid concurrently with the initial filing of this registration statement. Pursuant to Rule 457(p) under the Securities Act, the registration fee was offset by the \$2,648 registration fee previously paid by the registrant, Synacor, Inc., in connection with the registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-145077) initially filed by the registrant on August 2, 2007 and subsequently withdrawn.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

a 11 ·

Accelerated filer

Smaller reporting company

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We and the selling stockholders may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion

Preliminary Prospectus dated January 30, 2012

PROSPECTUS

6,818,170 Shares

Common Stock

This is Synacor, Inc. s initial public offering. We are selling 5,454,545 shares of our common stock, and the selling stockholders are selling 1,363,625 shares of our common stock. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares to be offered by the selling stockholders.

We expect the public offering price to be between \$10.00 and \$12.00 per share. Currently, no public market exists for the shares. After pricing of the offering, we expect that the shares will trade on The NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol SYNC.

Investing in the common stock involves risks that are described in the <u>Risk Factors</u> section beginning on page 12 of this prospectus.

	Per Share	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to the selling stockholders	\$	\$

The underwriters may also exercise their option to purchase up to an additional 1,022,725 shares of which 311,096 shares are from us and 711,629 shares from the selling stockholders, at the public offering price less the underwriting discount, for 30 days after the date of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The shares will be ready for delivery on or about , 2012.

BofA Merrill Lynch

Citigroup

Stifel Nicolaus Weisel

BMO Capital Markets

Needham & Company, LLC

Oppenheimer & Co.

The date of this prospectus is February , 2012.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	12
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	32
Use of Proceeds	34
Dividend Policy	34
Capitalization	35
Dilution	37
Selected Financial Data	39
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	43
Business	71
<u>Management</u>	86
Transactions with Related Persons, Promoters and Certain Control Persons	118
Principal and Selling Stockholders	121
Description of Capital Stock	126
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	130
Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders of our Common Stock	133
Underwriting	137
Legal Matters	143
Experts	143
Where You Can Find Additional Information	143
Index to the Financial Statements	F-1

i

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained in greater detail elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary does not contain all the information you should consider before investing in our common stock. You should carefully read the entire prospectus, including Risk Factors and our financial statements and related notes, before making an investment decision. Unless the context otherwise requires, we use the terms Synacor, the company, we, us and our in this prospectus to refer to Synacor, Inc. All share and per share information relating to our common stock in this prospectus has been adjusted to reflect a 1-for-2 reverse stock split immediately prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Our Business

We are a leading provider of authentication and aggregation solutions for delivery of online content and services. We deliver our solutions as a set of services through our hosted and managed platform, enabling cable and telecom service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers to provide the online content and services that their consumers increasingly demand. Our platform allows our customers to package a wide array of online content and services with their high-speed Internet, communications, television and other offerings. Our customers offer our services under their own brands on Internet-enabled devices such as PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs. As of December 31, 2011, our high-speed Internet service provider customers used our platform to offer an engaging Internet experience to over 25% of the estimated 79 million United States high-speed Internet households.

Our hosted and managed platform allows our customers to enhance their consumers online experience. Individuals are spending more time consuming online content at home and on the go, and as a result, it has become increasingly important for our customers to provide consumers with choice, a personalized experience and seamless, single sign-on, access to online content and services. We believe the increased functionality we offer through our platform results in an enhanced experience for consumers and a broadened relationship between our customers and their consumers, both of which increase the traffic associated with our platform. This increased traffic creates an opportunity, through our revenue-share agreements, for increased monetization for both us and our customers.

Our platform provides single sign-on capability, enabling consumers to seamlessly sign in and consume packaged online content and services from numerous programmers and content providers. These services include e-mail, security, online games, music and authentication of TV Everywhere, a technology enabling consumers with applicable rights to access on-demand television online via multiple devices including PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs. We enable our customers to up-sell a menu of content and services to their consumers either on a pay-per-view basis or as a new service tier added to their existing subscription relationship.

Our customers direct consumers to their branded websites, which comprise the consumer-facing components of our platform, where consumers have access to the online content and services available to them at their respective subscription levels. We monetize the online traffic generated by these consumers through search and display advertising. We also charge fees for value added services delivered through our platform. Our business model creates deep customer relationships: as we monetize our customers online traffic, we share a portion of this revenue with our customers, resulting in a mutually beneficial partnership.

We have historically experienced growth in the number of consumers whose online traffic can generate search and display advertising revenues through our platform. The number of these consumers who are subscribers through our high-speed Internet customers has increased from 5.2 million in December 2006 to 9.5 million in December 2009 to 21.8 million in December 2011. These subscribers, along with other consumers,

such as those attributable to our consumer electronics manufacturer customer, have driven a 127% increase in average monthly unique visitors to our customers websites, a 118% increase in average monthly search queries by consumers on our platform and a 77% increase in average monthly advertising impressions, each on a comparative quarterly basis from the first quarter of 2010 through the end of 2011.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, our revenue was \$62.1 million, which represented a 29.3% increase over \$48.0 million in the same period in 2010. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, our net income was \$2.2 million, compared to a net loss of \$3.2 million in the same period in 2010. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, adjusted EBITDA was \$4.9 million compared to \$(0.5) million over the same period in 2010. Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure, and thus should be considered in addition to, not as substitute for, or superior to, measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with GAAP. For additional information on adjusted EBITDA, including its limitations, and for a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, for each of these periods, see Selected Financial Data.

Market Overview

According to a June 2011 report published by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, or PwC, from 2006 through 2010, high-speed Internet penetration (measured on a household basis) has increased substantially both within the United States and globally, from 46% and 18% to 69% and 34%, respectively. This represents an increase from 50 million subscribers with high-speed Internet to 79 million subscribers in the United States, and from 248 million subscribers to 490 million subscribers globally. Individuals are spending more time online driven by a growing selection of online services, higher bandwidth speeds, the increased amount of content available online and the societal shift towards virtual socialization. This growth in Internet usage has driven advertisers to expand their reach and market to these consumers who are increasingly spending their time online. According to the PwC report, Internet advertising is expected to continue to grow rapidly, with United States search advertising revenue growing at an average rate of approximately 10% per annum from 2011 to 2015, and United States display advertising in the United States is expected to grow from \$21 billion in 2011 to \$31 billion in 2015.

High-speed Internet service providers have continuously upgraded their networks in recent years, providing users with significantly faster connection speeds and enabling online access through multiple types of devices, thus reinforcing and enabling the growth in Internet usage. These higher speeds and increased number of platforms have resulted in an increased number of services available online. In addition, the proliferation of new types of connected mobile devices, such as smartphones and tablets, has enabled consumers to increase the amount and type of content they consume online. Rapid innovations in technology have made it possible for users to easily transition between smartphones, tablets, laptops and desktops, thereby significantly increasing the total amount of time spent online and the quality of the viewing experience.

The rapid growth of online content offerings across a multitude of websites and applications, while embraced by consumers, has also created a new challenge, as consumers sometimes find it difficult to ascertain which online content they already have rights to access. Furthermore, the disaggregation of content forces consumers to sign on across multiple online platforms, making it cumbersome for them to access authorized content. Consumers want a simplified solution that allows them to sign on once and view all of their content in a seamless manner.

Increasingly available Internet connectivity, increases in high-speed Internet penetration and speed, and the expansion of online video content services, have driven explosive growth in consumption of video content delivered over the Internet to televisions, computers, tablets and smartphones, more commonly referred to as over-the-top (OTT). Nevertheless, the OTT landscape remains highly fragmented, making specific content often difficult to find or consume. We believe high-speed Internet providers that also provide television services face a growing threat of disintermediation from these OTT providers, and are increasingly seeking compelling solutions to help them compete.

The Synacor Solution

Our customers face a number of challenges, including responding to changing consumer preferences, maintaining relevance in the face of increasing competitive pressure, addressing OTT and finding new ways to increase their average revenue per subscriber. We tailored our platform to provide solutions to these challenges and to enable our customers to:

Broaden relationships with consumers. We provide our customers with a platform that enables multiple touch points with consumers and increases engagement through an extensive offering of online content and services across multiple devices.

Increase monetization. We enable our customers to generate additional revenue by monetizing their consumer Internet traffic and packaging value added services which we partner with them to provide.

Deliver a compelling consumer experience. Our platform simplifies the consumer Internet experience by packaging online content and services with the goal of providing consumers easy access to the content they are entitled to receive anytime, anywhere, on any device.

Our Strengths

Well positioned in large and growing market. The market for Internet-delivered content has grown rapidly over the past several years. We believe we are one of the only companies that has a platform solution with the scale and functionality to allow the largest high-speed Internet service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers to develop or expand their online video or other online content offerings.

Established customer relationships. We have long-term relationships with many of our customers which, together with what we believe is a high cost of switching (from our platform to another solution), have resulted in very low levels of customer turnover over time. While we derive a substantial majority of our revenue from a small number of customers, the majority of our revenue attributable to our established customers is generated through search and display advertising. Consumer search and page view behavior patterns on our platform have historically followed consistent patterns as our customer turnover and historically consistent search and page view behavior patterns. The combination of established customer relationships, low customer turnover and historically consistent search and page view behavior patterns has generally provided us with a high level of visibility on our search and display advertising revenue once a new customer is brought online.

Flexible and easily integrated solution. Our flexible platform allows our customers to package content that meets the specific requirements of their consumers. We designed our platform to fully integrate with our customers billing and subscriber management systems, enabling consumers to access content and services that they are authorized to receive across multiple devices. Our integration also provides our customers with an opportunity to package, cross-sell and up-sell premium content and additional tiers of service to their consumers.

Robust platform at scale. We benefit from scalable technology, our customers large subscriber base and extensive relationships with content providers. By applying our proprietary platform and investment in research and development, we are able to offer our services to new and existing customers on what we believe are highly competitive terms. As a result, we believe our customers benefit from the decrease in capital expenditures and ongoing maintenance expense required to implement and operate their own platform. In addition, we believe that our scale enables us to obtain more favorable terms from third parties (such as search and display advertising partners) than our customers could obtain on their own. Finally, our customers large subscriber base draws many programmers and content providers with whom we have content licensing agreements. We believe that our economies of scale make it difficult for our customers to cost-effectively develop comparable solutions in-house or for a competitor to replicate our comprehensive suite of solutions.

Large and engaged consumer base. Over the three months ended December 31, 2011, we had an average of 18.7 million unique visitors per month, as measured by comScore. These unique visitor levels represent a large and engaged consumer base that has developed as we have attracted new customers and added more content and services to our platform. We have the ability to target specific consumer segments, enabling us to attract advertisers seeking to target specific local and national audiences.

Our Strategy

We intend to:

Increase penetration and monetization of existing customers.

Acquire new customers.

Continue to invest in platform enhancements and technology solutions.

Expand internationally.

Risks Related to Our Business

Our business is subject to a number of risks that you should be aware of before making an investment decision. These risks are discussed more fully in Risk Factors beginning on page 12.

Some of these risks are:

We have a history of significant net losses and may not be profitable in future periods.

Google Inc., or Google, accounts for a significant portion of our revenue, and any loss of, or diminution in, our business relationship with Google would materially and adversely affect our financial performance.

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from a small number of customers, and a loss of any of these customers would likely negatively affect our financial performance.

Our sales growth will be adversely affected if we are unable to expand the breadth of our services and products or to introduce new services and products on a timely basis.

The market for Internet-based services and products in which we operate is highly competitive, and if we cannot compete effectively, our business may be harmed.

Recent Developments

Financial Data and Key Business Metrics

Estimated Financial Data

We present below certain estimated financial data for the three months and the year ended December 31, 2011.

Our revenue for the year ended December 31, 2011 is preliminarily estimated to be between \$90.6 million and \$91.0 million, an increase of between 36.9% and 37.5% from revenue of \$66.2 million for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010. Our revenue for the three months ended December 31, 2011 is preliminarily estimated to be between \$28.5 million and \$28.9 million, an increase of between 56.6% and 58.8% from revenue of \$18.2 million for the three months ended December 31, 2010. The preliminarily estimated increase in revenue for the year and the fourth quarter is primarily related to increased search queries and advertising impressions on our platform, driven in part by the growth of new customers on our platform.

Our income from operations for the year ended December 31, 2011 is preliminarily estimated to be between \$3.8 million and \$4.2 million, compared to a loss from operations of \$3.3 million in the year ended December 31, 2010. Our income from operations for the three months ended December 31, 2011 is preliminarily estimated to be between \$1.5 million and \$1.9 million, compared to a loss from operations of \$0.3 million in the three months ended December 31, 2010. The improvement in income from operations during the foregoing periods was driven principally by the growth in revenue during those periods. During these periods, our estimated cost of revenue increased broadly in line with our revenue growth as most of these costs are associated with the sharing of revenue with our customers. Our estimated operating expenses as a percentage of revenue decreased both year-over-year and quarter-over-quarter.

The above financial data are preliminary, based upon our estimates and subject to completion of our financial closing procedures. Moreover, these data have been prepared on the basis of currently available information by, and are the responsibility of, management. Our independent registered public accounting firm, Deloitte & Touche LLP, has not audited or reviewed, and does not express an opinion with respect to, these data. This summary is not a comprehensive statement of our financial results for this period and our actual results may differ materially from these estimates due to the completion of our financial closing procedures, final adjustments and other developments that may arise between now and the time the financial results for this period are finalized.

Key Business Metrics

During the three months ended December 31, 2011, we had an average of 18.7 million unique visitors per month, as measured by comScore. During the same period, search queries averaged 81.7 million per month and advertising impressions averaged 2.8 billion per month. For additional information about our key business metrics, including results for prior periods and how our key business metrics are defined and measured, see Summary Financial and Other Data below as well as Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Business Metrics.

Acquisition of Carbyn Assets

In January 2012, we acquired the assets of Carbyn, Inc., or Carbyn, an Ontario, Canada-based company. The assets acquired are principally comprised of mobile device software and technology and other intellectual property, which we expect to enhance our efforts in the development of next generation web applications for mobile devices. We agreed to pay Carbyn up to \$1.1 million for the acquired assets, of which \$600,000 was paid upon consummation of the acquisition. We will pay Carbyn the remaining \$500,000 in April 2013 unless such amount is offset in satisfaction of certain indemnification obligations of Carbyn. In addition, we hired seven employees from Carbyn who have accepted employment with Synacor Canada, Inc., a newly-formed and wholly-owned subsidiary of Synacor, Inc. The acquisition and its impact on the balance sheet and results of operations is not material to Synacor.

Our History and Corporate Information

Synacor was originally formed as a New York corporation in January 1998 with the name Chek, Inc., or Chek. Chek, an Internet messaging technology provider, designed and managed a proprietary messaging platform that supported the hosting of branded e-mail and time management applications. In December 2000, Chek acquired MyPersonal.com, Inc., or MyPersonal, through a recapitalization and stock swap and changed its name to CKMP, Inc. MyPersonal developed white-label Internet community portals and built and managed a flexible platform for delivering content-rich, branded portals to affinity groups with a focus on the educational marketplace. In July 2001, CKMP, Inc. changed its name to Synacor, Inc., and in November 2002, Synacor re-incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware. MyPersonal remained a subsidiary of Synacor until May 2007 when it was dissolved. As of the date of this prospectus, Synacor has one subsidiary, Synacor Canada, Inc., an Ontario corporation which is wholly owned.

Our corporate headquarters are located at 40 La Riviere Drive, Suite 300, Buffalo, New York 14202. Our telephone number is (716) 853-1362. Our website address is *www.synacor.com*. Information contained on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus, and you should not consider information contained on our website to be part of this prospectus or in deciding whether to invest in our common stock.

Synacor[®] and other trademarks of Synacor appearing in this prospectus are the property of Synacor. All other service marks, trademarks and trade names appearing in this prospectus are the property of their respective holders. We do not intend our use or display of other companies trade names or trademarks to imply a relationship with, or endorsement or sponsorship of us by, these other companies.

Industry Data

We make statements in this prospectus about our industry, including statements about historical and projected future high-speed Internet subscribers and usage and online advertising expenditures. We have derived this information from reports and analyses prepared by third-party market research firms, including the following: PwC, Cisco Systems, Inc., or Cisco, Google AdSense, DoubleClick, comScore and Veronis Suhler Stevenson, or VSS.

Key Business Metrics

In addition to the line items in our financial statements, we regularly review a number of business metrics related to Internet traffic and search and display advertising to evaluate our business, determine the allocation of resources and make decisions regarding business strategies. Specifically, we measure our business by using the following key business metrics: unique visitors, search queries and advertising impressions. We believe information on these metrics is useful for investors and analysts to understand the underlying trends in our business. For a description of how our key business metrics are defined and measured, see the section titled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Business Metrics.

The Offering Common stock offered by Synacor 5.454.545 shares Common stock offered by the selling stockholders 1,363,625 shares Common stock to be outstanding after this offering 25,583,027 shares Overallotment option offered by Synacor 311,096 shares 711,629 shares Overallotment option offered by the selling stockholders Use of proceeds We intend to use our net proceeds from this offering for working capital and other general corporate purposes. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds to acquire other businesses, products or technologies. We do not have agreements or commitments for any specific acquisitions at this time. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the shares to be offered by the selling stockholders. See Use of Proceeds. We do not anticipate paying cash dividends for the foreseeable future. See Dividend Dividend policy Policy. SYNC Proposed trading symbol The number of shares of our common stock to be outstanding following this offering is based on 20,128,482 shares of our common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2011, which assumes the conversion of all outstanding shares of our preferred stock, but excludes:

5,082,776 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of options outstanding as of December 31, 2011 at a weighted average exercise price of \$2.14 per share; and

1,000,000 shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. Unless otherwise indicated, this prospectus reflects and assumes the following:

a 3-for-1 forward split of our common stock that became effective July 31, 2008;

the automatic conversion of all outstanding shares of our preferred stock into 17,395,136 shares of common stock concurrently with the closing of the offering;

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

the filing of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and the adoption of our amended and restated bylaws immediately prior to the closing of this offering;

no exercise by the underwriters of their option to purchase up to an additional 311,096 shares from Synacor and an additional 711,629 shares from the selling stockholders in the offering; and

a 1-for-2 reverse stock split of our common stock immediately prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Summary Financial and Other Data

The following tables summarize the financial and other data for our business for the periods presented. You should read this summary financial data in conjunction with Selected Financial Data, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our financial statements and related notes, all included elsewhere in this prospectus.

We derived the summary financial data for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010 and as of December 31, 2009 and 2010 from our audited financial statements and related notes, which are included in this prospectus. The summary financial data for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2011 and as of September 30, 2011 are derived from our unaudited condensed financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus. We have prepared the unaudited financial data on the same basis as the audited financial statements. We have included, in our opinion, all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, that we consider necessary for a fair presentation of the financial information set forth in those statements. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results that should be expected in the future, and our interim results are not necessarily indicative of the full year.

The pro forma basic and diluted net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders data for the year ended December 31, 2010 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 reflect the conversion of all of our outstanding shares of preferred stock into 17,395,136 shares of common stock in connection with this offering. See Note 1 of Notes to the Financial Statements and Note 1 of Notes to the Condensed Financial Statements Unaudited for an explanation of the method used to determine the number of shares used in computing pro forma basic and diluted net income (loss) per share.

		Ye: 2008	ear Ended December 31, 2009 2010					Nine Mor Septen 2010	ths En 1ber 30	
Statements of Operations Data:			(i	n thousands	excep	t share and pe	r-sha	re data)		
Revenue	\$	52,571	\$	60,798	\$	66,232	\$	48,041	\$	62,115
Costs and operating expenses:										
Cost of revenue (1)		28,575		34,074		36,703		26,907		32,872
Research and development (1)(2)		12,783		13,627		18,494		13,710		14,270
Sales and marketing (2)		5,732		5,591		6,211		4,597		5,811
General and administrative (1)(2)		4,997		4,966		5,656		3,941		4,887
Withdrawn initial public offering expenses		3,405								
Depreciation		1,574		2,005		2,506		1,884		1,950
Other operating expenses		1,121								
Total costs and operating expenses		58,187		60,263		69,570		51,039		59,790
Income (loss) from operations		(5,616)		535		(3,338)		(2,998)		2,325
Other income (expense)		156		69		(2)		(17)		(18)
Interest expense		294		285		240		189		64
Income (loss) before income taxes		(5,754)		319		(3,580)		(3,204)		2,243
Provision for income taxes		10		15		11		18		55
		10		10				10		00
Net income (loss)		(5,764)		304		(3,591)		(3,222)		2,188
Undistributed earnings allocated to preferred stockholders				279						1,903
Net income (loss) attributable to common										
stockholders	\$	(5,764)	\$	25	\$	(3,591)	\$	(3,222)	\$	285
Net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:										
Basic	\$	(3.41)	\$	0.01	\$	(1.93)	\$	(1.74)	\$	0.14
	¢	(2.41)	¢	0.01	¢	(1.02)	¢	(1.7.4)	Φ	0.10
Diluted	\$	(3.41)	\$	0.01	\$	(1.93)	\$	(1.74)	\$	0.10
Weighted average shares used to compute net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:										
Basic	1	,690,458	1,	,814,029		1,865,294	1	,855,565	2	2,006,739
Diluted	1	,690,458	22	,293,068		1,865,294	1	,855,565	22	2,433,359
Pro forma net income (loss) per share attributable to										
common stockholders:										
Basic					\$	(0.19)			\$	0.11
Diluted					\$	(0.19)			\$	0.10
Pro forma weighted average shares used to compute net income (loss) per share attributable to common stackholdere										
stockholders:					- 1	0.260.420			10	401 075
Basic					1	9,260,430			19	,401,875

Diluted

19,260,430

Notes:

- (1) Exclusive of depreciation shown separately.
- (2) Includes stock-based compensation as follows:

	Year Ended December 31,							Nine Months Ended September 30,			
	2008		2009		2009 2010		2010		1 ,		
Research and development	\$	221	\$	252	(in the	ousands) 398	\$	278	\$	205	
Sales and marketing		142		189		202		140		141	
General and administrative		305		460		268		187		294	

		Y	Ended December 3		Nine Mont Septem					
		2008	2009 20		2010	2010			2011	
Other Data:										
Adjusted EBITDA (1) (2)	\$	(3,374)	\$	3,441	\$	36	\$	(509)	\$	4,915
Unique Visitors (3) (4)		7,647,917		8,320,500		8,235,583		8,551,444		13,250,013
Search Queries (3) (5)	3	314,039,915		383,871,812		453,687,989		326,658,368		503,476,341
Advertising Impressions (3) (6)	9,4	32,921,273	1	6,549,485,330	1	8,832,969,669	1	3,769,460,560	19	9,461,422,855

Notes:

- (1) We define adjusted EBITDA as net income (loss), plus: provision for income taxes, interest expense, other (income) expense, depreciation, and stock-based compensation. Please see Adjusted EBITDA below for more information and for a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.
- (2) In thousands.
- (3) Please see the section titled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Business Metrics for additional information on unique visitors, search queries and advertising impressions, including how we define and measure these key business metrics.
- (4) Reflects the number of unique visitors to our customers websites computed on an average monthly basis during the applicable period.
- (5) Reflects the total number of search queries during the applicable period.
- (6) Reflects the total number of advertising impressions during the applicable period.

The following table sets forth balance sheet data as of December 31, 2009 and 2010 on an actual basis and as of September 30, 2011:

on an actual basis;

on a pro forma basis to give effect to the automatic conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into common stock concurrently with the closing of this offering; and

on a pro forma as adjusted basis to give effect to (i) the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into common stock concurrently with the closing of this offering and (ii) the receipt of the estimated net proceeds from the sale of 5,454,545 shares of common stock offered by us in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share, which is the midpoint of the range of the initial public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and the filing of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation immediately prior to the closing of this offering.

		As Decem		s	Septer	As of nber 30, 2	011			
		2009 2010		2009 2010 Actual (in thousan]	Pro Forma		Pro orma As djusted
Balance Sheet Data:										
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	10,462	\$	5,412	\$	7,253	\$	7,253	\$	60,392
Trade receivables, net		7,773		9,654		12,004		12,004		12,004
Property and equipment, net		6,631		7,110		7,377		7,377		7,377
Total assets		26,004		24,327		28,801		28,801		81,940
Long-term bank financing and capital lease obligations		1,247		1,203		1,501		1,501		1,501
Convertible preferred stock		28,432		28,432		28,432				

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

Total stockholders	equity
--------------------	--------

13,053	10,156	13,278	13,278	66,417
--------	--------	--------	--------	--------

Adjusted EBITDA

To provide investors with additional information regarding our financial results, we have disclosed within this prospectus adjusted EBITDA, a non-GAAP financial measure. We have provided a reconciliation below of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure.

We have included adjusted EBITDA in this prospectus because it is a key measure used by our management and board of directors to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends, to prepare and approve our annual budget and to develop short- and long-term operational plans. In particular, the exclusion of certain expenses in calculating adjusted EBITDA can provide a useful measure for period-to-period comparisons of our core business. Additionally, adjusted EBITDA is a key financial measure used by the compensation committee of our board of directors in connection with the payment of bonuses to our executive officers. Accordingly, we believe that adjusted EBITDA provides useful information to investors and others in understanding and evaluating our operating results in the same manner as our management and board of directors.

Our use of adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP. Some of these limitations are:

although depreciation is a non-cash charge, the assets being depreciated may have to be replaced in the future, and adjusted EBITDA does not reflect capital expenditure requirements for such replacements or for new capital expenditure requirements;

adjusted EBITDA does not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;

adjusted EBITDA does not consider the potentially dilutive impact of equity-based compensation;

adjusted EBITDA does not reflect tax payments that may represent a reduction in cash available to us; and

other companies, including companies in our industry, may calculate adjusted EBITDA differently, which reduces its usefulness as a comparative measure.

Because of these limitations, you should consider adjusted EBITDA alongside other financial performance measures, including various cash flow metrics, net income (loss) and our other GAAP results. The following table presents a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss) for each of the periods indicated:

		Year Ended December 31,							hs En ber 30	
	2			2009 (i		2010 (in thousands)		2010		2011
Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA:										
Net income (loss)	\$	(5,764)	\$	304	\$	(3,591)	\$	(3,222)	\$	2,188
Provision for income taxes		10		15		11		18		55
Interest expense		294		285		240		189		64
Other (income) expense (1)		(156)		(69)		2		17		18
Depreciation		1,574		2,005		2,506		1,884		1,950
Stock-based compensation		668		901		868		605		640
-										
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	(3,374)	\$	3,441	\$	36	\$	(509)	\$	4,915

Note:

(1) Other (income) expense consists primarily of interest income earned and foreign exchange gains and losses.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the following risk factors and all other information contained in this prospectus before deciding to invest in our common stock. If any of the following events actually occur or risks actually materialize, our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In that case, the trading price of our common stock could decline, and you might lose some or all of your investment.

Risks Related to Our Business

We have a history of significant net losses and may not be profitable in future periods.

We have incurred significant losses in each year of operation other than 2009, including a net loss of \$5.8 million in 2008 and a net loss of \$3.6 million in 2010. Our net income in 2009 was \$0.3 million, and our net income in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 was \$2.2 million. We expect that our expenses will increase in future periods as we implement initiatives designed to grow our business including, among other things, the development and marketing of new services and products, licensing of content, expansion of our infrastructure, international expansion and general and administrative expenses associated with being a public company. If our revenue does not sufficiently increase to offset these expected increases in operating expenses, we may incur significant losses and may not be profitable. Our revenue growth in recent periods may not be indicative of our future performance. In fact, in future periods, our revenue could decline. Accordingly, we may not be able to achieve profitability in the future. Any failure to achieve profitability may materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations, as well as the trading price of our common stock.

Our search advertising partner, Google, accounts for a significant portion of our revenue, and any loss of, or diminution in, our business relationship with Google would materially and adversely affect our financial performance.

We rely on traffic on our platform to generate search and display advertising revenue, a substantial portion of which is derived from text-based links to advertisers websites as a result of Internet searches. We have a revenue-sharing relationship with Google under which we include a Google-branded search tool on our customers websites. When a consumer makes a search request using this tool, we deliver it to Google, and Google returns search results to us that include advertiser-sponsored links. If the consumer clicks on a sponsored link, Google receives payment from the sponsor of that link and shares a portion of that payment with us. We then typically share a portion of that payment with the applicable customer. Our Google-related search advertising revenue attributable to our customers, which consists of the portion of the payment from the sponsor that Google shares with us, accounted for approximately 48%, 45% and 49% of our revenue in 2008, 2009 and 2010, or \$25.0 million, \$27.7 million and \$32.6 million, respectively, and approximately 55% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$34.0 million. Our agreement with Google expires in February 2014 unless we and Google mutually elect to renew it. Additionally, Google may terminate our agreement if we experience a change in control or enter into an agreement providing for a change in control, if we do not maintain certain search and display advertising revenue levels, or upon the two-year anniversary of the agreement, in February 2013. The consummation of this offering will not constitute a change in control for this purpose. If advertisers were to discontinue their advertising via Internet searches, if Google s revenue from search-based advertising were to decrease, if Google s share of the search revenue were to be increased or if our agreement with Google were to be terminated for any reason or renewed on less favorable terms, our business, financial condition and results of operations would be materially and adversely affected.

A loss of any significant customer could negatively affect our financial performance.

We derive a substantial portion of our revenue from a small number of customers. For example, revenue attributable to two customers, Charter Communications Inc., or Charter, and CenturyLink, Inc., or CenturyLink (including our revenue attributable to Qwest Communications International, Inc., or Qwest, which merged with

CenturyLink in April 2011), together accounted for approximately 65%, 62% and 60% of our revenue for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, or \$34.3 million, \$37.8 million and \$39.8 million, respectively. Revenue attributable to each of these customers accounted for 20% or more in each such period. In addition, revenue attributable to Charter, CenturyLink (including revenue attributable to Qwest) and Toshiba America Information Systems, Inc., or Toshiba, together accounted for approximately 63% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$39.1 million, with revenue attributable to two of these customers each accounting for 20% or more in such period and revenue attributable to the third customer accounting for more than 10% in such period. Revenue attributable to these customers includes the subscriber-based revenue earned directly from them, as well as the search and display advertising revenue earned through our relationships with our advertising partners, such as Google, based on traffic generated from our customers websites.

Our contracts with our customers generally have an initial term of approximately two to three years from the launch of their websites and frequently provide for one or more automatic renewal terms of one to two years each. Our agreement with Embarq Management Company, or Embarq, a subsidiary of CenturyLink, is currently in such a renewal term. If any one of these key contracts is not renewed or is otherwise terminated, or if revenue from these significant customers declines because of competitive or other reasons, our revenue would decline and our ability to achieve or sustain profitability would be impaired. In addition to loss of subscriber-based revenue, including website and paid content sales, we would also lose significant revenue from the related search and display advertising services that we provide.

Many individuals are using devices other than personal computers and software applications other than Internet browsers to access the Internet. If users of these devices and software applications do not widely adopt the applications and other solutions we develop for them, our business could be adversely affected.

The number of people who access the Internet through devices other than PCs, including tablets, smartphones and connected TVs, has increased dramatically in the past few years and is projected to continue to increase. Similarly, individuals are increasingly accessing the Internet through applications, or apps, other than Internet browsers, such as those available for download through Apple Inc. s App Store and the Android Market. While we are developing solutions to these alternative means of accessing the Internet, including through our acquisition of mobile device software and technology from Carbyn in January 2012, we do not currently offer our customers and their subscribers a wide variety of apps and other non-browser solutions. Additionally, as new devices and new apps are continually being released, it is difficult to predict the problems we may encounter in developing new versions of our apps and other solutions for use on these alternative devices and apps, and we may need to devote significant resources to the creation, support and maintenance of such apps and solutions. If users of these devices and apps do not widely adopt the apps and other solutions we develop, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

Consumer tastes continually change and are unpredictable, and our sales may decline if we fail to enhance our service and content offerings to achieve continued subscriber acceptance.

Our business depends on aggregating and providing services and content that our customers will place on their websites, including television programming, news, entertainment, sports and other content that their subscribers find engaging, and value added services and paid content that their subscribers will buy. Accordingly, we must continue to invest significant resources in licensing efforts, research and development and marketing to enhance our service and content offerings, and we must make decisions about these matters well in advance of product releases to implement them in a timely manner. Our success depends, in part, on unpredictable and volatile factors beyond our control, including consumer preferences, competing content providers and websites and the availability of other news, entertainment, sports and other services and content. While each consumer s homepage is set to our applicable customer s website upon the installation of our customer s services or the sale of our customer s product, a consumer may easily change that setting, which would likely decrease the use of our platform. If our services are not responsive to the requirements of our customers or the preferences of their consumers, or the services are not brought to market in a timely and effective manner, our business, financial condition and results of operations would be harmed. Even if our services and content are successfully introduced

and initially adopted, a subsequent shift in the preferences of our customers or their consumers could cause a decline in the popularity of our services and content that could materially reduce our revenue and harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our sales growth will be adversely affected if we are unable to expand the breadth of our services and products or to introduce new services and products on a timely basis.

To retain our existing customers, attract new customers and increase revenue, we must continue to develop and introduce new services and products on a timely basis and continue to develop additional features to our existing product base. If our existing and prospective customers do not perceive that we will deliver our services and products on schedule, and if they do not perceive our services and products to be of sufficient value and quality, we may lose the confidence of our existing customers and fail to increase sales to these existing customers, and we may not be able to attract new customers, each of which would adversely affect our operating results.

Our sales cycles and the contracting process with new customers are long and unpredictable and may require us to incur expenses before executing a customer agreement, which makes it difficult to project when, if at all, we will obtain new customers and when we will generate additional revenue and cash flows from those customers.

We market our services and products directly to high-speed Internet service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers. New customer relationships typically take time to obtain and finalize. Due to operating procedures in many organizations, a significant time period may pass between selection of our services and products by key decision-makers and the signing of a contract. The length of time between the initial customer sales call and the realization of significant sales is difficult to predict and can range from several months to several years. As a result, it is difficult to predict when we will obtain new customers and when we will begin to generate revenue and cash flows from these potential new customers.

As part of our sales cycle, we may incur significant expenses in the form of compensation and related expenses and equipment acquisition before executing a definitive agreement with a prospective customer so that we may be ready to launch shortly following execution of a definitive agreement. If conditions in the marketplace generally or with a specific prospective customer change negatively, it is possible that no definitive agreement will be executed, and we will be unable to recover any expenses incurred before a definitive agreement is executed, which would in turn have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Most of our customers are high-speed Internet service providers, and consolidation within the cable and telecommunications industries could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our revenue from high-speed Internet service providers, including our search and display advertising revenue generated by online consumer traffic on our platform, accounted for more than 95% of our revenue in each of 2008, 2009 and 2010 and nearly 90% in the nine months ended September 30, 2011. The cable and telecommunications industries have experienced consolidation over the past several years, and we expect that this trend will continue. As a result of consolidation, some of our customers may be acquired by companies with which we do not have existing relationships and which may have relationships with one of our competitors or may have the in-house capacity to perform the services we provide. As a result, such acquisitions could cause us to lose customers and the associated subscriber-based and search and display advertising revenue. Additionally, under certain of our customer agreements, including our agreement with CenturyLink, the customer has a right to terminate the agreement if it experiences a change in control. Under our agreement with Charter, Charter has a right to terminate the agreement if we experience a change in control.

Consolidation may also require us to renegotiate our agreements with our customers as a result of enhanced customer leverage. We may not be able to offset the effects of any such renegotiations, and we may not be able to attract new customers to counter any revenue declines resulting from the loss of customers or their subscribers.

As technology continues to evolve, the use of our products by our current and prospective consumer electronics manufacturer customers may decrease and our business could be adversely affected.

The consumer electronics industry is subject to rapid change, and our contract with our one current consumer electronics manufacturer customer is not exclusive. As consumer electronics manufacturers continue to develop new technologies and introduce new models and devices, there can be no assurance that we will be able to develop solutions that will persuade consumer electronics manufacturers that are our customers at such time to utilize our platform for those new devices. If our current and prospective consumer electronics manufacturer customers elect not to integrate our solutions into their new products, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

We invest in features and functionality designed to increase consumer engagement with our customers websites; however, these investments may not lead to increased revenue.

Our future growth and profitability will depend in large part on the effectiveness and efficiency of our efforts to provide a compelling consumer experience that increases consumer engagement with our platform. We have made and will continue to make substantial investments in features and functionality for our platform that are designed to drive consumer engagement. Not all of these activities directly generate revenue, and we cannot assure you that we will reap sufficient rewards from these investments to make them worthwhile. If the expenses that we incur in connection with these activities do not result in increased consumer engagement that in turn results in revenue increases that exceed these expenses, our business, financial condition and results of operations will be adversely affected.

Our services and products may become less competitive or even obsolete if we fail to respond to technological developments.

Our future success will depend, in part, on our ability to modify or enhance our services and products to meet customer and consumer needs, to add functionality and to address technological advancements that would improve their performance. For example, if our services and products do not adapt to the increasing video usage on the Internet or to take into account evolving developments in social networking, then they could begin to appear obsolete. Similarly, if we fail to develop new ways to deliver content and services through apps other than traditional Internet browsers, consumers could seek alternative means of accessing content and services.

To remain competitive, we will need to develop new services and products and adapt our existing ones to address these and other evolving technologies and standards. However, we may be unsuccessful in identifying new opportunities or in developing or marketing new services and products in a timely or cost-effective manner. In addition, our product innovations may not achieve the market penetration or price levels necessary for profitability. If we are unable to develop enhancements to, and new features for, our existing services and products or if we are unable to develop new services and products that keep pace with rapid technological developments or changing industry standards, our services and products may become obsolete, less marketable and less competitive, and our business will be harmed.

We depend on third parties for content that is critical to our business, and our business could suffer if we do not continue to obtain high-quality content at a reasonable cost.

We license the content that we aggregate on our platform from numerous third-party content providers, and our future success is highly dependent upon our ability to maintain and enter into new relationships with these and other content providers. In the future, some of our content providers may not give us access to high-quality content, may fail to adapt to changes in consumer tastes or may increase the royalties, fees or percentages that they charge us for their content, any of which could have a material negative effect on our operating results. Our rights to the content that we offer to our customers and their consumers are not exclusive, and the content providers could license their content to our competitors. Our content providers could even grant our competitors

exclusive licenses. In addition, our customers are not prohibited from entering into content deals directly with our content providers. Any failure to enter into or maintain satisfactory arrangements with content providers would adversely affect our ability to provide a variety of attractive services and products to our customers. Our reputation and operating results could suffer as a result, and it may be more difficult for us to develop new relationships with potential customers. Our costs as a percentage of revenue may also increase due to price competition.

Our quarterly revenue and operating results can fluctuate, and if we fail to meet or exceed the expectations of securities analysts or investors, our stock price and the value of your investment could decline substantially.

As a result of the rapidly changing nature of the markets in which we compete, our quarterly revenue and operating results are likely to fluctuate from period to period. These fluctuations may be caused by a number of factors, many of which are beyond our control, including:

any failure to maintain strong relationships and favorable revenue-sharing arrangements with our search and display advertising partners, in particular Google, including a reduction in the quantity or pricing of sponsored links that consumers click on or a reduction in the pricing of display advertisements by advertisers;

any failure of significant customers to renew their agreements with us;

our ability to attract new customers;

our ability to increase sales of value added services and paid content to existing subscribers;

the timing and success of new service and product introductions by us, our customers or our competitors;

variations in the demand for our services and products and the implementation cycles of our services and products by our customers;

changes in our pricing policies or those of our competitors;

changes in the prices our customers charge for value added services and paid content;

service outages, other technical difficulties or security breaches;

limitations relating to the capacity of our networks, systems and processes;

our failure to accurately estimate or control costs, including costs related to the initial launch of new customers on our platform;

maintaining appropriate staffing levels and capabilities relative to projected growth;

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

the timing of costs related to the development or acquisition of technologies, services or businesses to support our existing customers and potential growth opportunities; and

general economic, industry and market conditions and those conditions specific to Internet usage and online businesses. Because the market for our services and products is relatively new and rapidly changing, it is difficult to predict future financial results. For these reasons, you should not rely on period-to-period comparisons of our

financial results, if any, as indications of future results. Our future operating results could fall below the expectations of securities analysts or investors and significantly reduce the trading price of our common stock. Fluctuations in our operating results will likely increase the volatility of our stock price.

Expansion into international markets, which is an important part of our strategy, but where we have limited experience, will subject us to risks associated with international operations.

We plan to expand our product offerings internationally, particularly in Europe and, over the long term, in Asia and Latin America. We have limited experience in marketing and operating our services and products in international markets, and we may not be able to successfully develop our business in these markets. Our success in these markets will be directly linked to the success of relationships with potential customers, content partners and other third parties.

As the international markets in which we plan to operate continue to grow, we expect that competition in these markets will intensify. Local companies may have a substantial competitive advantage because of their greater understanding of, and focus on, the local markets. Some of our domestic competitors who have substantially greater resources than we do may be able to more quickly and comprehensively develop and grow in international markets. International expansion may also require significant financial investment including, among other things, the expense of developing localized products, the costs of acquiring foreign companies and the integration of such companies with our operations, expenditure of resources in developing customer and content relationships and the increased costs of supporting remote operations.

Other risks of doing business in international markets include the increased risks and burdens of complying with different legal and regulatory standards, difficulties in managing and staffing foreign operations, recruiting and retaining talented direct sales personnel, limitations on the repatriation of funds and fluctuations of foreign exchange rates, varying levels of Internet technology adoption and infrastructure, and our ability to enforce contracts in foreign jurisdictions. In addition, our success in international expansion could be limited by barriers to international expansion such as tariffs, adverse tax consequences and technology export controls. If we cannot manage these risks effectively, the costs of doing business in some international markets may be prohibitive or our costs may increase disproportionately to our revenue.

Our agreements with some of our customers and content providers require fixed payments, which could adversely affect our financial performance.

Certain of our agreements with customers and content providers require us to make fixed payments to them. As of September 30, 2011, the aggregate amount of such fixed payments for the years ending December 31, 2011 and 2012 are approximately \$6.9 million and \$4.3 million, respectively. We are required to make these fixed payments regardless of the achievement of any revenue objectives or subscriber or usage levels. If we do not achieve our financial objectives, these contractual commitments would constitute a greater percentage of our revenue than originally anticipated and would adversely affect our profitability.

Our agreements with some of our customers and content providers contain penalties for non-performance, which could adversely affect our financial performance.

We have entered into service level agreements with most of our customers. These agreements generally call for specific system up times and 24 hours per day, seven days per week support and include penalties for non-performance. We may be unable to fulfill these commitments due to circumstances beyond our control, which could subject us to substantial penalties under those agreements, harm our reputation and result in a reduction of revenue or the loss of customers, which would in turn have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. To date, we have never incurred any material penalties.

System failures or capacity constraints could harm our business and financial performance.

The provision of our services and products depends on the continuing operation of our information technology and communications systems. Any damage to or failure of our systems could result in interruptions in our service. Such interruptions could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations, and our reputation could be damaged if people believe our systems are unreliable. Our systems are vulnerable to damage or interruption from snow storms, terrorist attacks, floods, fires, power loss, telecommunications failures, security breaches, computer malware, computer hacking attacks, computer viruses, computer denial of service attacks or other attempts to, or events that, harm our systems. Our data center is also subject to break-ins, sabotage and intentional acts of vandalism and to potential disruptions if the operators of the facility have financial difficulties. Although we maintain insurance to cover a variety of risks, the scope and amount of our insurance coverage may not be sufficient to cover our losses resulting from system failures or other disruptions to our online operations. For example, the limit on our business interruption insurance is approximately \$5.0 million. Any system failure or disruption and any resulting losses that are not recoverable under our insurance policies may materially harm our business, financial condition and results of operations. To date, we have never experienced any material losses.

Although we regularly back-up our systems and store the system back-ups in Atlanta, Georgia and Buffalo, New York, we do not have full second-site redundancy. If we were forced to relocate to an alternate site and to rely on our system back-ups to restore the systems, we would experience significant delays in restoring the functionality of our platform and could experience loss of data, which could materially harm our business and our operating results.

Security breaches, computer viruses and computer hacking attacks could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Security breaches, computer malware and computer hacking attacks are prevalent in the technology industry. Any security breach caused by hacking, which involves efforts to gain unauthorized access to information or systems, or to cause intentional malfunctions or loss or corruption of data, software, hardware or other computer equipment, and the inadvertent transmission of computer viruses could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations. We have previously experienced hacking attacks on our systems, and may in the future experience hacking attacks. Though it is difficult to determine what harm may directly result from any specific interruption or breach, any failure to maintain performance, reliability, security and availability of our platform infrastructure to the satisfaction of our customers and their subscribers may harm our reputation and our ability to retain existing customers and attract new customers.

We may not maintain acceptable website performance for all of our customers consumers, which may negatively impact our relationships with our customers and harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

A key element to our continued growth is the ability of our customers consumers in all geographies to access our platform within acceptable load times. We refer to this as website performance. We may in the future experience platform disruptions, outages and other performance problems due to a variety of factors, including infrastructure changes, human or software errors, capacity constraints due to an overwhelming number of users accessing our platform simultaneously, and denial of service or fraud or security attacks. In some instances, we may not be able to identify the cause or causes of these website performance problems within an acceptable period of time. It may become increasingly difficult to maintain and improve website performance, especially during peak usage times, and as our solutions become more complex and our user traffic increases. If our customers websites are unavailable when consumers attempt to access them or do not load as quickly as they expect, consumers may seek other websites to obtain the information for which they are looking, and may not return to our customers websites as often in the future, or at all. This would negatively impact our relationships with our customers. We expect to continue to make significant investments to maintain and improve website

performance. To the extent that we do not effectively address capacity constraints, upgrade our systems as needed and continually develop our technology and network architecture to accommodate actual and anticipated changes in technology, our business and operating results may be harmed.

We rely on our management team and need additional personnel to expand our business, and the loss of key officers or an inability to attract and retain qualified personnel could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We depend on the contributions of our senior management and other key personnel, especially Ronald N. Frankel, our chief executive officer, George G. Chamoun, our executive vice president of sales and marketing, Scott A. Bailey, our chief operating officer, and William J. Stuart, our chief financial officer. The loss of the services of any of our executive officers or other key employees could harm our business and our prospects. All of our executive officers and key employees are at-will employees, which means they may terminate their employment relationship with us at any time.

Our future success also depends on our ability to identify, attract and retain highly skilled technical, managerial, finance, marketing and creative personnel. For example, we will need to hire personnel outside the United States to pursue an international expansion strategy, and we will need to hire additional advertising salespeople in connection with our own plans to sell more advertisements directly. We face intense competition for qualified individuals from numerous technology, marketing and media companies, and we may incur significant costs to attract them. We may be unable to attract and retain suitably qualified individuals, or we may be required to pay increased compensation in order to do so. If we were to be unable unable to attract and retain the qualified personnel we need to succeed, our business could suffer.

Volatility or lack of performance in the trading price of our common stock following the consummation of this offering may also affect our ability to attract and retain qualified personnel. Many of our senior management personnel and other key employees have become, or will become, vested in a substantial amount of stock or stock options. Employees may be more likely to leave us if the shares they own or the shares underlying their options have significantly appreciated in value relative to the original purchase prices of the shares or the exercise prices of the options or if the exercise prices of the options that they hold are significantly above the trading price of our common stock. If we are unable to retain our employees, our business, financial condition and results of operations would be harmed.

If we fail to manage our growth effectively, our business, financial condition and results of operations may suffer.

Following the merger of our predecessor companies, Chek and MyPersonal, to form Synacor, we have expanded our business primarily through organic growth. We expect to continue to grow organically, and we may choose to grow through strategic acquisitions in the future. This growth has placed, and may continue to place, significant demands on our management and our operational and financial infrastructure. Our ability to manage our growth effectively and to integrate new technologies and acquisitions into our existing business will require us to continue to expand our operational, financial and management information systems and to continue to retain, attract, train, motivate and manage key employees. Continued growth could strain our ability to:

develop and improve our operational, financial and management controls;

enhance our reporting systems and procedures;

recruit, train and retain highly skilled personnel;

maintain our quality standards; and

maintain customer and content owner satisfaction.

Managing our growth will require significant expenditures and allocation of valuable management resources. If we fail to achieve the necessary level of efficiency in our organization as it grows, our business, financial condition and results of operations would be harmed.

We may expand our business through acquisitions of, or investments in, other companies or new technologies, which may divert our management s attention or prove not to be successful.

We recently completed an acquisition of certain mobile device software and technology from Carbyn, and we may decide to pursue acquisitions of other technologies and businesses in the future. Such acquisitions could divert our management s time and focus from operating our business. In addition, integrating an acquired company, business or technology is risky and may result in unforeseen operating difficulties and expenditures, including, among other things, with respect to:

incorporating new technologies into our existing business infrastructure;

consolidating corporate and administrative functions;

coordinating our sales and marketing functions to incorporate the new business or technology;

maintaining morale, retaining and integrating key employees to support the new business or technology and managing our expansion in capacity; and

maintaining standards, controls, procedures and policies (including effective internal controls over financial reporting and disclosure controls and procedures).

In addition, a significant portion of the purchase price of companies we may acquire may be allocated to acquired goodwill and other intangible assets, which must be assessed for impairment at least annually. In the future, if our acquisitions do not yield expected returns, we may be required to take charges to our earnings based on this impairment assessment process, which could harm our operating results.

Future acquisitions could result in potentially dilutive issuances of our equity securities, including our common stock, or the incurrence of debt, contingent liabilities, amortization expenses or acquired in-process research and development expenses, any of which could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations. Future acquisitions may also require us to obtain additional financing, which may not be available on favorable terms or at all.

We may require additional capital to grow our business, and this capital may not be available on acceptable terms or at all.

We have historically relied on outside financing, principally equity investments by venture capital investors, which comprise a substantial majority of our existing stockholders and, to a lesser degree, cash flows from operations, to fund our operations, capital expenditures and expansion. In the future, the operation of our business and our growth strategy may require significant additional capital, especially if we were to accelerate our expansion and acquisition plans. If the cash generated from operations and from this offering are not sufficient to meet our capital requirements, we will need to seek additional capital, potentially through debt or equity financings, to fund our growth. We may not be able to raise needed capital on terms acceptable to us or at all. Financings, if available, may be on terms that are dilutive or potentially dilutive to our stockholders, and the prices at which new investors would be willing to purchase our securities may be lower than the initial public offering price, in which case our existing stockholders may suffer substantial dilution. The holders of new securities may also receive rights, preferences or privileges that are senior to those of existing holders of our common stock. Any debt financing obtained by us in the future could contain restrictive covenants that may potentially restrict our operations, and if we do not effectively manage our business to comply with those covenants, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected. If new sources

of financing are required but are insufficient or unavailable, we could be required to delay, abandon or otherwise modify our growth and operating plans to the extent of available funding, which would harm our ability to grow our business.

Our business depends, in part, on our ability to protect and enforce our intellectual property rights.

The protection of our intellectual property is critical to our success. We rely on copyright and service mark enforcement, contractual restrictions and trade secret laws to protect our proprietary rights. We have entered into confidentiality and invention assignment agreements with our employees and contractors, and nondisclosure agreements with certain parties with whom we conduct business to limit access to and disclosure of our proprietary information. However, if we are unable to adequately protect our intellectual property, our business may suffer from the piracy of our technology and the associated loss in revenue.

Protecting against the unauthorized use of our intellectual property and other proprietary rights is expensive, difficult and, in some cases, impossible. Litigation may be necessary in the future to enforce or defend our intellectual property rights, to protect our trade secrets or to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others. Such litigation could be costly and divert management resources, either of which could harm our business. Furthermore, many of our current and potential competitors have the ability to dedicate substantially greater resources to enforce their intellectual property rights than we do. Accordingly, despite our efforts, we may not be able to prevent third parties from infringing upon or misappropriating our intellectual property.

We are not currently involved in any legal proceedings with respect to protecting our intellectual property; however, we may from time to time become a party to various legal proceedings with respect to protecting our intellectual property arising in the ordinary course of our business.

Any claims from a third party that we are infringing upon its intellectual property, whether valid or not, could subject us to costly and time-consuming litigation or expensive licenses or force us to curtail some services or products.

Companies in the Internet and technology industries tend to own large numbers of patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade secrets, and frequently enter into litigation based on allegations of infringement or other violations of intellectual property rights. We have been subject to claims that the presentation of certain licensed content on our customer s websites infringes certain patents of a third party, none of which have resulted in direct settlement or payments by us or any determination of infringement by us, and as we face increasing competition, the possibility of further intellectual property rights claims against us grows. Our technologies may not be able to withstand any third party claims or rights against their use. Any intellectual property claims, with or without merit, could be time-consuming, expensive to litigate or settle and could divert management resources and attention. An adverse determination also could prevent us from offering our services and products to others and may require that we procure substitute products or services for our customers.

In the case of any intellectual property rights claim, we may have to pay damages or stop using technology found to be in violation of a third party s rights. We may have to seek a license for the technology, which may not be available to us on reasonable terms and may significantly increase our operating expenses. The technology also may not be available for license to us at all. As a result, we may also be required to develop alternative non-infringing technology, which could require significant effort and expense. If we cannot license or develop technology for the infringing aspects of our business, we may be forced to limit our service and product offerings and may be unable to compete effectively. Any of these consequences could harm our operating results.

In addition, we typically have contractual obligations to our customers to indemnify and defend them with respect to third-party intellectual property infringement claims that arise from our customers use of our products or services. Such claims, whether valid or not, could harm our relationships with our customers, have resulted and could result in the future in us or our customers having to enter into licenses with the claimants and

have caused and could cause us in the future to incur additional costs or reduced revenues. To date, neither the increase in our costs nor any reductions in our revenue resulting from such claims have been material. Such claims could also subject us to costly and time-consuming litigation as well as diverting management attention and resources. Satisfying our contractual indemnification obligations could also give rise to significant liability, and thus harm our business and our operating results.

We are not currently subject to any legal proceedings with respect to third party claims that we or our customers use of our products and services are infringing upon their intellectual property; however, we may from time to time become a party to various legal proceedings with respect to such claims arising in the ordinary course of our business.

Any unauthorized disclosure or theft of personal information we gather could harm our reputation and subject us to claims or litigation.

We collect, and have access to, personal information of subscribers, including names, addresses, account numbers, credit card numbers and e-mail addresses. Unauthorized disclosure of personal information regarding website visitors, whether through breach of our systems by an unauthorized party, employee theft or misuse, or otherwise, could harm our business. If there were an inadvertent disclosure of personal information, or if a third party were to gain unauthorized access to the personal information we possess, our operations could be seriously disrupted and we could be subject to claims or litigation arising from damages suffered by subscribers or our customers. In addition, we could incur significant costs in complying with the multitude of state, federal and foreign laws regarding the unauthorized disclosure of personal information. Finally, any perceived or actual unauthorized disclosure of the information we collect could harm our reputation, substantially impair our ability to attract and retain customers and have an adverse impact on our business.

We collect and may access personal information and other data, which subjects us to governmental regulation and other legal obligations related to privacy, and our actual or perceived failure to comply with such obligations could harm our business.

We collect, and have access to, personal information of subscribers, including names, addresses, account numbers, credit card numbers and e-mail addresses. There are numerous federal, state and local laws around the world regarding privacy and the storing, sharing, use, processing, disclosure and protection of personal information and other subscriber data, the scope of which are changing, subject to differing interpretations, and may be inconsistent between countries or conflict with other rules. We generally comply with industry standards and are subject to the terms of our privacy policies and privacy-related obligations to third parties (including voluntary third-party certification bodies such as TRUSTe). We strive to comply with all applicable laws, policies, legal obligations and industry codes of conduct relating to privacy and data protection to the extent possible. However, it is possible that these obligations may be interpreted and applied in a manner that is inconsistent from one jurisdiction to another and may conflict with other rules or our practices. Any failure or perceived failure by us to comply with our privacy policies, our privacy-related obligations to users or other third parties, or our privacy-related legal obligations, or any compromise of security that results in the unauthorized release or transfer of personal information or other subscriber data, may result in governmental enforcement actions, litigation or public statements against us by consumer advocacy groups or others and could cause our customers to lose trust in us, which could have an adverse effect on our business. Additionally, if third parties we work with, such as customers, vendors or developers, violate applicable laws or our policies, such violations may also put subscriber information at risk and could in turn have an adverse effect on our business.

Any failure to convince advertisers of the benefits of advertising with us would harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We have derived and expect to continue to derive a substantial portion of our revenue from display advertising on our platform. Such advertising accounted for approximately 14%, 19% and 20% of our revenue

for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, respectively, and approximately 23% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011. Our ability to attract and retain advertisers and, ultimately, to generate advertising revenue depends on a number of factors, including:

increasing the numbers of consumers using our platform;

maintaining consumer engagement on those websites;

competing effectively for advertising spending with other online and offline advertising providers; and

continuing to grow our direct advertising sales force and develop and diversify our advertising platform. If we are unable to provide high-quality advertising opportunities and convince advertisers and agencies of our value proposition, we may not be able to retain existing advertisers or attract new ones, which would harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Migration of high-speed Internet service providers subscribers from one high-speed Internet service provider to another could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our high-speed Internet service provider customers subscribers may become dissatisfied with their current high-speed Internet service provider and may switch to another provider. In the event that there is substantial subscriber migration from our existing customers to service providers with which we do not have relationships, the fees that we receive on a per-subscriber basis, and the related search and display advertising revenue, could decline.

Investors could lose confidence in our financial reports and the trading price of our common stock may be adversely affected if our internal controls over financial reporting are found by management or by our independent registered public accounting firm not to be adequate.

Effective internal controls are necessary for us to provide reliable financial reports and prevent fraud. In addition, Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, will require us to evaluate and report on our internal control over financial reporting beginning with our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2012. We have begun the process of preparing an internal plan for compliance with Section 404 and strengthening and testing our system of internal controls to provide the basis for our report. The process of implementing our internal controls and complying with Section 404 will be expensive and time-consuming, and will require significant attention of management. We cannot be certain that these measures will ensure that we implement and maintain adequate controls over our financial processes and reporting in the future. Even if we conclude our internal control over financial reporting provides reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with GAAP, because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect fraud or misstatements. Failure to implement required new or improved controls, or difficulties encountered in their implementation, could harm our operating results or cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations.

In addition, a delay in compliance with Section 404 could subject us to a variety of administrative sanctions, including ineligibility for short-form resale registration, action by the SEC, the suspension or delisting of our common stock from and the inability of registered broker-dealers to make a market in our common stock, which would further reduce the trading price of our common stock and could harm our business.

Our ability to use our net operating loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes may be limited.

As of September 30, 2011, we had substantial federal and state net operating loss carryforwards. Under Sections 382 and 383 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, if a corporation undergoes

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

an ownership change, the corporation s ability to use its pre-change net operating loss carryforwards to offset its post-change income and taxes may be limited. In general, an ownership change generally occurs if there is a cumulative change in our ownership by five-percent stockholders that exceeds 50 percentage points over a rolling three-year period. For these purposes, a five-percent stockholder is generally any person or group of persons that at any time during the applicable testing period has owned 5% or more of our outstanding stock. In addition, persons who own less than 5% of the outstanding stock are grouped together as one or more public groups, which are also treated as five-percent stockholders. Similar rules may apply under state tax laws. We may experience ownership changes in the future as a result of this issuance or future transactions in our stock, some of which may be outside our control. As a result, our ability to use our pre-change net operating loss carryforwards to offset United States federal and state taxable income and taxes may be subject to limitations.

Risks Related to Our Industry

The growth of the market for our services and products depends on the continued growth of the Internet as a medium for content, advertising, commerce and communications.

Expansion in the sales of our services and products depends on the continued acceptance of the Internet as a platform for content, advertising, commerce and communications. The acceptance of the Internet as a medium for such uses could be adversely impacted by delays in the development or adoption of new standards and protocols to handle increased demands of Internet activity, security, privacy protection, reliability, cost, ease of use, accessibility and quality of service. The performance of the Internet and its acceptance as such a medium has been harmed by viruses, worms, and similar malicious programs, and the Internet has experienced a variety of outages and other delays as a result of damage to portions of its infrastructure. If for any reason the Internet does not remain a medium for widespread content, advertising, commerce and communications, the demand for our services and products would be significantly reduced, which would harm our business.

The growth of the market for our services and products depends on the development and maintenance of the Internet infrastructure.

Our business strategy depends on continued Internet and high-speed Internet access growth. Any downturn in the use or growth rate of the Internet or high-speed Internet access would be detrimental to our business. If the Internet continues to experience significant growth in number of users, frequency of use and amount of data transmitted, the Internet infrastructure might not be able to support the demands placed on it and the performance or reliability of the Internet may be adversely affected. The success of our business therefore depends on the development and maintenance of a sound Internet infrastructure. This includes maintenance of a reliable network backbone with the necessary speed, data capacity and security, as well as timely development of complementary products, such as routers, for providing reliable Internet access and services. Consequently, as Internet usage increases, the growth of the market for our products depends upon improvements made to the Internet as well as to individual customers networking infrastructures to alleviate overloading and congestion. In addition, any delays in the adoption of new standards and protocols required to govern increased levels of Internet activity or increased governmental regulation may have a detrimental effect on the Internet infrastructure.

A substantial majority of our revenue is derived from search and display advertising; our revenue would decline if advertisers do not continue their usage of the Internet as an advertising medium.

We have derived and expect to continue to derive a substantial majority of our revenue from search and display advertising on our platform. Such search and display advertising revenue accounted for approximately 61%, 65% and 69% of our revenue for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, or \$32.2 million, \$39.3 million and \$45.9 million, respectively, and approximately 77% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$48.0 million. However, the prospects for continued demand and market acceptance for Internet advertising are uncertain. If advertisers do not continue to increase their usage of the Internet as an advertising medium, our revenue would decline. Advertisers that have traditionally relied on other advertising

media may not advertise on the Internet. Most advertising agencies and potential advertisers, particularly local advertisers, have only limited experience advertising on the Internet and devote only a small portion of their advertising expenditures to online advertising. As the Internet evolves, advertisers may find online advertising to be a less attractive or less effective means of promoting their services and products than traditional methods of advertising and may not continue to allocate funds for Internet advertising. Many historical predictions by industry analysts and others concerning the growth of the Internet as a commercial medium have overstated the growth of the Internet and you should not rely upon them. This growth may not occur or may occur more slowly than estimated.

Most of our search revenue is based on the number of paid clicks on sponsored links that are included in search results generated from our platform. Generally, each time a consumer clicks on a sponsored link, the search provider that provided the commercial search result receives a fee from the advertiser who paid for such commercial click and the search provider pays us a portion of that fee. We, in turn, typically share a portion of the fee we receive with our customer. If an advertiser receives what it perceives to be a large number of clicks for which it needs to pay, but that do not result in a desired activity or an increase in sales, the advertiser may reduce or eliminate its advertisements through the search provider that provided the commercial search result to us. This reaction would lead to a loss of revenue to our search providers and consequently to lesser fees paid to us, which would have a material negative effect on our financial results.

Market prices for online advertising may decrease due to competitive or other factors. In addition, if a large number of Internet users use filtering software programs that limit or remove advertising from the users view, advertisers may perceive that Internet advertising is not effective and may choose not to advertise on the Internet.

The market for Internet-based services and products in which we operate is highly competitive, and if we cannot compete effectively, our sales may decline and our business may be harmed.

Competition in the market for Internet-based services and products in which we operate is intense and involves rapidly changing technologies and customer and subscriber requirements, as well as evolving industry standards and frequent product introductions. Our competitors may develop solutions that are similar or superior to our technology. Our primary competitors include high-speed Internet service providers with internal information technology staff capable of developing solutions similar to our technology. Other competitors include Yahoo! Inc., or Yahoo!, Google, AOL LLC, or AOL, and MSN, a division of Microsoft Corporation, or Microsoft. Advantages some of our existing and potential competitors hold over us include the following:

significantly greater revenue and financial resources;

stronger brand and consumer recognition;

the capacity to leverage their marketing expenditures across a broader portfolio of services and products;

more extensive proprietary intellectual property from which they can develop or aggregate content without having to pay fees or paying significantly lower fees than we do;

pre-existing relationships with content providers that afford them access to content while blocking the access of competitors to that same content;

pre-existing relationships with high-speed Internet service providers that afford them the opportunity to convert such providers to competing services and products;

lower labor and development costs; and

broader global distribution and presence.

If we are unable to compete effectively or we are not as successful as our competitors in our target markets, our sales could decline, our margins could decline and we could lose market share, any of which would materially harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Government regulation of the Internet continues to evolve, and new laws and regulations could significantly harm our financial performance.

Today, there are relatively few laws specifically directed towards conducting business over the Internet. We expect more stringent laws and regulations relating to the Internet to be enacted. The adoption or modification of laws related to the Internet could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations by, among other things, increasing our costs and administrative burdens. Due to the increasing popularity and use of the Internet, many laws and regulations relating to the Internet are being debated at the international, federal and state levels, which are likely to address a variety of issues such as:

user privacy and expression;

ability to collect and/or share necessary information that allows us to conduct business on the Internet;

export compliance;

pricing and taxation;

fraud;

advertising;

intellectual property rights;

consumer protection;

protection of minors;

content regulation;

information security; and

quality of services and products.

Several federal laws that could have an impact on our business have been adopted. The Digital Millennium Copyright Act of 1998 reduces the liability of online service providers of third-party content, including content that may infringe copyrights or rights of others. The Children s Online Privacy Protection Act imposes additional restrictions on the ability of online services to collect user information from minors. In addition, the Protection of Children from Sexual Predators Act requires online service providers to report evidence of violations of federal child

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

pornography laws under certain circumstances.

It could be costly for us to comply with existing and potential laws and regulations, and they could harm our marketing efforts and our attractiveness to advertisers by, among other things, restricting our ability to collect demographic and personal information from consumers or to use or disclose that information in certain ways. If we were to violate these laws or regulations, or if it were alleged that we had, we could face private lawsuits, fines, penalties and injunctions and our business could be harmed.

Finally, the applicability to the Internet and other online services of existing laws in various jurisdictions governing issues such as property ownership, sales and other taxes, libel and personal privacy is uncertain. Any new legislation or regulation, the application of laws and regulations from jurisdictions whose laws do not currently apply to our business, or the application of existing laws and regulations to the Internet and other online services could also increase our costs of doing business, discourage Internet communications, reduce demand for our services and expose us to substantial liability.

0	1
-	о

Public scrutiny of Internet privacy issues may result in increased regulation and different industry standards, which could deter or prevent us from providing our current products and solutions to our customers, thereby harming our business.

The regulatory framework for privacy issues worldwide is currently in flux and is likely to remain so for the foreseeable future. Practices regarding the collection, use, storage, transmission and security of personal information by companies operating over the Internet have recently come under increased public scrutiny. The United States government, including the Federal Trade Commission and the Department of Commerce, has announced that it is reviewing the need for greater regulation for the collection of information concerning consumer behavior on the Internet, including regulation aimed at restricting certain targeted advertising practices. In addition, the European Union is in the process of proposing reforms to its existing data protection legal framework, which may result in a greater compliance burden for companies with users in Europe. Various government and consumer agencies have also called for new regulation and changes in industry practices.

Our business, including our ability to operate and expand internationally, could be adversely affected if legislation or regulations are adopted, interpreted or implemented in a manner that is inconsistent with our current business practices and that require changes to these practices, our services or our privacy policies.

Risks Related to this Offering and Ownership of Our Common Stock

Our existing stockholders, if they act together, will have substantial control over us after this offering, which could limit your ability to influence the outcome of key corporate decisions, such as an acquisition of our company.

Following the consummation of this offering, our directors, executive officers and holders of more than 5% of our common stock, together with their affiliates, will beneficially own, in the aggregate, approximately 62.4% of our outstanding common stock, or 61.5% if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares in full. As a result, these stockholders, if they act together, would have the ability to control the outcome of matters submitted to our stockholders for approval, including the election of directors and any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of our assets. In addition, these stockholders, if they act together, would have the ability to control the management and affairs of our company. Accordingly, this concentration of ownership might harm the trading price of our common stock by:

delaying, deferring or preventing a change in our control;

impeding a merger, consolidation, takeover or other business combination involving us; or

discouraging a potential acquirer from making a tender offer or otherwise attempting to obtain control of us. Future sales of our common stock may cause the trading price of our common stock to decline.

If our existing stockholders, particularly our directors, their affiliated venture capital funds and our executive officers, sell substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market, or are perceived by the public market as intending to sell, the trading price of our common stock could decline below the initial public offering price. Based on 20,128,482 shares outstanding as of December 31, 2011, upon completion of this offering, we will have outstanding 25,583,027 shares of common stock (or 25,894,123 shares if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares in full). Of these shares, only the shares of common stock sold in this offering and not subsequently held by affiliates, as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, will be immediately freely tradable, without restriction, in the public market.

Our directors, executive officers, holders of substantially all of our common stock and holders of options and warrants to purchase our stock have agreed with the underwriters, subject to certain exceptions, not to dispose of or hedge any of their common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of common stock for a period through the date that is 180 days after the date of this prospectus, except with the prior written consent of Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. In addition, the holders of substantially all of our common stock and options to purchase our common stock have previously entered into agreements with us not to sell or otherwise transfer any of their common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of common stock for a period through the date 180 days after the date of this prospectus.

The 180-day restricted period under the agreements with the underwriters described in the preceding paragraph will be automatically extended if: (1) during the last 17 days of the 180-day restricted period we issue an earnings release or material news or a material event relating to us occurs; or (2) prior to the expiration of the 180-day restricted period, we announce that we will release earnings results or become aware that material news or a material event will occur during the 16-day period following the last day of the 180-day period, in which case the restrictions described in the preceding paragraph will continue to apply until the expiration of the 18-day period beginning on the issuance of the earnings release or the occurrence of the material news or material event, as applicable, unless Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. waive, in writing, such extension.

Upon the expiration of the contractual lock-up agreements pertaining to this offering 180 days from the date of this prospectus, or such longer period described above, up to an additional 18,754,165 shares will be eligible for sale in the public market, 11,904,837 of which will be held by directors, executive officers and other affiliates and will be subject to volume limitations under Rule 144 under the Securities Act and, in certain cases, various vesting agreements. Some of our existing stockholders have demand and piggyback rights to require us to register with the SEC up to 17,666,204 shares of our common stock, subject to contractual lock-up agreements. See Description of Capital Stock Registration Rights for more information. If we register any of these shares of common stock, the stockholders would be able to sell those shares freely in the public market.

In addition, the shares that are either subject to outstanding options or that may be granted in the future under our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan will become eligible for sale in the public market to the extent permitted by the provisions of various vesting agreements, the contractual lock-up agreements and Rules 144 and 701 under the Securities Act.

After this offering, we intend to register the shares of our common stock that we may issue under our equity plans. Once we register these shares, they can be freely sold in the public market upon issuance, subject to any vesting or contractual lock-up agreements.

If any of these additional shares described are sold, or if it is perceived that they will be sold, in the public market, the trading price of our common stock could decline. For additional information, see Shares Eligible for Future Sale.

Some provisions of our certificate of incorporation, bylaws and Delaware law may discourage, delay or prevent a merger or acquisition that you may consider favorable or prevent the removal of our current board of directors and management.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws contain provisions that may discourage, delay or prevent a merger or acquisition that you may consider favorable or prevent the removal of our current board of directors and management. We have a number of anti-takeover devices in place that will hinder takeover attempts, including:

our board of directors is classified into three classes of directors with staggered three-year terms;

our directors may only be removed for cause, and only with the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting interest of stockholders entitled to vote;

only our board of directors and not our stockholders will be able to fill vacancies on our board of directors;

only our chairman of the board, our chief executive officer or a majority of our board of directors, and not our stockholders, are authorized to call a special meeting of stockholders;

our stockholders will be able to take action only at a meeting of stockholders and not by written consent;

our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes undesignated preferred stock, the terms of which may be established and shares of which may be issued without stockholder approval; and

advance notice procedures apply for stockholders to nominate candidates for election as directors or to bring matters before an annual meeting of stockholders.

These provisions and other provisions in our charter documents could discourage, delay or prevent a transaction involving a change in our control. Any delay or prevention of a change in control transaction could cause stockholders to lose a substantial premium over the then-current trading price of their shares. These provisions could also discourage proxy contests and could make it more difficult for you and other stockholders to elect directors of your choosing or to cause us to take other corporate actions you desire.

In addition, we are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which, subject to some exceptions, prohibits business combinations between a Delaware corporation and an interested stockholder, which is generally defined as a stockholder who becomes a beneficial owner of 15% or more of a Delaware corporation s voting stock, for a three-year period following the date that the stockholder became an interested stockholder. Section 203 could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control that our stockholders might consider to be in their best interests. See Description of Capital Stock Anti-Takeover Effects of Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Law.

We have not paid cash dividends on our capital stock, and we do not expect to do so in the foreseeable future.

We have not historically paid cash dividends on our capital stock. We anticipate that we will retain all future earnings and cash resources for the future operation and development of our business, and as a result, we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends to holders of our capital stock for the foreseeable future. Any future determination regarding the payment of any dividends will be made at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements, general business conditions and other factors that our board may deem relevant. Consequently, investors must rely on sales of their common stock after price appreciation, which may never occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investment. Investors seeking cash dividends should not invest in our common stock.

We will have broad discretion in the use of the net proceeds from this offering and may fail to apply these proceeds effectively.

Our management will have broad discretion in the application of the net proceeds of this offering, including for working capital, general corporate purposes and possible acquisitions. We cannot specify with certainty the actual uses of the net proceeds of this offering. You may not agree with the manner in which our management chooses to allocate and spend the net proceeds. Pending their use, we may invest the net proceeds from this offering in a manner that does not produce income or that loses value. The failure by our management to apply these funds effectively could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Purchasers in this offering will suffer immediate and substantial dilution.

The initial public offering price of our common stock is substantially higher than the net tangible book value per share of our common stock outstanding immediately after this offering. Our pro forma net tangible book value as of September 30, 2011 was \$13.3 million, or approximately \$0.66 per share. Our pro forma net tangible book value per share represents the amount of our total tangible assets reduced by the amount of our total liabilities and divided by 19,995,186 shares of common stock outstanding as of September 30, 2011 after giving effect to the automatic conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering. Investors who purchase our common stock in this offering will pay a price per share that substantially exceeds the pro forma net tangible book value per share of our common stock. If you purchase our common stock, based upon the initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share, which represents the midpoint of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. Investors who purchase the shares of common stock sold by us in this offering will have purchased 21.4% of the shares outstanding immediately after the offering, but will have paid 45.9% of the total consideration for those shares, assuming purchases at the midpoint of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. If previously granted options are exercised, additional dilution will occur. As of December 31, 2011, options to purchase 5,082,776 shares of our common stock with a weighted average exercise price of approximately \$2.14 per share were outstanding. Exercise of these options will result in additional dilution to purchasers of our common stock in this offering.

No public market for our common stock currently exists and an active market for our common stock may not develop, which could make it difficult for you to sell your shares of common stock and could have a material adverse effect on the value of your investment.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for shares of our common stock. After pricing of this offering, we expect that the shares will trade on The NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol SYNC. However, we cannot assure you that an active public trading market for our common stock will develop on that exchange or elsewhere or, if developed, that any market will be active or sustained. Accordingly, we cannot assure you of the liquidity of any such market, your ability to sell your shares of common stock or the prices that you may obtain for your shares of common stock. As a result, you could lose all or part of your investment.

The trading price and volume of our common stock is likely to be volatile, and you might not be able to sell your shares at or above the initial public offering price.

Even if an active trading market develops, the trading price of our common stock may be highly volatile and could be subject to wide fluctuations. In addition, the trading volume in our common stock may fluctuate and cause significant price variations to occur. If the trading price of our common stock declines significantly, you may be unable to resell your shares at or above your purchase price. We cannot assure you that the trading price of our common stock will not fluctuate or decline significantly in the future. Some of the factors that could negatively affect our share price or result in fluctuations in the price or trading volume of our common stock include:

variations in our financial performance;

announcements of technological innovations, new services and products, strategic alliances or significant agreements by us or by our competitors;

recruitment or departure of key personnel;

changes in the estimates of our operating results or changes in recommendations by any securities analysts that elect to follow our common stock;

market conditions in our industry, the industries of our customers and the economy as a whole;

adoption or modification of laws, regulations, policies, procedures or programs applicable to our business or announcements relating to these matters; and

the expiration of contractual lock-up agreements.

In addition, if the market for technology stocks or the stock market in general experiences loss of investor confidence, the trading price of our common stock could decline for reasons unrelated to our business, financial condition or results of operations. The trading price of our common stock might also decline in reaction to events that affect other companies in our industry even if these events do not directly affect us. Some companies that have had volatile market prices for their securities have had securities class actions filed against them. Such a suit filed against us, regardless of its merits or outcome, could cause us to incur substantial costs and could divert management s attention.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or reports about our company, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our common stock will depend in part on the research and reports that securities or industry analysts publish about us or our business. We do not currently have and may never obtain research coverage by securities and industry analysts. If no securities or industry analysts commence coverage of our company, the trading price for our stock may be negatively impacted. In the event we obtain securities or industry analyst coverage, if one or more of the analysts who cover us downgrade our stock or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our stock price would likely decline. If one or more of these analysts case coverage of our company or fail to publish reports on us regularly, demand for our stock could decrease, which might cause our stock price and trading volume to decline.

We will incur increased costs and demands upon management as a result of complying with federal securities laws and regulations applicable to public companies, which could adversely affect our financial performance and our ability to attract and retain directors.

As a public company, we will be subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, or the Dodd-Frank Act, and the rules and regulations of The NASDAQ Global Market. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act, as well as rules subsequently implemented by the SEC and NASDAQ impose additional requirements on public companies, including enhanced corporate governance practices. For example, the NASDAQ listing requirements require that listed companies satisfy certain corporate governance requirements relating to independent directors, audit committees, distribution of annual and interim reports, stockholder meetings, stockholder approvals, solicitation of proxies, conflicts of interest, stockholder voting rights and codes of business conduct. In addition, our management team has limited experience managing a publicly-traded company or complying with the increasingly complex laws pertaining to public companies. In addition, most of our current directors have limited experience serving on the boards of public companies and three directors have recently joined our board of directors. In order to have an effective board, these new directors and any other directors that join our board after the consummation of this offering will need to integrate with our other directors and management and become familiar with our operations and growth strategies.

The requirements of these rules and regulations will increase our legal, accounting and financial compliance costs, will make some activities more difficult, time-consuming and costly and may also place undue strain on our personnel, systems and resources. Our management and other personnel will need to devote a substantial amount of time to these requirements. These rules and regulations will also make it more difficult and more expensive for us to maintain directors and officers liability insurance, and we may be required to accept reduced coverage or incur substantially higher costs to maintain coverage. If we are unable to maintain adequate directors and officers insurance, our ability to recruit and retain qualified directors, especially those directors who may be considered independent for purposes of NASDAQ rules, and officers may be significantly curtailed.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus includes forward-looking statements that reflect our current views with respect to future events or our future financial performance, are based on information currently available to us, and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements to differ materially from any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Words such as, but not limited to, believes, can, expects, anticipates, estimates, intends, objective, plans, possibly, potential, predicts, targets, likely, may, might, w similar expressions or phrases (including the negative of such expressions or phrases) may identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements about:

our expected future financial performance;

our expectations regarding our operating expenses;

our ability to maintain or broaden relationships with existing customers and develop relationships with new customers;

our success in anticipating market needs or developing new or enhanced services and products to meet those needs;

our expectations regarding market acceptance of our services and products;

our ability to recruit and retain qualified technical and other key personnel;

our competitive position in our industry, as well as innovations by our competitors;

our success in managing growth;

our plans to expand into international markets;

our success in identifying and managing potential acquisitions;

our capacity to protect our confidential information and intellectual property rights;

our need to obtain additional funding and our ability to obtain funding in the future on acceptable terms;

our expectations regarding the use of proceeds from this offering; and

anticipated trends and challenges in our business and the markets in which we operate.

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

Any forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus are based upon our historical performance and our current plans, estimates and expectations. The inclusion of this forward-looking information should not be regarded as a representation by us, the underwriters or any other person that the future plans, estimates or expectations contemplated by us will be achieved. All forward-looking statements involve risks, assumptions and uncertainties. Given these risks, assumptions and uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements. The occurrence of the events described, and the achievement of the expected results, depend on many factors, some or all of which are not predictable or within our control. Actual results may differ materially from expected results. See Risk Factors and elsewhere in this prospectus for a more complete discussion of these risks, assumptions and uncertainties and for other risks, assumptions and uncertainties. These

risks, assumptions and uncertainties are not necessarily all of the important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in any of our forward-looking statements. Other unknown or unpredictable factors also could harm our results. In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the forward-looking events discussed in this prospectus might not occur, and we therefore qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements. Any forward-looking statement made by us in this prospectus speaks only as of the date on which it is made. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update publicly or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that our net proceeds from the sale of the 5,454,545 shares of common stock that we are offering will be approximately \$53.1 million, assuming an initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share, which is the midpoint of the range of the initial public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus, and after deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. If the underwriters option to purchase additional shares in this offering is exercised in full, we estimate that our net proceeds will increase by approximately \$3.2 million. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of shares by the selling stockholders.

A \$1.00 increase (decrease) in the assumed initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share would increase (decrease) the net proceeds to us from this offering by approximately \$5.1 million, assuming the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, and our offering expenses remain the same, and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions. Similarly, each increase (decrease) of one million shares in the number of shares of common stock offered by us would increase (decrease) the net proceeds to us from this offering by approximately \$10.2 million, assuming the assumed initial public offering price and our offering expenses remain the same, and after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions.

The principal purposes of this offering are to obtain additional capital, to create a public market for our common stock, to facilitate our future access to the public equity markets and to increase our visibility in markets. We intend to use the net proceeds to us from this offering for working capital and other general corporate purposes. These purposes may include expansion of our sales and marketing activities through hiring additional personnel or funding new marketing initiatives. They may also include investments in research and development projects that our management and technical staff may wish to pursue in the future to enhance our product offerings. In addition, the net proceeds may be used to pursue other corporate opportunities that arise in the future.

We may also use a portion of the net proceeds to expand our current business through acquisitions of other companies, assets, products or technologies that enhance or add functionality to our solution, further solidify our market position or allow us to offer complementary services and products. However, we do not have agreements or commitments for any specific acquisitions at this time.

As of the date of this prospectus, we have not yet determined the specific uses of the net proceeds from this offering, and therefore we cannot specify with certainty the amounts to be used for each of the purposes discussed above. The amounts and timing of any expenditures will vary depending on the amount of cash generated by our operations, competitive and technological developments and the rate of growth of our business. As a result, we will have broad discretion in applying the net proceeds from this offering, and investors will be relying on our judgment regarding the application of these net proceeds.

Pending the use of the net proceeds from this offering, we intend to invest the net proceeds in short-term investment-grade, interest-bearing securities. The goal with respect to the investment of these net proceeds will be capital preservation and liquidity so that these funds are readily available to fund our operations.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our capital stock. We currently intend to retain all future earnings and cash resources for the future operation and development of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends for the foreseeable future. Any future determination to declare cash dividends will be made at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements, general business conditions and other factors that our board of directors may deem relevant.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of September 30, 2011:

on an actual basis;

on a pro forma basis to give effect to the automatic conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into 17,395,136 shares of common stock, as if this had occurred as of September 30, 2011; and

on a pro forma as adjusted basis to give effect to (i) the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into common stock as if this had occurred as of September 30, 2011, (ii) the receipt of the estimated net proceeds from the sale of shares of common stock offered by us in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share, which is the midpoint of the range of the initial public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and (iii) the filing of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation immediately prior to the closing of this offering.

In addition, the following table gives effect to the 1-for-2 reverse stock split of our common stock immediately prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

You should read this table in conjunction with Selected Financial Data, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

	As	of September 30, 201	Pro Forma
	Actual	Pro Forma	as Adjusted
	(in thousands,	, except share and per	r share data)
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 7,253	\$ 7,253	\$ 60,392
Bank financing and Capital lease obligations, including current portion	\$ 3,043	\$ 3,043	\$ 3,043
Stockholders equity:			
Common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 30,000,000 shares authorized, 2,919,550 shares issued and 2,600,050 shares outstanding, actual; 30,000,000 shares			
authorized, 20,314,686 shares issued and 19,995,186 shares outstanding, pro forma;			
100,000,000 shares authorized, 25,769,231 shares issued and 25,449,731 shares			
outstanding, pro forma as adjusted	29	203	258
Mandatorily convertible shares of Series A, Series A-1, Series B and Series C			
preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 12,520,389 shares authorized,			
11,596,759 shares issued and outstanding, actual; 12,520,389 shares authorized, no			
shares issued and outstanding pro forma; 10,000,000 shares authorized, no shares			
issued and outstanding, pro forma as adjusted	28,432		
Treasury stock at cost 319,500 shares, actual; 319,500 shares, pro forma; 319,500			
shares, pro forma as adjusted	(569)	(569)	(569)
Additional paid-in capital	45,283	73,541	126,625
Accumulated deficit	(59,897)	(59,897)	(59,897)
Total stockholders equity	13,278	13,278	66,417
Total capitalization	\$ 16,321	\$ 16,321	\$ 69,460

If the underwriters option to purchase additional shares in the offering were exercised in full, pro forma as adjusted cash and cash equivalents, additional paid-in capital, total stockholders equity, total capitalization and shares issued and outstanding as of September 30, 2011 would be \$63.6 million, \$129.8 million, \$69.6 million, \$72.6 million and 25,760,827 shares, respectively.

This table excludes the following shares:

4,964,846 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of options outstanding as of September 30, 2011 at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.87 per share; and

1,000,000 shares of common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. See Management Equity Benefit Plans for a description of our equity plans.

DILUTION

If you invest in our common stock in this offering, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the initial public offering price per share of our common stock and the pro forma net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately after completion of this offering.

Our pro forma net tangible book value as of September 30, 2011 was \$13.3 million, or approximately \$0.66 per share, based upon 19,995,186 shares outstanding as of that date. Our pro forma net tangible book value per share represents the amount of our total tangible assets reduced by the amount of our total liabilities and divided by the number of shares of common stock outstanding as of September 30, 2011 after giving effect to the automatic conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into shares of common stock as if the conversion occurred on September 30, 2011 and giving effect to the 1-for-2 reverse stock split of our common stock immediately prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. Net tangible book value dilution per share to new investors represents the difference between the amount per share paid by purchasers of shares of common stock in this offering and the pro forma net tangible book value per share of common stock immediately after completion of this offering.

After giving effect to our sale of 5,454,545 shares of common stock in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share, which is the midpoint of the range of the initial public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus, and after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses, our pro forma net tangible book value as of September 30, 2011 would have been \$66.4 million, or \$2.61 per share. This represents an immediate increase in pro forma net tangible book value of \$1.95 per share attributable to existing investors and an immediate dilution in pro forma net tangible book value of \$8.39 per share to purchasers of common stock in this offering, as illustrated in the following table:

Assumed initial public offering price per share	\$ 11.00
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of September 30, 2011	0.66
Increase in pro forma net tangible book value per share attributable to existing investors	1.95
Pro forma net tangible book value per share after the offering	2.61
Dilution per share to new investors	8.39

If the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional shares of our common stock in this offering, the pro forma net tangible book value per share after the offering would be \$2.67 per share, the increase in pro forma net tangible book value per share to existing stockholders would be \$2.01 per share and the dilution to new investors purchasing shares in this offering would be \$8.33 per share.

Each \$1.00 increase (decrease) in the assumed initial public offering price of \$11.00 per share would increase (decrease) our pro forma net tangible book value by \$5.1 million, or \$0.20 per share, increase (decrease) the pro forma net tangible book value attributable to existing investors by \$2.15 per share and increase (decrease) the dilution in pro forma net tangible book value per share to purchasers of common stock in this offering by \$8.19 per share, assuming that the number of shares offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same and after deducting an assumed underwriting discount and estimated offering expenses we must pay.

The following table presents, on a pro forma basis as of September 30, 2011, after giving effect to the automatic conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into common stock upon completion of this offering, the differences between the existing stockholders and the purchasers of shares in the offering with respect to the number of shares purchased from us, the total consideration paid and the average price paid per share:

	Shares Purc	hased	Total Consi	Average Price per		
	Number	Percent	Amount	Percent	5	Share
		(in thousands	except share and	per share data)		
Existing stockholders	19,995,186	78.6%	\$ 70,845	54.1%	\$	3.54
New stockholders	5,454,545	21.4	60,000	45.9		11.00
Total	25,449,731	100.0%	\$ 130,845	100.0%		5.14

As of September 30, 2011, there were options outstanding to purchase a total of 4,964,846 shares of common stock at a weighted average exercise price of \$1.87 per share. To the extent outstanding options are exercised, there will be further dilution to new investors. For a description of our equity plans, please see Management Equity Benefit Plans.

SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

You should read the following selected historical financial data below in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the financial statements, related notes and other financial information included in this prospectus. The selected financial data in this section is not intended to replace the financial statements and is qualified in its entirety by the financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus.

We derived the selected financial data for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010 and as of December 31, 2009 and 2010 from our audited financial statements and related notes, which are included in this prospectus. We derived the selected consolidated financial data for the years ended December 31, 2006 and 2007 and as of December 31, 2006, 2007 and 2008 from our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes, which are not included in this prospectus. The selected financial data for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2011, and the balance sheet data as of September 30, 2011 have been derived from our unaudited condensed financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus. We have included, in our opinion, all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, that we consider necessary for a fair presentation of the financial information set forth in those statements. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full fiscal year.

The pro forma basic and diluted net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders data for the year ended December 31, 2010 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 reflect the conversion of all of our outstanding shares of preferred stock into 17,395,136 shares of common stock in connection with this offering. See Note 1 of Notes to the Financial Statements and Note 1 of Notes to the Condensed Financial Statements Unaudited for an explanation of the method used to determine the number of shares used in computing pro forma basic and diluted net income (loss) per share.

	2006	Yo 2007	ear Ended Decer 2008 (in thousand	2009	2010 nd per share data)	Nine Mont Septem 2010	
Consolidated Statements of Operations			(in thousand	is except share a	nu per snare data)		
Data:							
Revenue	\$ 26,327	\$ 39,896	\$ 52,571	\$ 60,798	\$ 66,232 5	\$ 48,041	\$ 62,115
Costs and operating expenses:							
Cost of revenue (1)	15,327	21,611	28,575	34,074	36,703	26,907	32,872
Research and development (1)(2)	4,546	7,947	12,783	13,627	18,494	13,710	14,270
Sales and marketing (2)	4,413	6,157	5,732	5,591	6,211	4,597	5,811
General and administrative (1)(2)	3,933	4,888	4,997	4,966	5,656	3,941	4,887
Withdrawn initial public offering expenses			3,405				
Depreciation	465	1,272	1,574	2,005	2,506	1,884	1,950
Other operating expenses			1,121				
Total costs and operating expenses	28,684	41,875	58,187	60,263	69,570	51,039	59,790
Income (loss) from operations	(2,357)	(1,979)	(5,616)	535	(3,338)	(2,998)	2,325
Loss on extinguishment of debt	(32)						
Other income (expense)	279	626	156	69	(2)	(17)	(18)
Interest expense	(132)	(189)	(294)	(285)	(240)	(189)	(64)
Lesson (less) hefers in some fores	(2, 242)	(1.542)	(5.754)	210	(2.590)	(2, 20, 4)	2 2 4 2
Income (loss) before income taxes Provision for income taxes	(2,242) 14	(1,542) 15	(5,754) 10	319 15	(3,580) 11	(3,204) 18	2,243 55
Net income (loss)	(2,256)	(1,557)	(5,764)	304	(3,591)	(3,222)	2,188
Undistributed earnings allocated to preferred stockholders				279			1,903
Net income (loss) attributable to common stockholders	\$ (2,256)	\$ (1,557)	\$ (5,764)	\$ 25	\$ (3,591)	\$ (3,222)	\$ 285
Net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:							
Basic	\$ (12.55)	\$ (2.31)	\$ (3.41)	\$ 0.01	\$ (1.93) \$	\$ (1.74)	\$ 0.14
Diluted	\$ (12.55)	\$ (2.31)	\$ (3.41)	\$ 0.01	\$ (1.93)	\$ (1.74)	\$ 0.10
Weighted average shares used to compute net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:							
Basic	179,723	674,388	1,690,458	1,814,029	1,865,294	1,855,565	2,006,739
Diluted	179,723	674,388	1,690,458	22,293,068	1,865,294	1,855,565	22,433,359
Pro forma net income (loss) per share							
attributable to common stockholders: Basic					\$ (0.19)		\$ 0.11
					φ (0.17)		φ 0.11
Diluted					\$ (0.19)		\$ 0.10
Pro forma weighted average shares used to compute net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders: Basic					19,260,430		19,401,875
Dusio					17,200,750		17,701,075
Diluted					19,260,430		22,433,359

Other Financial Data:							
Adjusted EBITDA (3)	\$ (1,886)	\$ (313)	\$ (3,374)	\$ 3,441	\$ 36	\$ (509)	\$ 4,915

Notes:

(1) Exclusive of depreciation shown separately.

(notes continue on following page)

Notes (continued from previous page):

(2) Includes stock-based compensation as follows:

		Year E	nded Decen	ıber 31,		Nine Mon Septem	
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2010	2011
				(in thousand	ds)		
Research and development	\$	\$ 94	\$ 221	\$ 252	\$ 398	\$ 278	\$ 205
Sales and marketing		71	142	189	202	140	141
General and administrative	58	229	305	460	268	187	294

(3) We define adjusted EBITDA as net income (loss), plus: provision for income taxes, interest expense, other (income) expense, depreciation, and stock-based compensation. Please see Adjusted EBITDA below for more information and for a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

		А	s of December 3	51,		As of September 30,
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
			(in th	ousands)		
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 15,293	\$ 11,072	\$ 8,830	\$ 10,462	\$ 5,412	\$ 7,253
Trade receivables, net	4,102	6,134	7,162	7,773	9,654	12,004
Property and equipment, net	4,315	5,743	7,707	6,631	7,110	7,377
Total assets	24,212	28,629	25,945	26,004	24,327	28,801
Long-term bank financing and capital lease						
obligations	1,297	1,710	2,914	1,247	1,203	1,501
Total stockholders equity	17,608	17,175	12,211	13,053	10,156	13,278
Adjusted EBITDA						

To provide investors with additional information regarding our financial results, we have disclosed within this prospectus adjusted EBITDA, a non-GAAP financial measure. We have provided a reconciliation below of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure.

We have included adjusted EBITDA in this prospectus because it is a key measure used by our management and board of directors to understand and evaluate our core operating performance and trends, to prepare and approve our annual budget and to develop short- and long-term operational plans. In particular, the exclusion of certain expenses in calculating adjusted EBITDA can provide a useful measure for period-to-period comparisons of our core business. Additionally, adjusted EBITDA is a key financial measure used by the compensation committee of our board of directors in connection with the payment of bonuses to our executive officers. Accordingly, we believe that adjusted EBITDA provides useful information to investors and others in understanding and evaluating our operating results in the same manner as our management and board of directors.

Our use of adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP. Some of these limitations are:

although depreciation is a non-cash charge, the assets being depreciated may have to be replaced in the future, and adjusted EBITDA does not reflect capital expenditure requirements for such replacements or for new capital expenditure requirements;

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

adjusted EBITDA does not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;

adjusted EBITDA does not consider the potentially dilutive impact of equity-based compensation;

adjusted EBITDA does not reflect tax payments that may represent a reduction in cash available to us; and

other companies, including companies in our industry, may calculate adjusted EBITDA differently, which reduces its usefulness as a comparative measure.

Because of these limitations, you should consider adjusted EBITDA alongside other financial performance measures, including various cash flow metrics, net income (loss) and our other GAAP results. The following table presents a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss) for each of the periods indicated:

		Nine Mont Septem					
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2010	2011
			(1	in thousands)			
Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA:							
Net income (loss)	\$ (2,256)	\$ (1,557)	\$ (5,764)	\$ 304	\$ (3,591)	\$ (3,222)	\$ 2,188
Provision for income taxes	14	15	10	15	11	18	55
Interest expense	132	189	294	285	240	189	64
Other (income) expense (1)	(279)	(626)	(156)	(69)	2	17	18
Depreciation	465	1,272	1,574	2,005	2,506	1,884	1,950
Stock-based compensation	58	394	668	901	868	605	640
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ (1,866)	\$ (313)	\$ (3,374)	\$ 3,441	\$ 36	\$ (509)	\$ 4,915

Note:

(1) Other (income) expense consists primarily of interest income earned and foreign exchange gains and losses.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF

FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our results of operations and financial condition should be read in conjunction with the information set forth in Selected Financial Data and our financial statements and the notes thereto included in this prospectus. This discussion contains forward-looking statements based upon our current expectations, estimates and projections that involve risks and uncertainties. Actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements due to, among other considerations, the matters discussed under Risk Factors and Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

Overview

We are a leading provider of authentication and aggregation solutions for delivery of online content and services. We deliver our solutions as a set of services through our hosted and managed platform, enabling cable and telecom service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers to provide the online content and services that their consumers increasingly demand. Our platform allows our customers to package a wide array of online content and services with their high-speed Internet, communications, television and other offerings. Our customers offer our services under their own brands on Internet-enabled devices such as PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs. As of December 31, 2011, our high-speed Internet service provider customers used our platform to offer an engaging Internet experience to over 25% of the estimated 79 million United States high-speed Internet households.

We generate revenue from search and display advertising and by charging subscriber-based fees for services and products delivered through our platform. Our results are driven primarily by our customer mix, the product and service mix preferences of those customers and the pricing of those products and services. We generate the majority of our revenue from search and display advertising on our customers branded websites, which comprise consumer-facing components of our platform. Adding new customers with large consumer bases and expansion of our relationships with existing customers have resulted in an increasing shift in our revenue mix towards search and display advertising revenue. In addition, as new customers adopt our platform, and as their respective consumers use of our platform ramps up as described below, our growth is increasingly driven by search and display advertising revenue. These increases are largely driven by our model of sharing a portion of this search and advertising revenue with our customers. As we expand our value added services offerings, we expect to generate increased subscriber-based revenue from our customers.

Growth in search and display advertising revenue is driven largely by increasing consumer use of our platform. As more consumers use our customers websites and as consumers spend more time on these websites, we have a greater number of opportunities to deliver advertisements. During the nine months ended September 30, 2011, search and display advertising revenue was \$48.0 million, a growth of 50% over \$32.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010. Over the same period, our unique visitors increased by 55%, our search queries increased by 54% and our advertising impressions increased by 41%. We expect consumer engagement on our customers websites to continue to grow in the future as our customers deliver more services through their websites.

Our subscriber-based revenue consists of fees charged for the use of our proprietary technology platform and for the use of, or access to, services, such as e-mail, security, online games, music and other value added services and paid content. During the nine months ended September 30, 2011, subscriber-based revenue was \$14.1 million, a decline of 12% from \$16.0 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2010. While subscriber-based revenue decreased in amount and as a percentage of our total revenue, we believe there are opportunities to generate new sources of subscriber-based revenue, such as fees for TV Everywhere authentication and the introduction of new value added services. We believe that the variety of value added services and the introduction of new value added services will also drive increased search and display advertising revenue.

As new customers introduce their branded websites to their consumers, usage of our platform and our revenue from our customers websites tends to increase over time. There are a variety of reasons for this ramp-up period. For example, a new customer may migrate its consumers from its existing platform to our platform over a period of time. Moreover, a new customer may initially launch a selection of our services and products, rather than our entire suite of offerings, and subsequently broaden their service and product offerings over time. When a customer launches a new service or product, marketing and promotional activities may be required to generate awareness and interest among consumers. Search and display advertising revenue typically grows significantly during the first two to three years after a customer launch, although there can be notable variances from customer to customer. Thereafter, changes in revenue tend to mirror changes in the consumer base of the applicable customer.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, we derived revenue from over 45 customers, with revenue attributable to three customers, CenturyLink (including revenue attributable to Qwest), Charter and Toshiba, together accounting for approximately 63% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$39.1 million. Two of these customers each accounted for 20% or more of revenue in such period, and revenue attributable to the third customer accounted for more than 10% in such period. As we gain additional customers and as recently-added customers ramp up as described above, we anticipate that our revenue will be more broadly spread across all our customers.

Revenue attributable to our customers includes the subscriber-based revenue earned directly from them, as well as the search and display advertising revenue generated through our relationships with our search and display advertising partners (such as Google for search advertising and advertising networks, advertising agencies and advertisers for display advertising). This revenue is attributable to our customers because it is produced from the traffic on our customers websites. These partners provide us with advertisements that we then deliver with search results and other content on our customers websites. Since our search advertising partner, Google, and our advertising network partners generate their revenue by selling those advertisements, we create a revenue stream for these partners. In the nine months ended September 30, 2011, search advertising through our relationship with Google generated approximately 55% of our revenue, or \$34.0 million (all of which was attributable to our customers).

We have experienced, and expect to continue to experience, growth in our business as we acquire new customers, as our existing customers acquire new consumers, as we roll out new products and services and as we expand our presence into international markets. We expect to continue to make capital expenditures in 2012 related to both the customer supporting activities and our internal information technology infrastructure. We also expect that our research and development headcount and associated expenses will increase in 2012 as we continue to develop our technology platform, deliver new products and services, and make those and existing products and services available across different devices.

Although we experienced net losses in 2008 and 2010 (as well as in prior years), we believe that the revenue opportunities afforded us by the growth in search and display advertising across our customers have enhanced our ability to achieve profitability in the future. Our costs of revenue are expected generally to grow with revenue as most of these costs are associated with the sharing of revenue with our customers. Therefore, in order to take advantage of this revenue potential and continue to grow profitably it has been and will continue to be important for us to cost-effectively support our customers and manage our operating expenses. While we expect our costs of revenue to increase generally in line with revenue, we expect our operating expenses to decrease as a percentage of revenue, thereby increasing our profitability over time. For the first nine months of 2011 revenue grew by 29.3% over the first nine months of 2010 while operating expenses, including depreciation, grew by 11.5%, and excluding depreciation, grew by 12.2%.

The initiatives described below under Key Initiatives are expected to contribute to our ability to maintain and grow profitability via increases in advertising revenue, increases in customers and our consumer reach, and increases in availability of products across more devices. We expect the period in which we

experience a return on future investments in each of these initiatives to differ. For example, more direct advertising at higher CPMs would be expected to have an immediate and direct impact on profitability while expansion into international markets may require an investment that involves a longer term return. We expect that some of the net proceeds of the offering will be utilized with a goal of enhancing our technology and our systems capabilities to more efficiently support our customers, develop new products and features and report upon, analyze and manage the financial performance of the business in order to improve our ability to achieve consistent profitability in the future. As of the date of this prospectus, we have not yet determined the specific uses of the net proceeds of the offering.

Trends Affecting Our Business

Our customers, who are predominantly high-speed Internet service providers that also offer television services, are facing increasing competition from companies that deliver video content over the Internet, more commonly referred to as over-the-top, or OTT. These new competitors include a number of large and growing companies, such as Google, Netflix, Inc., or Netflix, Hulu, LLC, or Hulu, and Amazon.com Inc., or Amazon. With the increased availability of high-speed Internet access and over-the-top programming, consumers video content consumption preferences may shift away from current viewing habits. As a result, many of our customers and potential customers are compelled to find new ways to deliver services and content to their consumers via the Internet. We expect this pressure to become even greater as more video content becomes available online. We expect to continue to benefit from this trend as customers adopt our platform to package and deliver video programming and other related authentication services on their own branded websites.

Another trend affecting our customers and our business is the proliferation of Internet-connected devices, especially mobile devices. Smartphones, tablets and connected TVs have made it more convenient for consumers to access services and content online, including television programming. To remain competitive, our customers and potential customers must have the capability to deliver their services and products to consumers on these new devices. Our platform enables them to extend their presence beyond traditional personal computers, and we expect that a significant portion of our revenue growth will come from traffic on these devices.

Our business is also affected by growth in advertising on the Internet, of which proliferation of high-speed Internet access and Internet-connected devices will be the principal drivers. According to the report published by PwC in June 2011, such search advertising is projected to continue to attract advertising spending to the Internet. Meanwhile, growth in the number of mobile Internet users is expected to drive mobile advertising. Our platform creates a revenue stream for our search advertising partner, Google, and our advertising network partners, who provide us with advertisements and share in the fees generated by those advertisements when we deliver them with search results and other content on our customers websites. We expect that we (and therefore these advertising partners) will continue to benefit from the underlying trend of growth in Internet advertising.

Key Initiatives

We are focused on several key initiatives to drive our business:

increase the content and services we provide to our customers and their consumers, enhance our direct advertising sales effort to increase the cost-per-thousand impressions (referred to as cost per mille, or CPM) derived from advertising and increase the number of customers using our TV Everywhere authentication platform;

add new customers from the high-speed Internet service provider and consumer electronics industries to expand our consumer reach;

extend the availability of our existing and new products and services to additional devices including tablets and smartphones; and

expand our presence into international markets.

Key Business Metrics

In addition to the line items in our financial statements, we regularly review a number of business metrics related to Internet traffic and search and display advertising to evaluate our business, determine the allocation of resources and make decisions regarding business strategies. We believe information of these metrics is useful for investors and analysts to understand the underlying trends in our business. The following table summarizes our key business metrics, which are unaudited, for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010 and the first nine months of 2010 and 2011:

	Ye	ars Ended December	31,	Nine Mont Septeml	
	2008	2008 2009 20		2010	2011
Key Business Metrics:					
Unique Visitors (1)	7,647,917	8,320,500	8,235,583	8,551,444	13,250,013
Search Queries (2)	314,039,915	383,871,812	453,687,989	326,658,368	503,476,341
Advertising Impressions (3)	9,432,921,273	16,549,485,330	18,832,969,669	13,769,460,560	19,461,422,855

Notes:

- (1) Reflects the number of unique visitors to our customers websites computed on an average monthly basis during the applicable period.
- (2) Reflects the total number of search queries during the applicable period.
- (3) Reflects the total number of advertising impressions during the applicable period.

Unique Visitors

We define unique visitors as consumers who have visited one of our customers websites at least once during a particular time period. We rely on comScore to provide this data. comScore estimates this data based on the U.S. portion of the Internet activity of its worldwide panel of consumers and its proprietary data collection method.

Search Queries

We define search queries as the number of instances in which a consumer entered a query into a search bar on our platform during a particular time period. We rely on reports from our search partner, Google, to measure the number of such instances.

Advertising Impressions

We define advertising impressions as graphical, textual or video paid advertisements displayed to consumers on our platform during a particular time period. We rely on reports from technology and advertising partners, including DoubleClick (a division of Google), to measure the number of advertising impressions delivered on our platform.

Components of our Results of Operations

Revenue

We derive our revenue from two categories: revenue generated from search and display advertising activities and subscriber-based revenue, each of which is described below. We record our search and display advertising revenue on a gross basis, which includes the net amount received from Google under our agreement with them. The following table shows the revenue in each category, both in amount and as a percentage of revenue, for 2008, 2009 and 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2011.

		Year End	ed December	31,		Nine Mont Septem	
	2008		2009	(in t	2010 housands)	2010	2011
Revenue:				Ì	, in the second s		
Search and display advertising	\$ 32,212	\$	39,268	\$	45,859	\$ 32,089	\$ 48,040
Subscriber-based	20,359		21,530		20,373	15,952	14,075
Total revenue	\$ 52,571	\$	60,798	\$	66,232	\$ 48,041	\$ 62,115
Percentage of revenue:							
Search and display advertising	61%	6	65%		69%	67%	77%
Subscriber-based	39		35		31	33	23
Total revenue	100%	6	100%		100%	100%	100%

Search and Display Advertising Revenue

We use Internet search and display advertising to generate revenue from the traffic on our customers websites.

In the case of search advertising, we have a revenue-sharing relationship with Google, pursuant to which we include a Google-branded search tool on our customers websites. When a consumer makes a search query using this tool, we deliver the query to Google and they return search results to consumers that include advertiser-sponsored links. If the consumer clicks on a sponsored link, Google receives payment from the sponsor of that link and shares a portion of that payment with us, which we in turn share with the applicable customer. The net payment we receive from Google is recognized as revenue.

We generate display advertising revenue when consumers view or click on a text, graphic or video advertisement that was delivered on a Synacor-operated website. We fill our advertising inventory with advertisements sourced by our direct salesforce, independent advertising sales representatives and advertising network partners. Revenue may be calculated differently depending on our agreements with our advertisers or the agreements between our advertising network partners and their advertisers. It may be calculated on a cost per impression basis, which means the advertiser pays based on the number of times its advertisements appear, or a cost per action basis, which means that an advertiser pays when a consumer performs an action after engaging one of its advertisements. Historically only a small percentage of our display advertising revenue has been calculated on a cost per action basis.

Subscriber-Based Revenue

We define subscriber-based revenue as subscription fees and other fees that we receive from our customers for the use of our proprietary technology platform and the use of, or access to, e-mail, security, games

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

and other services, including value added services and paid content. Monthly subscriber levels typically form the basis for calculating and generating subscriber-based revenue. They are generally determined by multiplying a per-subscriber per-month fee by the number of subscribers using the particular services being offered or consumed. In other cases, the fee is fixed. We recognize revenue from our customers as the service is delivered.

Costs and Expenses

Cost of Revenue

Cost of revenue consists of revenue sharing, content acquisition costs and co-location facility costs. Revenue sharing consists of amounts accrued and paid to our customers for the traffic on their websites resulting in the generation of search and display advertising revenue. The revenue-sharing agreements with our customers are primarily variable payments based on a percentage of the search and display advertising revenue. Content acquisition agreements may be based on a fixed payment schedule, on the number of subscribers per month, or a combination of both. Fixed-payment agreements are expensed over the term defined in the agreement. Agreements based on the number of subscribers are expensed on a monthly basis. Co-location facility costs consist of rent and operating costs for our data center facilities.

Research and Development

Research and development expenses consist primarily of compensation-related expenses incurred for the development of, enhancements to, and maintenance and operation of our technology platform and related infrastructure.

Sales and Marketing

Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of compensation-related expenses to our direct sales and marketing personnel, as well as costs related to advertising, industry conferences, promotional materials, and other sales and marketing programs. Advertising cost is expensed as incurred.

General and Administrative

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of compensation related expenses for executive management, finance, accounting, human resources and other administrative functions.

Depreciation

Depreciation includes depreciation of our computer hardware and software, furniture and fixtures, leasehold improvements, and other property, and depreciation on capital leased assets.

Other Income (Expense)

Other income (expense) consists primarily of interest income earned and foreign exchange gains and losses.

Interest Expense

Interest income (expense) primarily consists of expenses associated with our long-term debt, capital leases, and amortization of debt issuance costs.

Provision for Income Taxes

Income tax expense consists of federal and state income taxes in the United States and taxes in certain foreign jurisdictions.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classifications of assets and liabilities, revenue and expenses, and the related disclosures of contingent liabilities in the financial statements and accompanying notes. The SEC has defined a company s critical accounting policies as the ones that are most important to the portrayal of the company s financial condition and results of operations, and which require the company to make its most difficult and subjective judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates of matters that are inherently uncertain. Based on this definition, we have identified the following critical accounting policies and estimates addressed below. We also have other key accounting policies, which involve the use of estimates, judgments, and assumptions that are significant to understanding our results. See Note 1, *The Company and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies*, of Notes to the Financial Statements and Notes to the Condensed Financial Statements Unaudited for further information. Although we believe that our estimates, assumptions, and judgments are reasonable, they are based upon information available at the time. Actual results may differ significantly from these estimates under different assumptions, judgments, or conditions.

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue when the following criteria are met: persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists; delivery has occurred; the selling price is fixed or determinable; and collectability is reasonably assured.

The terms of our arrangements with our customers, Google and our advertising network partners are specified in written agreements. These written agreements constitute the persuasive evidence of the arrangements with our customers that are a pre-condition to the recognition of revenue. The evidence used to document that delivery or performance has occurred generally consists of communication of either numbers of subscribers or the revenue generated in a reporting period from customers, advertising partners, vendors and our own internally-generated reports. Occasionally, a customer will notify us of subsequent adjustments to previously reported subscriber data. These adjustments, once accepted by us, will result in adjustments to revenue and cost of revenue. The historical occurrences of such adjustments, and the amounts involved, have not been significant.

Although prices used in our revenue recognition formulas are generally fixed pursuant to the written arrangements with our customers, Google and our advertising network partners, the number of subscribers or the amount of search and display advertising revenue that are subject to our pricing arrangements are not known until the reporting period has ended. Although this data is, in most cases, available prior to the completion of our periodic financial statements, this data may need to be estimated. When made, these estimates are based upon our historical experience with the relevant party. Adjustments to these estimates have historically not been significant. The receipt of this volume data also serves to verify that we have appropriately satisfied our obligation to our customers for that reporting period. Adjustments are recorded in the period in which the data is received.

Pursuant to the terms of our customer contracts, we recognize revenue in each period for our services once the contract has been signed, its terms reviewed and understood, the service, content or both have been made available to the customer and reliable active subscriber information is made available to us.

We undertake an evaluation of the creditworthiness of both new and, on a periodic basis, existing customers. Based on these reviews we determine whether collection of our prospective revenue is probable.

Revenue Sharing

We pay our customers a portion of the revenue generated from search and display advertising. The portion paid to our customers depends on, among other things, the consumer base of the customer and their expected ability to drive consumer traffic to our platform. This revenue consists of the consideration we receive from Google and our display advertising partners in connection with traffic supplied by the applicable customer.

Gross Versus Net Presentation of Revenue for Revenue Sharing

We evaluate our relationship between our search and display advertising partners and our customers in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, 605-45, *Principal Agent Considerations*. We have determined that the revenue derived from traffic supplied by our customers is reported on a gross basis because we are the primary obligor (we are responsible to our customers for fulfilling search and display advertising services and value added and other services), are involved in the service specifications, perform part of the service, have discretion in supplier selection, have latitude in establishing price and bear credit risk.

Stock-Based Compensation

In accordance with FASB ASC 718, *Compensation Stock Compensation*, we measure stock-based compensation cost at fair value, net of estimated forfeitures, and generally recognize the corresponding compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the service period during which awards are expected to vest. We include stock-based compensation expense in research and development, sales and marketing and general and administrative expenses in our statement of operations, and determining the fair value of stock-based awards at the grant date requires judgment.

Fair Value of Stock Options. We use the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing model to determine the fair value of stock options. The determination of the grant date fair value of options using an option-pricing model is affected by our estimated common stock fair value as well as assumptions regarding a number of other complex and subjective variables. These variables include the fair value of our common stock, our expected stock price volatility over the expected term of the options, stock option exercise and cancellation behaviors, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividends, which are estimated as follows:

Fair Value of Our Common Stock. Because our stock has not been publicly traded, we must estimate the fair value of common stock, as discussed below.

Expected Term. The expected term represents the period of time the stock options are expected to be outstanding and is based on the simplified method allowed under SEC guidance. We used the simplified method due to the lack of sufficient historical exercise data to provide a reasonable basis upon which to otherwise estimate the expected life of the stock options.

Volatility. Since we do not have a trading history for our common stock, the expected stock price volatility was estimated by taking the average historic price volatility for publicly-traded options of comparable industry peers similar in size, stage of life cycle and financial leverage, based on daily price observations over a period equivalent to the expected term of the stock option grants. We did not rely on implied volatilities of traded options in our industry peers common stock because the volume of activity was relatively low. We intend to continue to consistently apply this process using the same or similar public companies until a sufficient amount of historical information regarding the volatility of our own common stock share price becomes available, or unless circumstances change such that the identified companies are no longer similar to us, in which case more suitable companies whose share prices are publicly available would be utilized in the calculation.

Risk-free Interest Rate. The risk-free interest rate is based on the yields of United States Treasury securities with maturities similar to the expected term of the options for each option group.

Dividend Yield. We have never declared or paid any cash dividend on our common stock. We intend to retain any future earnings and do not expect to pay any dividends in the foreseeable future.

If any of the assumptions used in the Black-Scholes-Merton model changes significantly, stock-based compensation for future awards may differ materially compared with the awards granted previously.

The following table presents the weighted-average assumptions used to estimate the fair value of options granted during the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009, and 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011:

	Year 2008	Year Ended December 31, 2008 2009 2010			
Dividend yield					
Risk-free interest rate	3.10%	3.40%	2.38%	1.63%	
Expected term (in years)	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	
Expected volatility	54%	52%	53%	51%	

Since May 2006, in accordance with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code and related regulations issued by the Internal Revenue Service, our board of directors has received valuations of our common stock from an independent valuation specialist, Anvil Advisors, LLC, or Anvil Advisors, and used the values determined in their reports to set the exercise price of stock options. We also considered these valuations when determining the fair value of our common stock for purposes of calculating stock-based compensation expense in connection with stock options. Anvil Advisors, an unrelated valuation specialist as defined under the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Practice Guide, *Valuation of Privately-Held Company Equity Securities Issued as Compensation*, or the Practice Guide, appraised the value of our common stock in accordance with the guidelines outlined in the Practice Guide. The assumptions it used in its valuation models were based on future expectations combined with management judgments.

In its valuations through June 2009, Anvil Advisors estimated the enterprise value of our company on the applicable valuation date using the discounted future cash flow method and the guideline company method and then computing a weighted average of the two based on the likelihood of an initial public offering. As an initial public offering became more likely, the guideline company method was given greater weight. Then Anvil Advisors used the company security valuation method to allocate the enterprise value of our company among its various classes of equity to derive a fully marketable value per share for the common stock. Anvil Advisors applied an appropriate discount for lack of marketability to this fully marketable value to arrive at the fair value per share of common stock.

In its valuations after June 2009, Anvil Advisors continued to use the guideline company method, but replaced the discounted future cash flow method with the comparable transaction method. This method determines a value based on prices paid by strategic and financial buyers of comparable companies in the Internet software and services sector. Anvil Advisors replaced the discounted cash flow method because our internal forecasting, on which it relied in its analysis, became more short-term focused following the departure of our former chief financial officer in December 2008.

The difference between the exercise price of the options and our estimate of the fair value has been factored into the stock-based compensation expense. Our estimates of the fair value used to compute the stock-based compensation expense for financial reporting purposes may not be reflective of the fair value that would result from the application of other valuation methods, including accepted valuation methods for tax purposes.

Along with these valuations, we considered other objective and subjective factors to determine the fair value of our common stock as of the date of each option grant, including the following factors:

the prices, rights, preferences and privileges of our preferred stock relative to the common stock;

our operating and financial performance;

current business conditions and projections;

the hiring of key personnel;

the history of our company and the introduction of new products and services;

our stage of development;

the likelihood of achieving a liquidity event for the shares of common stock underlying these stock options, such as an initial public offering or sale of our company, given prevailing market conditions;

any adjustment necessary to recognize a lack of marketability for our common stock;

the market performance of comparable publicly-traded companies; and

the United States and global capital market conditions.

We granted stock options with the following weighted average exercise price each quarter since the beginning of 2008 through December 31, 2011.

	Shares Underlying	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Three Months Ended	Options	(\$)
March 31, 2008 (1)(2)	69,000	2.52
June 30, 2008 (1)(2)	196,500	2.52
September 30, 2008 (1)(2)	84,250	2.52
December 31, 2008	74,125	2.53
March 31, 2009	42,000	2.58
June 30, 2009	281,500	2.52
September 30, 2009	221,000	2.50
December 31, 2009	28,000	2.40
March 31, 2010	132,875	2.40
June 30, 2010	134,983	2.68
September 30, 2010	252,125	2.68
December 31, 2010	502,000	2.88
March 31, 2011	72,875	2.88
June 30, 2011	58,500	3.32
September 30, 2011	1,179,300	3.32
December 31, 2011	369,750	5.35

Notes:

- (1) Our board of directors amended the exercise price of these options to \$2.52 in June 2009. Please see the section below titled Stock Option Re-pricing.
- (2) Reflects a 3-for-1 forward stock split of our common stock that became effective July 31, 2008.

On January 6, 2012 we granted 238,000 stock options at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share. We have not granted any stock options subsequent to January 6, 2012.

Summarized below are the significant factors we considered in determining the fair value of the common stock underlying our stock options.

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

For options granted through September 2008, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$11.42 per share as of March 31, 2008 (or \$3.80 per share following a 3-for-1 forward split of our common stock that became effective on July 31, 2008). In this report, the specialist used a discount rate of 25% in its

discounted future cash flow analysis. Based on a sample of comparable publicly-traded companies, company-specific volatility was determined to be 55%, and the lack-of-marketability discount was 10%. In light of our plans to pursue an initial public offering at the time, management determined that the probability of an initial public offering was greater than a sale of the company, and thus the guideline company method was weighted 80% and the discounted future cash flow method was weighted 20%.

For options granted in December 2008 through March 2009, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$2.58 per share as of October 14, 2008. We also considered that, as a result of the severe downturn in the United States economy and financial market conditions in the fall of 2008, the stock prices of publicly-traded comparable companies declined significantly. Moreover, we withdrew our registration statement for an initial public offering in October 2008, thereby reducing the likelihood of a liquidity event for our stockholders. In connection with the withdrawal of our initial public offering, we recorded expenses of \$3.4 million, which had a material negative impact on our results of operations. Finally, in December 2008 our former chief financial officer, whom we had hired in anticipation of a proposed initial public offering, ended his employment with us.

For options we granted from June 2009 through July 2009, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$2.52 per share as of March 31, 2009. In this report, the specialist continued to use a discount rate of 25% in its discounted future cash flow analysis. Based on a sample of comparable publicly-traded companies, company-specific volatility was determined to be 80%, and the lack-of marketability discount was 20%. Because we had abandoned our plans for an initial public offering in 2008, the weighting of the guideline company method was lowered to 67% and the discounted future cash flow method was weighted 33%. We also observed that the United States economy and financial market conditions continued to be unfavorable during 2009, and the likelihood of a successful liquidity event remained low. Our operating and financial performance was hampered by poor economic conditions, and we signed no new significant customer contracts during this period.

For options we granted from September 2009 through February 2010, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$2.40 per share as of June 30, 2009. We also considered a transaction in August 2009 in which our chief executive officer sold 100,000 shares of his common stock back to us for \$2.00 per share. Our operating and financial performance continued to be affected by poor economic conditions, and we did not sign any new significant customer contracts through the end of 2009.

For options we granted from May 2010 through September 2010, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$2.68 per share as of March 31, 2010. The guideline company method and the comparable transaction method were weighted equally. Based on a sample of comparable publicly-traded companies, company-specific volatility was determined to be 70%, and the lack-of marketability discount was 20%. We also considered improvements in the United States economy and financial market conditions.

For options we granted from November 2010 through March 2011, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$2.88 per share as of September 30, 2010. The specialist continued to weigh the guideline company method and the comparable transaction method equally. Since the specialist s last report as of March 31, 2010, we had renewed contracts with two of our largest customers, and we signed contracts with two significant new customers. In October 2010, Scott A. Bailey joined our executive team as chief operating officer. Finally, we considered continued improvement in the United States economy and financial market conditions and a transaction in September 2010 in which our chief executive officer sold 75,000 shares of his common stock back to us for \$2.68 per share.

For options we granted from May 2011 through August 2011, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$3.32 per share as of March 31, 2011. We also considered the fact that the United States economy and financial market conditions improved in the first and second quarters of 2011 and our business continued to grow.

Stock Option Re-pricing. In June 2009, our board of directors determined that the fair value of the Company s common stock had declined to \$2.52 per share based on an independent valuation performed for the company and the other factors described above. In connection with this decline, stock options for a total of 1,108,847 shares of common stock, which were granted during from July 31, 2007 through September 16, 2008 with an exercise price above \$3.98, were amended to have an exercise price of \$2.52. The number of shares, the vesting commencement date and the length of the vesting period for each of these grants were not altered.

We treated the re-pricing as a modification of the original awards and calculated additional compensation costs for the difference between the fair value of the modified award and the fair value of the original award on the modification date. The re-pricing was estimated to result in incremental stock-based compensation expense of \$0.3 million. The cost related to vested shares was expensed on the re-pricing date and the cost related to unvested shares will be amortized over the remaining vesting period of such stock options. The assumptions used to estimate the fair value of the original awards immediately before the modification and the fair value of the modified awards required significant judgment.

Recent Stock Option Grants. For the 99,000 options we granted in November 2011, we based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock in part on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$3.70 per share as of September 30, 2011. We also considered the fact that while the United States economy and financial market conditions were difficult in the third quarter of 2011, our business continued to grow. In the third quarter of 2011, our operating and financial performance also benefited from a contract we signed with a significant new customer, and William J. Stuart, our current chief financial officer, joined our executive team.

In December 2011 and January 2012, we granted a total of 508,750 options to directors and employees. We based our estimate of the fair value of our common stock on a report from our independent valuation specialist, which concluded that our common stock had a value of \$5.96 per share as of December 15, 2011. In light of the fact that we had filed a registration statement for this offering, Anvil Advisors replaced the guideline company and comparable transaction methods in that report with the probability-weighted expected return method, or PWERM. Under the PWERM, the value of common stock is estimated based upon an analysis of future values for the enterprise assuming various scenarios and potential future expected outcomes (e.g., an initial public offering, or IPO, a merger or sale, continuing as a private company or dissolution with no value to common stockholders). Enterprise value is allocated to convertible preferred stock, warrants, options and shares of common stock based on the rights and characteristics of each equity instrument. The resulting share value is based upon the probability-weighted present value of expected future investment returns. The aggregate value of the common stock derived from the PWERM was then divided by the number of common shares to arrive at the per-share common value, and a discount for lack of marketability was then applied to the continuing as a private company scenario. This analysis resulted in a fair market value of our common stock of \$5.96 per share as of December 15, 2011.

The difference between our estimate of the fair value of our common stock at the time options were granted in December 2011 and January 2012 and the midpoint of the IPO price range reflected on the cover page of this prospectus is attributable to several factors. At the time of the option grants, the major U.S. stock market indices had experienced recent declines, and we did not have the preliminary results of our operations for the three months ended December 31, 2011. Also, at the time of the option grants, although we had filed a registration statement for this offering, there was greater uncertainty whether we would be able to complete an IPO on terms acceptable to us, and there were other potential future expected outcomes that had to be considered

in estimating our fair value. By the time the midpoint of the IPO price range was determined, the major indices had shown improvement and the volatility of equity markets, as measured by the Chicago Board Options Exchange Market Volatility Index, or VIX, had declined. In addition, based on our preliminary results, we expected that our results of operations during the three months ended December 31, 2011 would exceed our internal forecasts, as well as our results of operations in the three months ended September 30, 2011. Our key business metrics, unique visitors, search queries and advertising impressions also increased quarter-over-quarter. Moreover, in determining the midpoint of the IPO price range, we no longer used a PWERM analysis to value our common stock; rather we used a future enterprise value for an IPO scenario only, as other scenarios (e.g. a merger or sale, continuing as a private company or dissolution) were not relevant.

Results of Operations

The following tables set forth our results of operations for the periods presented in amount and as a percentage of revenue for those periods. The period to period comparison of financial results is not necessarily indicative of future results.

	Year 2008	End	ed Decemb 2009	,	2010 housands)	Nine Mon Septem 2010	
Revenue	\$ 52,571	\$	60,798	\$	66,232	\$ 48,041	\$ 62,115
Costs and operating expenses:							
Cost of revenue (1)	28,575		34,074		36,703	26,907	32,872
Research and development (1)(2)	12,783		13,627		18,494	13,710	14,270
Sales and marketing (2)	5,732		5,591		6,211	4,597	5,811
General and administrative (1)(2)	4,997		4,966		5,656	3,941	4,887
Withdrawn initial public offering expenses	3,405						
Depreciation	1,574		2,005		2,506	1,884	1,950
Other operating expenses	1,121						
Total costs and operating expenses	58,187		60,263		69,570	51,039	59,790
Income (loss) from operations	(5,616)		535		(3,338)	(2,998)	2,325
Other income (expense)	156		69		(2)	(17)	(18)
Interest expense	294		285		240	189	64
Income (loss) before income taxes Provision for income taxes	(5,754) 10		319 15		(3,580) 11	(3,204)	2,243 55
	10		15		11	18	55
Net income (loss)	\$ (5,764)	\$	304	\$	(3,591)	\$ (3,222)	\$ 2,188

Notes:

- (1) Exclusive of depreciation shown separately.
- (2) Includes stock-based compensation as follows:

	Y	ear Ended Deceml	per 31,		ths Ended ber 30,
	2008	2009	2010	2010	2011
			(in thousands)		
Research and development	\$ 221	\$ 252	\$ 398	\$ 278	\$ 205
Sales and marketing	142	189	202	140	141
General and administrative	305	460	268	187	294

Table of Contents

	Year Ended December 31,			Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2008	2009	2010	2010	2011
Revenue	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%
Costs and operating expenses:					
Cost of revenue (1)	54	56	55	56	53
Research and development (1)	24	22	28	29	23
Sales and marketing	11	9	9	10	9
General and administrative (1)	10	8	9	8	8
Withdrawn initial public offering expenses	6	0	0	0	0
Depreciation	3	3	4	4	3
Other operating expenses	2	0	0	0	0
Total costs and operating expenses	110	99	105	107	96
Income (loss) from operations	(11)	1	(5)	(6)	4
Other income (expense)	0	0	0	0	0
Interest expense	1	0	0	0	0
Income (loss) before income taxes	(11)	1	(5)	(7)	4
Provision for income taxes	0	0	0	0	0
Net income (loss)	(11)%	1%	(5)%	(7)%	4%

Note:

(1) Exclusive of depreciation shown separately. *Comparison of Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 and 2011*

Revenue

	Nine Months Ended September 30,			
	2010		2011	% Change
	(in tho	usands)		
Revenue:				
Search and display advertising	\$ 32,089	\$	48,040	50%
Subscriber-based	15,952		14,075	(12)%
Total revenue	\$ 48,041	\$	62,115	29%
Percentage of revenue:				
Search and display advertising	67%		77%	
Subscriber-based	33		23	
Total revenue	100%		100%	

Our revenue increased by approximately \$14.1 million, or 29%, to approximately \$62.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$48.0 million for the same period in 2010. Search and display advertising revenue increased by approximately \$15.9 million, or 50%, to approximately \$48.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$32.1 million for the same period in 2010. This increase was a result of increased search queries and advertising impressions on our platform, driven in part by the launch of a significant new customer on our platform in September 2010. The total number of search queries increased by 54% in the nine

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

months ended September 30, 2011, and the total number of advertising impressions increased by 41% in the nine months ended September 30, 2011, in each case as compared to the nine months ended September 30, 2010. The increase in search queries contributed to approximately 72% of the increase in search and display advertising revenue, while the increase in advertising impressions contributed to approximately 28%.

The increase in search and display advertising revenue was partially offset by a decline in subscriber-based revenue, which fell by approximately \$1.9 million, or 12%, to approximately \$14.1 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$16.0 million for the same period in 2010. The decline was the result of adjustments in the subscriber-based fees we charge in order to participate in greater search and display advertising revenue resulting from the increases in search queries and advertising impressions.

Cost of Revenue

	Nine Mont Septem		
	2010 (in thou	2011 sands)	% Change
Cost of revenue	\$ 26,907	\$ 32,872	22%
Percentage of revenue	56%	53%	

Our cost of revenue increased by approximately \$6.0 million, or 22%, to approximately \$32.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$26.9 million for the same period in 2010. The increase in our cost of revenue was driven by additional revenue-sharing costs from increased search and display advertising. Cost of revenue as a percentage of revenue declined to 53% of revenue in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from 56% of revenue in the nine months ended September 30, 2010 because of changes in search and display advertising revenue-sharing arrangements.

Research and Development Expenses

	Nine Mont Septem						
	2010	2011	% Change				
	(in thou	(in thousands)					
Research and development	\$ 13,710	\$ 14,270	4%				
Percentage of revenue	29%	23%					

Research and development expenses increased by approximately \$0.6 million, or 4%, to approximately \$14.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$13.7 million for the same period in 2010. The increase was primarily due to a \$0.9 million increase in employee-related costs as a result of the increase in headcount to support new product initiatives and customer deployments. In addition, there was a \$0.3 million increase in expenses for contractors. These increases were partially offset by a \$0.5 million decrease in spending on supplies and travel related expenses. The increase in spending reflects our increased hiring in 2010 in contemplation of new customer deployments in 2010 and 2011.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

	Nine Mont Septem		
	2010	2011	% Change
	(in thou	isands)	-
Sales and marketing	\$ 4,597	\$ 5,811	26%
Percentage of revenue	10%	9%	

Sales and marketing expenses increased by approximately \$1.2 million, or 26%, to approximately \$5.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$4.6 million for the same period in 2010. The increase was primarily due to a \$0.5 million increase in employee-related costs as a result of the increase in headcount as we hired salespeople in our advertising department. The remaining increases include a \$0.4 million increase for sales commissions and a \$0.1 million increase for reporting services.

General and Administrative Expenses

		ths Ended Iber 30,				
	2010	2011	% Change			
	(in thousands)					
General and administrative	\$ 3,941	\$ 4,887	24%			
Percentage of revenue	8%	8%				

General and administrative expenses increased by approximately \$1.0 million, or 24%, to approximately \$4.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 from approximately \$3.9 million for the same period in 2010. The increase was primarily due to a \$0.5 million increase in employee-related costs as a result of hiring in our executive management and finance departments. The remainder of the increase includes \$0.4 million for independent contractors to support our growth.

Depreciation

		onths Ended ember 30,	
	2010	2011	% Change
	(in th	ousands)	
Depreciation	\$ 1,884	\$ 1,950	4%
Percentage of revenue	4%	3%	

Depreciation remained consistent at approximately \$1.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2011.

Other Income (expense)

	Nine Mon	ths Ended
	Septem	ber 30,
	2010	2011
	(in thou	isands)
er income (expense)	\$ (17)	\$ (18)

For each of the nine-month periods ended September 30, 2010 and 2011 foreign currency transactions related to our operations in the United Kingdom accounted for nearly all other income (expense).

Interest Expense

						Nine Month Septembe	
						2010	2011
						(in thous	ands)
Interest expense						\$ 189	\$ 64

Interest expense decreased for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 as a result of lower average capital lease and bank financing balances. The interest rates applied to those balances remained substantially the same period-over-period.

Provision for Income Taxes

	Nine Mont Septeml	
	2010	2011
	(in thou	sands)
Provision for income taxes	\$18	\$ 55

We have incurred operating losses which are available to offset income and, consequently, did not incur any material federal or state income taxes for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010. We do not anticipate recording significant tax benefits or provisions in the near future.

Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010

Revenue

	Year Ended Decembe 2008 2009 (in thousands)					2010	2008 to 2009% Change	2009 to 2010% Change
Revenue:								
Search and display advertising	\$	32,212	\$	39,268	\$	45,859	22%	17%
Subscriber-based		20,359		21,530		20,373	6%	(5)%
Total revenue	\$	52,571	\$	60,798	\$	66,232	16%	9%
Percentage of revenue:								
Search and display advertising		61%		65%		69%		
Subscriber-based		39		35		31		
Total revenue		100%		100%		100%		

In 2010 our revenue increased by \$5.4 million, or 9%, to \$66.2 million from \$60.8 million in 2009. Search and display advertising revenue increased by \$6.6 million, or 17%, to \$45.9 million in 2010 from \$39.3 million in 2009 as a result of increased search queries and advertising impressions on existing customers websites, as well as the launch of a significant new customer in September 2010. The total number of search queries increased by 18% in 2010, and the total number of advertising impressions increased by 14% in 2010 as compared with 2009. The increase in search queries accounted for approximately 75% of the increase in search and display advertising revenue in 2010, while the increase in advertising impressions accounted for approximately 25%. Subscriber-based revenue decreased \$1.2 million, or 5%, to \$20.4 million in 2010 from \$21.5 million in 2009. The decrease was a result of reduced revenue of \$2.0 million from existing products partially offset by increased revenue of \$0.8 million from new value added services introduced after the beginning of 2009 to existing customers.

In 2009 our revenue increased by \$8.2 million, or 16%, to \$60.8 million from \$52.6 million in 2008. Search and display advertising revenue increased by \$7.1 million, or 22%, to \$39.3 million in 2009 from \$32.2 million in 2008 as a result of increased search queries and advertising impressions on existing customers websites. The total number of search queries increased by 22% in 2009, and the total number of advertising impressions increased by 75% in 2009. The increase in search queries accounted for approximately 38% of the increase in search and display advertising revenue, while the increase in advertising impressions accounted for approximately 62%. Subscriber-based revenue increased by \$1.1 million, or 6%, to \$21.5 million in 2009 from \$20.4 million in 2008. Approximately \$0.6 million of the increase resulted from the launch of new customer websites, and approximately \$0.5 million resulted from the launch of new products with existing customers.

Cost of Revenue

	Y	Vear Ended December 31,		2008 to	2009 to
	2008	2009 (in thousands)	2010	2009% Change	2010% Change
Cost of revenue	\$ 28,575	\$ 34,074	\$ 36,703	19%	8%
Percentage of revenue	54%	56%	55%		

Our cost of revenue increased by \$2.6 million, or 8%, to \$36.7 million in 2010 from \$34.1 million in 2009, in part because greater search and display advertising on our platform led to additional revenue-sharing costs, which grew by \$3.8 million in 2010. This was partially offset by a decline in our content acquisition costs of \$1.4 million. Cost of revenue as a percentage of revenue declined to 55% of revenue in 2010 from 56% of revenue in 2009. This reduction in cost of revenue as a percentage of revenue was the result of a change in customer mix.

Our cost of revenue increased by \$5.5 million, or 19%, to \$34.1 million in 2009 from \$28.6 million in 2008, in part because greater search and display advertising on our platform led to additional revenue-sharing costs, which grew by \$5.6 million in 2009. In addition, our content acquisition costs increased \$0.5 million in 2009. Cost of revenue in 2008 included \$0.6 million of one-time expenses related to the move of a data center from Buffalo, New York to Atlanta, Georgia. The increase in cost of revenue as a percent of revenue was the result of changes in search and display advertising revenue attributable to the mix of customers with revenue-sharing arrangements partially offset by relocation of a data center.

Research and Development Expenses

	Ye. 2008	ar End	ed December 2009	31,	2010	2008 to 2009 <i>%</i> Change	2009 to 2010% Change
		(in t	housands)			5	8
Research and development	\$ 12,783	\$	13,627	\$	18,494	7%	36%
Percentage of revenue	24%		22%		28%		

Research and development expenses increased by \$4.9 million, or 36%, to \$18.5 million in 2010 from \$13.6 million in 2009. The increase was primarily due to a \$3.6 million increase in employee-related costs as a result of the increase in headcount as we added personnel to support new product initiatives and anticipated customer deployments in 2010 and 2011. The remaining increase includes \$0.5 million for contractors, \$0.4 million for supplies and \$0.3 million for travel related costs.

Research and development expenses increased by \$0.8 million, or 7%, to \$13.6 million in 2009 from \$12.8 million in 2008. The increase was due to a \$0.8 million increase in employee-related costs as a result of additions to headcount to support new product initiatives and anticipated customer deployments.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

	Yea	ar Ende	d December	31,		2008 to	2009 to
	2008		2009 10usands)		2010	2009% Change	2010% Change
Sales and marketing	\$ 5,732	\$	5,591	\$	6,211	(2)%	11%
Percentage of revenue	11%		9%		9%		

Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$0.6 million, or 11%, to \$6.2 million in 2010 from \$5.6 million in 2009. The increase included \$0.3 million of additional sales commissions and additional payments to contractors and \$0.1 million of additional travel-related expense.

Table of Contents

Sales and marketing expenses decreased by \$0.1 million, or 2%, to \$5.6 million in 2009 from \$5.7 million in 2008. The decrease included a \$0.2 million decline in payments to contractors, a \$0.2 million decline in public relation services and a \$0.1 million decline in trade show attendance costs. These decreases were partially offset by \$0.4 million increase in employee related costs as a result of the increase in headcount.

General and Administrative Expenses

		Yea	ır Ende	ed December	31,		2008 to	2009 to
	2008 (i			2009 housands)	2010		2009% Change	2010% Change
General and administrative	\$	4,997	\$	4,966	\$	5,656	(1)%	14%
Percentage of revenue		10%		8%		9%		

General and administrative expenses increased by \$0.7 million, or 14%, to \$5.7 million in 2010 from \$5.0 million in 2009. This increase was largely driven by an increase in contractor costs of \$0.3 million and an increase in employee-related costs of \$0.6 million as a result of additional headcount and related relocation costs, all to support our growth. These increases were partially offset by reduced legal and other expenses of \$0.2 million.

General and administrative expenses remained constant at \$5.0 million in 2009 and 2008.

Withdrawn Initial Public Offering Expenses

			Year	Ended December	: 31,
			2008	2009	2010
				(in thousands)	
	Withdrawn initial public offering expenses	\$	3,405	\$	\$
р .		cc ·	1 . 1	1 1 6 1 1	•

During 2007 and the first quarter of 2008, we were preparing for a potential initial public offering, for which we had filed a registration statement with the SEC. During this process we incurred and capitalized approximately \$3.4 million of professional services fees for legal, valuation and auditing services. As a result of severe adverse conditions of the United States economy and financial markets, we withdrew our registration statement in October 2008 and recorded these professional services fees of \$3.4 million as an operating expense in the fourth quarter of 2008.

Depreciation

	Yea	ar Ende	d December	31,		2008 to	2009 to
	2008	(in tl	2009 housands)		2010	2009% Change	2010% Change
Depreciation	\$ 1,574	\$	2,005	\$	2,506	27%	25%
Percentage of revenue	3%		3%		4%		

Depreciation increased by approximately \$0.5 million, or 25%, to approximately \$2.5 million in 2010 from approximately \$2.0 million in 2009. This increase was driven by the purchase of assets to support the addition of new customers.

Depreciation increased by approximately \$0.4 million, or 27%, to approximately \$2.0 million in 2009 from approximately \$1.6 million in 2008. This increase was driven by the purchase of assets to support the addition of new customers.

Other Operating Expenses

		31,					
	2	008	_	009	20	010	
	.	,	in thous	ands)	.		
Other operating expenses	\$	1,121	\$		\$		
In 2008 we relocated a data center from Buffalo, New York to Atlanta, Georgia. We incurred appr expenses which included moving costs, consulting fees, and accelerated depreciation on retired da		2		n of othe	er ope	rating	
Other Income (Expense)							
		Voorl	Inded I	Jocombor	31		
	2	Year Ended December 31, 2008 2009 2010					
	(in thousands)				20	/10	
Other income (expense)	\$	156	\$	69	\$	(2)	
For each of 2008, 2009 and 2010, other income (expense) consisted primarily of interest income c	ouple	d with fo	reign c	urrency t	ransa	ction	
losses related to our operations in the United Kingdom.							

Interest Expense

				Yea	r Ended	December	r 31,	
			2	2008		2009		2010
					(in the	ousands)		
Interest expense			\$	294	\$	285	\$	240

Interest expense declined in 2010 as the average capital lease balances at a higher interest rate declined and the average bank loan balances at a lower interest rate increased. Interest expense remained essentially unchanged in 2008 and 2009 as our average combined outstanding capital lease and bank financings balances remained consistent and the interest rates on these balances also remained relatively consistent.

Provision for Income Taxes

		Yea	r Ended	Decemb	oer 31,		
	20	08	20	09	20	010	
			(in tho	usands)			
ovision for income taxes	\$	10	\$	15	\$	11	

We have incurred operating losses which are available to offset income and, consequently, did not incur any material federal or state income taxes in 2008, 2009 and 2010. We do not anticipate recording significant tax benefits or provisions in the near future.

Unaudited Quarterly Results of Operations and Other Data

The following tables present our unaudited quarterly results of operations and other data for the seven quarters ended September 30, 2011 in dollars and as a percentage of revenue. This unaudited quarterly information has been prepared on the same basis as our audited financial statements and, in the opinion of management, the statement of operations data includes all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of the results of operations for these periods. You should read this table in conjunction with our financial statements and related notes located elsewhere in this prospectus. The results of operations for any quarter are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations for any future periods.

	For the Three Months Ended													
	М	arch 31, 2010	J	une 30, 2010	•	tember 30, 2010 thousands, e		ember 31, 2010 per share a		Iarch 31, 2011 er-share data		June 30, 2011	Sept	ember 30, 2011
Statements of					(, .	r	F == = = = = =	r		,			
Operations Data:														
Revenue	\$	16,540	\$	15,867	\$	15,634	\$	18,191	\$	18,694	\$	19,467	\$	23,954
Costs and operating														
expenses:														
Cost of revenue (1)		9,114		8,843		8,950		9,796		9,980		10,078		12,814
Research and														
development (1)(2)		4,131		4,564		5,015		4,784		4,602		4,718		4,950
Sales and marketing (2)		1,490		1,534		1,573		1,614		1,796		1,888		2,127
General and														
administrative (1)(2)		1,325		1,389		1,227		1,715		1,551		1,512		1,824
Depreciation		537		571		776		622		620		657		673
Total costs and operating														
expenses		16,597		16,901		17,541		18,531		18,549		18,853		22,388
Income (loss) from														
operations		(57)		(1,034)		(1,907)		(340)		145		614		1,566
Other income (expense)		(14)		(15)		12		15		1				(19)
Interest expense		(57)		(64)		(68)		(51)		(32)		(19)		(13)
1		. ,				. ,		· · ·						()
Income (loss) before														
income taxes		(128)		(1,113)		(1,963)		(376)		114		595		1,534
Provision for income		(120)		(1,110)		(1,,,,,))		(270)				0,0		1,001
taxes		3		3		12		(7)		3		3		49
Net income (loss)		(131)		(1,116)		(1,975)		(369)		111		592		1,485
Net meome (1088)		(151)		(1,110)		(1, 975)		(309)		111		592		1,405
Undistributed comin														
Undistributed earnings allocated to preferred														
stockholders										101		541		1 202
stocknoluers										101		341		1,292
Net income (loss)														
attributable to common	¢	(121)	¢	(1.110)	¢	(1.075)	¢	(2(0))	¢	10	¢	F 1	¢	102
stockholders	\$	(131)	\$	(1,116)	\$	(1,975)	\$	(369)	\$	10	\$	51	\$	193

Net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

Basic	\$	(0.07)	\$	(0.61)	\$	(1.05)	\$	(0.19)	\$	0.01	\$	0.03	\$	0.08
Diluted	\$	(0.07)	\$	(0.61)	\$	(1.05)	\$	(0.19)	\$		\$	0.03	\$	0.07
Weighted average shares used to compute net income (loss) per share attributable to common stockholders:														
Basic	1,8	334,993	1,8	343,919	1.	,887,209	1	,894,165	1,9	929,909	1	,974,991	2	,318,666
Diluted	1,8	334,993	1,8	343,919	1,	,887,209	1	,894,165	22,2	211,922	22	2,435,808	21	,911,929

Notes:

(1) Exclusive of depreciation shown separately.

(notes continue on following page)

(Notes continued from previous page):

(2) Includes stock-based compensation as follows:

	March 31, 2010	June 30, 2010	For September 30, 2010	the Three Months December 31, 2010 (in thousands)	March 31, 2011	June 30, 2011	September 30, 2011
Research and development	\$111	\$ 62	\$ 105	\$ 120	\$ 71	\$ 59	\$ 75
Sales and marketing	56	32	52	62	49	41	51
General and administrative	75	42	70	81	102	86	106

			For t	he Three Months H	Ended		
	March 31, 2010	June 30, 2010	September 30, 2010 (as a	December 31, 2010 percentage of revo	March 31, 2011 enue)	June 30, 2011	September 30, 2011
Statements of Operations Data:							
Revenue	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%
Costs and operating expenses:							
Cost of revenue (1)	55%	56%	57%	54%	53%	52%	53%
Research and development (1)	25%	29%	32%	26%	25%	24%	21%
Sales and marketing	9%	10%	10%	9%	10%	10%	9%
General and administrative (1)	8%	9%	8%	9%	8%	8%	8%
Depreciation	3%	4%	5%	3%	3%	3%	3%
Total costs and operating expenses	100%	107%	112%	102%	99%	97%	93%
Income (loss) from operations	0%	(7)%	(12)%	(2)%	1%	3%	7%
Other income (expense)	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Interest expense	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Income (loss) before income taxes	(1)%	(7)%	(13)%	(2)%	1%	3%	6%
Provision for income taxes	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Net income (loss)	(1)%	(7)%	(13)%	(2)%	1%	3%	6%

Notes:

(1) Exclusive of depreciation shown separately.

	For the Three Months Ended											
	March 31, 2010	June 30, 2010	September 30, 2010	December 31, 2010 (in thousands)	March 31, 2011	June 30, 2011	September 30, 2011					
Additional Financial Data:												
Revenue:												
Search and display advertising	\$ 10,759	\$ 10,516	\$ 10,814	\$ 13,770	\$ 14,235	\$ 15,083	\$ 18,722					

Edgar	Filing:	Synacor,	Inc	Form	S-1/A
-------	---------	----------	-----	------	-------

Subscriber-based	5,781	5,351	4,820	4,421	4,459	4,384	5,232
Total revenue	\$ 16,540	\$ 15,867	\$ 15,634	\$ 18,191	\$ 18,694	\$ 19,467	\$ 23,954

		For the Three Months Ended										
	March 31, 2010	June 30, 2010	September 30, 2010	December 31, 2010	March 31, 2011	June 30, 2011	September 30, 2011					
Other Data:												
Adjusted EBITDA (1)(2)	\$722	\$(327)	\$(904)	\$545	\$987	\$1,457	\$2,471					
Unique Visitors (3)(4)	8,243,000	8,796,000	8,615,333	7,288,000	11,792,076	13,888,227	14,069,737					
Search Queries (3)(5)	112,219,468	103,859,612	110,579,288	127,029,621	146,278,350	153,862,860	203,335,131					
Advertising Impressions (3)(6)	4,678,818,176	4,427,171,181	4,663,471,203	5,063,509,109	5,785,304,866	5,993,229,228	7,682,888,761					

Notes:

(1) We define adjusted EBITDA as net income (loss), plus: provision for income taxes, interest expense, other (income) expense, depreciation, and stock-based compensation. Please see Selected Financial Data Adjusted EBITDA above for more information on adjusted EBITDA and below for a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

(2) In thousands.

(3) Please see the section titled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Business Metrics for additional information on unique visitors, search queries and advertising impressions, including how we define and measure these key business metrics.

(4) Reflects the number of unique visitors to our customers websites computed on an average monthly basis during the applicable period.

(5) Reflects the total number of search queries during the applicable period.

		For the Three Months Ended											
Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA:	March 31, 2010	June 30, 2010		ember 30, 2010	2	mber 31, 2010 iousands)		rch 31, 011	•	ne 30, 011		ember 30, 2011	
Net income (loss)	\$(131)	\$(1,116)	\$	(1,975)	\$	(369)	\$	111	\$	592	\$	1,485	
Provision for income taxes	3	3		12		(7)		3		3		49	
Interest expense	57	64		68		51		32		19		13	
Other (income) expense	14	15		(12)		(15)		(1)				19	
Depreciation	537	571		776		622		620		657		673	
Stock-based compensation	242	136		227		263		222		186		232	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 722	\$ (327)	\$	(904)	\$	545	\$	987	\$	1,457	\$	2,471	

(6) Reflects the total number of advertising impressions during the applicable period

Increases in revenue have been driven by increases in search and display advertising revenue. This increase was a result of increased search queries and advertising impressions on our platform, driven in part by the launch of a significant new customer on our platform in September 2010. In general, revenue from search and display advertising is stronger in the fourth quarter due to higher levels of Internet usage and online commerce and advertising during the holiday season in November and December. Subscriber-based revenue has generally decreased as a result of adjustments in the subscriber-based fees we charge in order to participate in greater search and display advertising from the increases in search queries and advertising impressions.

Our cost of revenue has increased as revenue has increased due to revenue-sharing arrangements with our customers. Our cost of revenue has slightly decreased as a percentage of revenue because of changes in search and display advertising revenue attributable to the mix of customers with revenue-sharing arrangements.

The increases in research and development expense are a result of increased headcount to support new product initiatives and customer deployments in 2010 and 2011.

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

The increases in sales and marketing expense were primarily due to increases in employee-related costs as a result of the increase in headcount as we hired salespeople in our advertising department.

The increases in general and administrative expense was primarily due to employee-related costs as a result of hiring in our executive management and finance departments.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our primary liquidity and capital resource requirements are for financing working capital, investing in capital expenditures such as computer hardware and software, supporting research and development efforts, introducing new technology, enhancing existing technology, and marketing our services and products to new and existing customers. To the extent that existing cash and cash equivalents, cash from operations, cash from short-term borrowings and the net proceeds from this offering are insufficient to fund our future activities, we may need to raise additional funds through public or private equity offerings or debt financings.

Since our inception, we have funded our operations and met our capital expenditure requirements primarily with venture capital funding. In four separate issuances of preferred stock, from Series A in November 2002 to Series C in October 2006 and November 2006, we have raised approximately \$28.4 million from institutional investors. The proceeds from all of these issuances have been used for general business purposes, with the exception of the Series C preferred stock offering, a portion of which was used to repay approximately \$0.7 million of notes payable. Each share of preferred stock is convertible into common stock at the respective conversion ratio for each series of preferred stock at any time, subject to adjustment triggered by changes in our capitalization such as a stock split. Conversion is automatic in the event of a public offering of common stock at a price per share representing a post-offering valuation (on a fully diluted basis) of at least \$150.0 million with gross proceeds of at least \$25.0 million. This conversion of all our outstanding series of preferred stock is expected to take place upon consummation of this offering.

In July 2011 we entered into an amended and restated loan and security agreement with a commercial bank, pursuant to which we can refinance an outstanding term loan from that bank with a new term loan in the principal amount of up to \$3.0 million at any time before January 2012. As of September 30, 2011, the outstanding principal amount of the existing term loan was \$0.4 million. We are in the process of repaying the principal amount of the existing term loan in 24 equal monthly installments, with the last such installment due in June 2012. Interest on the existing term loan is payable monthly at a per annum rate equal to the greater of 4.0% or the bank s prime rate plus 0.5%. If we elect to refinance the existing term loan, we will be required to make monthly interest payments on the new term loan through January 2012. Thereafter, the principal amount of the new term loan will be payable in 30 equal monthly installments ending in July 2014. Interest will accrue on the new term loan at a per annum rate equal to the bank s prime rate plus 0.5%, subject to a minimum rate per annum of 4.0%.

The amended and restated loan and security agreement also provides us with a revolving credit line of \$6.0 million, which we can draw on at any time before July 2013, subject to a borrowing base calculation. Borrowings under the revolving credit line accrue interest at a per annum rate equal to the bank s prime rate plus 0.25%, subject to a minimum rate of 4.0% per annum, and must be repaid by July 2013. As of September 30, 2011, \$6.0 million was fully available under the revolving credit line, with no outstanding borrowings.

The amended and restated loan and security agreement contains provisions that allow the bank to accelerate repayment of both the existing term loan, the new term loan, if any, and the revolving credit line upon a material adverse change, as defined in the agreement, as well as other events of default. Our obligations under the agreement are secured by a blanket lien on all of our assets in favor of the bank. The agreement contains certain financial performance and reporting covenants. As of September 30, 2011, we were in compliance with the covenants.

As of September 30, 2011, we had approximately \$7.3 million of cash and cash equivalents and money market funds. We did not have any short-term or long-term investments. We believe that our existing cash and cash equivalents, along with cash flows from operations and availability under our term loan and revolving credit line, will be sufficient to meet our anticipated working capital and capital expenditure requirements for at least the next 12 months.

Cash Flows

	Year	Ended Decem	ber 31,	Nine Month Septemb	
	2008	2009	2010 (in thousands)	2010	2011
Statements of Cash Flows Data:					
Cash flows provided by (used in) operating activities	\$ (123)	\$ 4,489	\$ (1,333)	\$ (2,298)	\$ 4,011
Cash flows used in investing activities	(667)	(828)	(1,558)	(1,279)	(1,478)
Cash flows used in financing activities	(1,452)	(2,029)	(2,159)	(1,211)	(692)
Cash Provided by (Used in) Operating Activities					

From January 1, 2008 through September 30, 2011, we have generated \$7.0 million in positive cash flows from operating activities. Our largest source of cash flows from operating activities is cash collections from customers and search and display advertising partners, including Google. Our primary uses of cash from operating activities are for revenue-sharing and content-acquisition costs, personnel related expenditures, and facilities expenses to support our growth.

Operating activities provided \$4.0 million of cash in the nine months ended September 30, 2011. The cash flow from operating activities primarily resulted from our net income, adjusted for non-cash items, and changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We had net income in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 of \$2.2 million, which included non-cash depreciation of \$2.0 million and non-cash stock-based compensation of \$0.6 million. Changes in our operating assets and liabilities used \$0.8 million of cash during the nine months ended September 30, 2011, primarily due to an increase of \$2.4 million in our accounts receivable partially offset by increases in our accounts payable of \$0.7 million and other accrued expenses of \$0.8 million. The increase in our accounts receivable was primarily due to our revenue growth in the nine months ended September 30, 2011. The increase in accounts payable and other accrued expenses was the result of increased spending due to the growth of our revenue-share payments associated with our revenue growth and the timing of payments to customers for revenue-sharing agreements and to content providers.

Operating activities used \$2.3 million of cash in the nine months ended September 30, 2010. The cash flow from operating activities primarily resulted from our net loss, adjusted for non-cash items, and changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We had a net loss in the nine months ended September 30, 2010 of \$3.2 million, which included non-cash depreciation of \$1.9 million and non-cash stock-based compensation of \$0.6 million. Changes in our operating assets and liabilities used \$1.6 million of cash during the nine months ended September 30, 2010, primarily due to a decrease of \$1.1 million in our accounts payable. The decrease in accounts payable was the result of the timing of payments to customers for revenue-sharing agreements partially offset by increased spending due to the growth of our revenue-share payments associated with our revenue growth.

Operating activities used \$1.3 million of cash in 2010. The cash flow from operating activities primarily resulted from our net loss, adjusted for non-cash items, and changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We had a net loss in 2010 of \$3.6 million, which included non-cash depreciation of \$2.5 million and non-cash stock-based compensation of \$0.9 million. Changes in our operating assets and liabilities used \$1.1 million of cash in 2010, primarily due to an increase of \$1.9 million in our accounts receivable partially offset by an increase of \$1.0 million in our accounts payable. The increase in our accounts receivable was primarily due to our revenue growth in 2010. The increase in accounts payable was the result of increased spending due to the growth of our revenue-share payments associated with our revenue growth and the timing of payments to customers for revenue-sharing agreements.

Operating activities provided \$4.5 million of cash in 2009. The cash flow from operating activities primarily resulted from our net income adjusted for non-cash items, and changes in our operating assets and

liabilities. We had net income in 2009 of \$0.3 million, which included non-cash depreciation of \$2.0 million, non-cash stock-based compensation of \$0.9 million, non-cash bad debt write-off of \$0.3 million and a non-cash loss on disposal of equipment of \$0.1 million. Changes in our operating assets and liabilities provided \$0.9 million of cash in 2009, primarily due to increases in our accounts payable of \$2.2 million and decreases of our prepaid expenses of \$0.9 million. The favorable components of cash provided by operating activities were partially offset by increases in our accounts receivable of \$0.9 million and decreases of our accrued expenses of \$1.1 million. The increase in accounts payable was the result of increased spending due to the growth of our revenue-share payments associated with our revenue growth and the timing of payments. The decrease in prepaid expenses reflects the timing of advance payments made to content providers. The increase in our accounts receivable was primarily due to our revenue growth in 2009 and the decrease in our accrued expenses was due to timing of payments made to content providers.

Operating activities used \$0.1 million of cash in 2008. The cash flow from operating activities primarily resulted from our net loss adjusted for non-cash items, and changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We had a net loss in 2008 of \$5.8 million, which included non-cash write-off of capitalized initial public offering costs of \$3.4 million, non-cash depreciation of \$2.0 million and non-cash stock-based compensation of \$0.7 million. Changes in our operating assets and liabilities used \$0.5 million of cash in 2008, primarily due to an increase in our accounts receivable of \$1.0 million and decreases in our accounts payable of \$0.7 million. The unfavorable components of cash used in operating activities were partially offset by a decrease in our long-term assets of \$1.1 million. The increase in our accounts receivable was primarily due to the decrease in payments due relating to our initial public offering.

Cash Used in Investing Activities

Our investing activities have consisted of purchases of property, equipment and software to build out our data centers. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, net cash used in investing activities was \$1.5 million. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, net cash used in investing activities was \$1.5 million. For the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 were \$1.6 million, \$0.8 million, and \$0.7 million, respectively. Purchases of property, equipment and software may vary from period to period due to the timing of the expansion of our operations. We expect to continue to invest in property, equipment and software for the remainder of 2011 and into the foreseeable future.

Cash Used in Financing Activities

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, net cash used in financing activities was approximately \$0.7 million primarily for repayments of \$1.8 million on our capital lease obligations and bank financing partially offset by proceeds of \$0.8 million from a sale-leaseback of equipment transaction and \$0.3 million of proceeds from the exercise of common stock options.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, net cash used in financing activities was approximately \$1.2 million primarily for repayments of \$1.8 million on our capital lease obligations and bank financing partially offset by proceeds of \$0.6 million from borrowings on bank financing.

For the year ended December 31, 2010, net cash used in financing activities was approximately \$2.2 million primarily for repayments of \$2.6 million on our capital lease obligations and bank financing and \$0.2 million used for the repurchase of our common stock from our chief executive officer partially offset by proceeds of \$0.6 million from borrowings on bank financing.

For the year ended December 31, 2009, net cash used in financing activities was approximately \$2.0 million primarily for repayments of \$2.0 million on our capital lease obligations and \$0.4 million used for the repurchase of our common stock from certain stockholders partially offset by proceeds of \$0.4 million from borrowings on bank financing.

For the year ended December 31, 2008, net cash used in financing activities was approximately \$1.5 million primarily for repayments of our capital lease obligations.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We have operations both within the United States and internationally, and we are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business. These primarily include interest rate and inflation risk.

Interest Rate Risk

Our cash and cash equivalents primarily consist of cash and money market funds. We currently have no investments of any type. Our exposure to market risk for changes in interest rates is limited because nearly all of our cash and cash equivalents have a short-term maturity and are used primarily for working capital purposes.

Inflation Risk

We do not believe that inflation has had a material effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. If our costs were to become subject to significant inflationary pressures, we may not be able to fully offset such higher costs through price increases. Our inability or failure to do so could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Recently Issued and Adopted Accounting Pronouncements

Fair Value Measurements

In October 2009, the FASB amended the accounting standard for multiple deliverable revenue arrangements, which provided updated guidance on whether multiple deliverables exist, how deliverables in an arrangement should be separated and how consideration should be allocated. This standard eliminates the use of the residual method and requires arrangement consideration to be allocated based on the relative selling price for each deliverable. We elected to early adopt this accounting standard on January 1, 2010 on a prospective basis for applicable transactions originating or materially modified after December 31, 2009. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our financial statements.

Effective January 1, 2010, we adopted new authoritative guidance on fair value measurements and disclosures. The new guidance requires additional disclosures regarding fair value measurements, amends disclosures about post-retirement benefit plan assets, and provides clarification regarding the level of disaggregation of fair value disclosures by investment class. This guidance is effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2009, except for certain Level 3 activity disclosure requirements that will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2010. Accordingly, we adopted this new guidance beginning January 1, 2010, except for the additional Level 3 requirements, which were adopted in 2011. Level 3 assets and liabilities are those whose fair value inputs are unobservable and reflect management s best estimate of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material impact on our financial statements.

In May 2011, the FASB issued guidance that establishes a global standard for applying fair value measurement. In addition to a few updates to the measurement guidance it includes enhanced disclosure requirements. The most significant change for companies reporting under GAAP is an expansion of the disclosures required for Level 3 measurements; that is, measurements based on unobservable inputs, such as a company s own data. This update is effective for us beginning in fiscal year 2012. The adoption of this guidance is not expected to have a material impact on our financial statements.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of September 30, 2011, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements.

Contractual Obligations

We lease office space and data center space under operating lease agreements and certain equipment under capital lease agreements. We are also obligated to make payments under various contracts with vendors and customers, principally for revenue-sharing and content arrangements.

The following table sets forth our future contractual obligations as of December 31, 2010:

	Payments due by period										
	Total	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016				
				(in thousands)						
Bank financing	\$ 750	\$ 500	\$ 250	\$	\$	\$	\$				
Capital lease obligations	2,558	1,563	665	330							
Operating lease obligations	3,710	1,095	959	594	472	472	118				
Contract commitments	12,423	5,422	3,451	3,275	275						
Total	\$ 19,441	\$ 8,580	\$ 5,325	\$ 4,199	\$ 747	\$ 472	\$ 118				

The contract commitments shown in the foregoing table represent fixed payment obligations to some of our customers and content providers. Agreements with certain customers and certain content providers require us to make fixed payments to them.



BUSINESS

Our Business

We are a leading provider of authentication and aggregation solutions for delivery of online content and services. We deliver our solutions as a set of services through our hosted and managed platform, enabling cable and telecom service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers to provide the online content and services their consumers increasingly demand. Our platform allows our customers to package a wide array of online content and services with their high-speed Internet, communications, television and other offerings. Our customers offer our services under their own brands on Internet-enabled devices such as PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs. As of December 31, 2011, our high-speed Internet service provider customers used our platform to offer an engaging Internet experience to over 25% of the estimated 79 million United States high-speed Internet households.

Our hosted and managed platform allows our customers to enhance their consumers online experience. With the increase in Internet access speeds, improved search functionality and availability of content online, individuals are spending more time consuming online content at home and on the go. As a result, it has become increasingly important for our customers to provide consumers with choice, a personalized experience and seamless, single sign-on, access to online content and services. Our platform allows high-speed Internet service providers to compete with new market entrants who are delivering online video and entertainment directly to consumers, often over the very networks that those providers operate. We believe the increased functionality we offer through our platform results in an enhanced experience for consumers and a broadened relationship between our customers and their consumers, both of which increase the traffic associated with our platform. This increased traffic creates an opportunity, through our revenue-share agreements, for increased monetization for both us and our customers.

Our platform provides single sign-on capability, enabling consumers to seamlessly sign in and consume packaged online content and services from numerous programmers and content providers. These services include e-mail, security, online games, music and authentication of TV Everywhere, a technology enabling consumers with applicable rights to access on-demand television online via multiple devices including PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs. We offer consumers access to these services on demand through a user-friendly, customer-branded online solution and, increasingly, across multiple devices. We enable our customers to up-sell a menu of content and services to their consumers either on a pay-per-view basis or as a new service tier added to their existing subscription relationship.

Our platform offers our customers a comprehensive solution by providing consumers access to a broad range of online products and services. Following initial integration with our platform, our customers gain access to a wide range of programmers and content and service providers with whom we have licensing and distribution agreements. In addition, we may integrate into our platform content and services that form part of our customers existing offerings. Our platform s flexible architecture integrates with our customers billing and subscriber management systems, as well as with third-party content and services.

Our customers direct consumers to their branded websites, which comprise the consumer-facing components of our platform, where consumers have access to the online content and services available to them at their respective subscription levels. This enhanced Internet experience helps connect us and our customers to their large and engaged consumer base. We monetize the online traffic generated by these consumers through search and display advertising. We also charge fees for value added services delivered through our platform. Search queries, advertising impressions and use of our services have grown as we have added new customers and as our existing customers continue to further adopt our service offerings. Our business model creates deep customer relationships: as we monetize our customers online traffic, we share a portion of this revenue with our customers, resulting in a mutually beneficial partnership.

We have historically experienced growth in the number of consumers whose online traffic can generate search and display advertising revenues through our platform. The number of these consumers who are subscribers through our high-speed Internet customers has increased from 5.2 million in December 2006 to 9.5 million in December 2009 to 21.8 million in December 2011. These subscribers, along with other consumers, such as those attributable to our consumer electronics manufacturer customer, have driven a 127% increase in average monthly unique visitors to our customers websites, a 118% increase in average monthly search queries by consumers on our platform and a 77% increase in average monthly advertising impressions, each on a comparative quarterly basis from the first quarter of 2010 through the end of 2011.

In turn, the increased usage of our platform over this period has driven the growth in our revenue and improvement of our net income and adjusted EBITDA. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, our revenue was \$62.1 million, which represented a 29.3% increase over \$48.0 million in the same period in 2010. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, our net income was \$2.2 million compared to a net loss of \$3.2 million in the same period in 2010. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, adjusted EBITDA was \$4.9 million compared to \$(0.5) million over the same period in 2010. Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure, and thus should be considered in addition to, not as a substitute for, or superior to, measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with GAAP. For additional information on adjusted EBITDA, including its limitations, and for a reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA to net income (loss), the most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, for each of these periods, see Selected Financial Data.

Market Overview

According to a June 2011 report published by PwC, from 2006 through 2010, high-speed Internet penetration (measured on a household basis) has increased substantially both within the United States and globally, from 46% and 18% to 69% and 34%, respectively. This represents an increase from 50 million households with high-speed Internet to 79 million households in the United States, and from 248 million households to 490 million households globally. Individuals are spending more time online driven by a growing selection of online services, higher bandwidth speeds, the increased amount of content available online and the societal shift towards virtual socialization. This growth in Internet usage has driven advertisers to expand their reach and market to these consumers who are increasingly spending their time online. According to the PwC report, Internet advertising is expected to continue to grow rapidly, with United States search advertising revenue growing at an average rate of approximately 10% per annum from 2011 to 2015, and United States display advertising revenue growing at an average rate of approximately 12% per annum over the same period. Taken together, the market for search and display advertising in the United States is expected to grow from \$21 billion in 2011 to \$31 billion in 2015.

High-speed Internet service providers have continuously upgraded their networks in recent years, providing users with significantly faster connection speeds and enabling online access through multiple types of devices, thus reinforcing and enabling the growth in Internet usage. These higher speeds and increased number of platforms have resulted in an increased number of services available online. Most significantly, this has led to an increase in consumer spending on Internet content, with \$13 billion spent in 2010 projected to grow to over \$30 billion in 2015 according to a report by VSS published in September 2011. In addition, the proliferation of new types of connected mobile devices, such as smartphones and tablets, has enabled consumers to increase the amount and type of content they consume online. According to a report by Cisco published in June 2011, mobile video traffic is expected to grow at a compound annual growth rate of 99% between 2011 and 2015, from 213 petabytes per month to over 3,300 petabytes per month, and by 2015 it is expected that more than half of the world s mobile data traffic will be video. Consumers have become device-agnostic and expect to access their content across multiple devices. Rapid innovations in technology have made it possible for users to easily transition between smartphones, tablets, laptops and desktops, thereby significantly increasing the total amount of time spent online and the quality of the viewing experience.

The rapid growth of online content offerings across a multitude of websites and apps, while embraced by consumers, has also created a new challenge, as consumers sometimes find it difficult to ascertain which online content they already have rights to access. Furthermore, the disaggregation of content forces consumers to sign on across multiple online platforms, making it cumbersome for them to access authorized content. Consumers want a simplified solution that allows them to sign on once and view all of their content in a seamless manner.

Increasingly available Internet connectivity, increases in high-speed Internet penetration and speed, and the expansion of online video content services, have driven explosive growth in consumption of video content delivered over the Internet to televisions, computers, tablets and smartphones, more commonly referred to as over-the-top (OTT). OTT content can either be downloaded or streamed and is monetized via pay-per-view video on demand, in-video advertisements or subscription payment models. The emergence of OTT services has driven a substantial increase in consumption of online media, fueled by the many ways consumers are able to view content online, the user-friendliness of platforms and website designs. Nevertheless, the OTT landscape remains highly fragmented, making specific content often difficult to find or consume. Over the last few years, video providers such as Google, Hulu, Netflix and Amazon have created or acquired services and mobile apps to capitalize on the OTT adoption trend. At the same time, content providers, such as ESPN, Inc., HBO (a division of Time Warner, Inc.) and Turner Broadcasting System, Inc., or Turner Broadcasting, are increasingly distributing their content online across a multitude of platforms. As a result, we believe high-speed Internet providers that also provide television services face a growing threat of disintermediation from these OTT providers, and are increasingly seeking compelling solutions to help them compete.

The Synacor Solution

Our customers face a number of challenges, including responding to changing consumer preferences, maintaining relevance in the face of increasing competitive pressure, addressing OTT and finding new ways to increase their average revenue per subscriber. We tailored our platform to provide solutions to these challenges and to enable our customers to:

Broaden relationships with consumers. We provide our customers with a platform that enables multiple touch points with consumers and increases engagement through an extensive offering of online content and services across multiple devices. We enable a high-speed Internet service provider to capitalize on consumers growing interest in OTT services by providing our customers the tools to offer authenticated video content online. In addition, we enable a consumer electronics manufacturer to maintain an ongoing relationship with consumers past the point of sale, generating new recurring revenue streams from advertising and consumption of additional services. We offer our services as a white-label solution to support our customers online branding and marketing efforts.

Increase monetization. We enable our customers to generate additional revenue by monetizing their consumer Internet traffic and packaging value added services which we partner with them to provide. We designed the functionality of our platform to increase the amount of time consumers spend using our services, which we believe leads to higher advertising viewership, more targeted advertising capabilities, higher click-through rates and higher CPMs. In addition, our customers may also generate additional revenue and increase consumer loyalty by offering their consumers our subscriber services such as e-mail, TV Everywhere, security and other value added services. Taken together, we provide our customers the opportunity to effectively leverage our platform to increase their average revenue per subscriber.

Deliver a compelling consumer experience. Our platform simplifies the consumer Internet experience by packaging online content and services with the goal of providing consumers easy access to the content they are entitled to receive anytime, anywhere, on any device. We believe the enhanced online experience delivered by our platform drives increased use of our services as consumers spend more time on our customers websites.

Our Strengths

Well positioned in large and growing market. The market for Internet-delivered content has grown rapidly over the past several years. We have been delivering online solutions to customers since 2000 and, as of December 31, 2011, had over 45 customers, including some of the nation s major high speed Internet service providers and one major consumer electronics manufacturer. We continue to make ongoing investments in our platform to expand its functionality. We believe we are one of the only companies that has a platform solution with the scale and functionality to allow the largest high-speed Internet service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers to develop or expand their online video or other online and content offerings. As a result, we believe that we are well positioned to gain share as the market for these services continues to grow.

Established customer relationships. We have long-term relationships with many of our customers which, together with what we believe is a high cost of switching (from our platform to another solution), have resulted in very low levels of customer turnover over time. While we derive a substantial majority of our revenue from a small number of customers, the majority of our revenue attributable to our established customers is generated through search and display advertising. Consumer search and page view behavior patterns on our platform have historically followed consistent patterns as our customer turnover and historically consistent search and page view behavior patterns. The combination of established customer relationships, low customer turnover and historically consistent search and page view behavior patterns has generally provided us with a high level of visibility on our search and display advertising revenue once a new customer is brought online.

Flexible and easily integrated solution. Our flexible platform allows our customers to package content that meets the specific requirements of their consumers. We designed our platform to fully integrate with our customers billing and subscriber management systems, enabling consumers to access content and services that they are authorized to receive across multiple devices. Our integration also provides our customers with an opportunity to package, cross-sell and up-sell premium content and additional tiers of service to their consumers. These characteristics allow us to offer highly customized solutions to a broad range of customers.

Robust platform at scale. We benefit from scalable technology, our customers large subscriber base and extensive relationships with content providers. By applying our proprietary platform and investment in research and development, we are able to offer our services to new and existing customers on what we believe are highly competitive terms. As a result, we believe our customers benefit from the decrease in capital expenditures and ongoing maintenance expense required to implement and operate their own platform. In addition, we believe that our scale enables us to obtain more favorable terms from third parties (such as search and display advertising partners) than our customers could obtain on their own. Finally, our customers large subscriber base draws many programmers and content providers with whom we have content licensing agreements, enabling us to offer consumers access to an extensive range of online content. We believe that our economies of scale make it difficult for our customers to cost-effectively develop comparable solutions in-house or for a competitor to replicate our comprehensive suite of solutions.

Large and engaged consumer base. Over the three months ended December 31, 2011, we had an average of 18.7 million unique visitors per month, as measured by comScore. These unique visitor levels represent a large and engaged consumer base that has developed as we have attracted new customers and added more content and services to our platform. We have the ability to target specific consumer segments, enabling us to attract advertisers seeking to target specific local and national audiences. Our access to broad content and our extensive customer relationships enable us to effectively monetize new products, services and advertisements by launching them to a large and engaged consumer base.

Our Strategy

We intend to:

Increase penetration and monetization of existing customers. We believe there is an opportunity to capitalize on the growth in Internet usage by our customers consumers and their increased demand for online content and services. For example, we intend to grow subscriber penetration and monetization by increasing the adoption of new packages of content and tiers of service. We also intend to sell more of our advertising directly through our display salesforce. Given the higher CPMs associated with direct advertising, we expect that this shift will increase our average CPM yields. Finally, we intend to increase the number of customers using our TV Everywhere authentication platform.

Acquire new customers. We intend to aggressively pursue new high-speed Internet service provider customers. We also plan to further develop our new distribution channels, such as sales to consumer electronics manufacturers. The development of new products and services, such as TV Everywhere, is a tool to attract new customers seeking to cater to the needs of their subscribers. Acquiring new customers will help strengthen our position as a leading provider of online content aggregation, authentication and delivery solutions.

Continue to invest in platform enhancements and technology solutions. We plan to continue developing new features and services for our platform, including continuing expansion of our platform s offerings to tablets and smartphones. Through our close relationships with our customers, we gain early insight into how to address their needs and those of their consumers. We also design new products and services to anticipate these needs and, at times, dedicate separate development teams for these initiatives, as is the case for TV Everywhere. Our revenue-sharing business model enables us and our customers to monetize these service offerings. We expect that developing enhancements and solutions ahead of customers deployment requirements will continue to result in increased customer loyalty, satisfaction and profitability.

Expand internationally. We believe that our business model is scalable and readily adaptable to select markets outside the United States. We will focus on markets that have similar dynamics to the United States, where high-speed Internet service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers are striving to offer a differentiated product to their subscribers and consumers are seeking a single platform that packages and aggregates content. We are in the initial stages of international expansion and intend to increase our international presence in select markets with meaningful growth opportunities.

Services and Products

We provide a proprietary technology platform that enables our customers to drive consumer engagement and generate new revenue streams through an array of online content and services such as video, search, advertising and value added services. Our customers use our platform to develop personalized websites that serve as their consumers respective online hubs for communication services, entertainment offerings and support services.

Our platform enables our customers to combine entertainment, such as television shows, multi-player games and streaming music based on a subscriber s access rights and preferences with communications offerings such as voicemail, e-mail, and third party messaging services like Yahoo Mail, Google Gmail, AOL Mail, Facebook, and Twitter. Our platform further allows our customers to deliver appropriate account tools, support, bill pay services and up-sell promotions to their consumers, all without leaving the applicable customer s website.

We generate revenue from consumer traffic on our platform through search and display advertising revenue, which we collect from our search partner, Google, our advertising network providers and directly from advertisers. We typically share a portion of this search and display advertising revenue with our customers. We also generate recurring revenues in the form of subscriber-based fees for the use of our platform, value added services and paid content, which we collect from our customers.

Our Platform

We believe the key features of our platform help our customers by substantially improving the subscriber experience. This increases revenues, promotes subscriber retention, strengthens our customers online presence and reinforces their brands.

Website Design and Development. Using our technology platform, we create, design and develop branded websites for our customers. Our websites are designed to be the initial online destination for our customers consumers and typically aggregate a broad array of resources, including free-to-subscriber content and service offerings, value added services, online content and search, all in one location.

Unified Registration and Login (Single Sign-On). Our platform gives subscribers access to all of the value added services and paid content, including subscription television programming they have the right to consume, using a single user ID and password, which are typically the same credentials that they use for e-mail. Single sign-on for subscribers is accomplished by integrating with both our customers and our content and value added service partners. Because our single sign-on technology was built to accommodate many authentication mechanisms, we are able to integrate with a wide range of partners.

Billing Integration. Our platform allows our customers to integrate billing for value added services and paid content purchases with other services and products provided to their subscribers, including television and telephony service. A customer may collect transaction fees via credit card or on the subscriber s service provider bill, and it may bill transactions each time they occur or on a monthly basis using monthly summary totals. Our system enables online bill review, providing subscribers with access to a detailed transaction account.

Personalization. Our platform enables the consumer to personalize his or her online experience through customization and localization. Consumers may add, delete, move, and otherwise customize the content displayed on our customers branded websites, such as by setting preferred television stations in our TV-at-a-glance module. Localization allows consumers to set a website to a favorite zip code to gain access to radio stations, weather, movies, and events, all in the local area. Among other things, our platform allows consumers to comment on online articles and to create shortcuts to their favorite content using an online personal assistant on the personalized website. Consumers are able to manage access to services and products available to each member of the household, define a budget limit for purchases for each member of the household and set the payment method (service provider bill vs. credit card) for access to paid offerings.

Video Delivery Capability. Our video delivery capability includes two primary components: a video player and a video discovery and delivery system. The video player contains video controls such as play, pause, fast forward and rewind and full-screen viewing and can be configured to play within or on top of a page. Our video discovery and delivery system is database-driven, supports multiple video hosting methods and enables transcoding from a number of video formats to formats that are playable on a variety of devices. The system contains a number of access control mechanisms, including the ability to restrict access based on IP address location, consumer type or household management settings. The system also permits consumers to search videos and browse by channel, genre or content type.

Content Management System. Our proprietary content management system enables our customers and us to create dynamic, customizable online experiences containing content from various sources. Content is distributed via web services in an architecture that is easily portable to multiple devices and platforms. Our system is comprised of administrative interfaces, a scalable content storage system and a system to distribute content to the platform. The interface is easy to use and displays a preview of page or component designs prior to approval and publishing. Our system can also automatically publish content from outside sources or assign publishing rights, by site section, to outside vendors.

Household Management. Our household management system puts parents in control of the content their children are allowed to purchase or consume through our platform. Among other things, this system allows the head of household to specify the range of products their child accounts may access and utilize and to establish preset spending limits for content purchases such as music.

Toolbar. We offer our customers the ability to create branded toolbars that can be personalized by their consumers. The toolbar can be updated automatically as new features become available and may be configured with search, weather, television and movie listings as well as value added services and paid content packages, enabling consumers to access their favorite features on our platform even when they leave our customers websites. The toolbars can also integrate internal services such as instant messaging, customer support and e-mail.

Television Listings. Our platform provides television listings and corresponding television channels, which enables consumers to search and browse local television programming.

Search and Display Advertising

We use search and display advertising to generate revenue from consumer online traffic generated on our platform.

Search Advertising. We have a revenue-sharing relationship with Google, pursuant to which we include a Google-branded search tool on our customers websites. When a consumer makes a search query using this tool, we deliver it to Google, and Google returns search results that include advertiser-sponsored links to us, which we pass on to the consumer. If the consumer clicks on a sponsored link, Google receives payment from the sponsor of that link and shares a portion of that payment with us, which we in turn share with the applicable customer. We receive a monthly payment from Google within 30 days following the end of the month in which the revenue from the Google search advertising was earned; in turn we make revenue-share payments to our customers, subject to varying payment terms requiring payment from 30 days to 45 days following either the end of the month or quarter in which the revenue share was generated.

Display Advertising. We generate advertising revenue when consumers view or click on a text, graphic or video advertisement that is delivered on a Synacor-operated website. We sell some of our advertising inventory directly to advertisers using our team of direct advertising sales employees and independent advertising sales representatives. As of December 31, 2011, we had a total of ten in-house salespeople and independent advertising sales representatives, and we intend to hire additional salespeople and retain additional independent sales representatives. Our advertisers pay us a fee when a subscriber views or clicks the advertisement we place on their behalf on our customer s website. We sell the rest of our advertising inventory through arrangements we have entered into with several advertising networks, including DoubleClick (a division of Google) and advertising.com (a division of AOL), among others. Advertisers pay these networks a fee to place their advertisements on various websites. When the networks place an advertisement on one of our customers websites, the network will pay us a portion of that fee. We typically share a portion of the payments from advertisers or advertising networks with the applicable customer. We have varying payment terms from advertisers and advertising networks ranging from 30 days to 65 days following the end of the month in which

the revenue from the advertiser was earned; in turn we make revenue-share payments to our customers, subject to varying payment terms requiring payment from 30 days to 45 days following either the end of the month or quarter in which the revenue share was generated.

As we hire additional advertising salespeople and retain additional independent advertising sales representatives, we will target more advertisers directly as opposed to through advertising networks to fill our advertising inventory, which we expect will result in higher CPMs and, consequently, higher revenue.

Search and display advertising revenue contributed approximately 61%, 65% and 69% of our revenue for 2008, 2009 and 2010, or \$32.2 million, \$39.3 million and \$45.9 million, respectively, and approximately 77% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$48.0 million. Search advertising revenue attributable specifically to our arrangement with Google contributed 48%, 45% and 49% of our revenue for 2008, 2009 and 2010, or \$25.0 million, \$27.7 million and \$32.6 million, respectively, and approximately 55% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$34.0 million.

Subscriber-Based Services

Using our proprietary technology platform, we provide our customers a flexible solution, enabling them to deliver a wide range of online content and value added services from multiple sources in a single, customizable online location. Our customers use our platform to provide their subscribers with access to free-to-subscriber content and service offerings, including television programming, news, sports, entertainment and weather, as well as paid content and other value added services, all from one location and with one login. Our platform employs a scalable and flexible architecture that allows us, and our customers, to add or change features and applications regularly, enabling subscribers to access them across a wide range of Internet-enabled devices, such as PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs.

We offer both free-to-subscriber content and service offerings and paid content and value added services, which are paid for by our customers or their subscribers, individually or in bundled packages. The packages are accessed via our single sign-on capability according to access rules established by our customers and the content or service providers. These are available at our customers websites as well as the websites of the content and service providers. The following are illustrative examples of some of these packages, which we allow our customers to modify if they desire:

E-mail and Calendar. We provide e-mail and calendar solutions to our customers using a suite of messaging products provided by a third party. We integrate these products into our technology platform to deliver e-mail and family calendars to subscribers from their websites. The system enables us to highlight customer-related and community events on subscribers calendars and insert advertising into e-mail interfaces. Additionally, we have developed voicemail and VOIP functionality for e-mail that allows subscribers to access voicemail from their e-mail.

Security. Our security offering typically includes anti-virus, firewall and intrusion detection, pop-up blocker, parental controls and automatic updates all powered by security suites, such as F-Secure.

TV Everywhere. Our platform enables subscribers to watch free television online or utilize our authentication functionality to authorize them to watch premium television online, on-demand using an approved Internet-connected device. We have developed a combined television/video solution with an information architecture that improves usability and serves as a destination point for all platforms, including linear, video on demand, or VOD, and other online content. We process various metadata on over 200,000 video assets (e.g., movies or television programs), from over 300 providers of video content.

Variety Package. Our variety package combines content from several Internet subscription and entertainment products into a single package. These packages may include any combination of

games (such as AtomShockwave), greeting card services (such as American Greetings), weather services (such as weather.com), educational elements (such as Encyclopedia Britannica or Clever Island) and sports elements (such as MLB.com, NASCAR.com Trackpass, NHL.com or Fox Sports).

Sports Plus Package. The sports plus package combines access to multiple sports-related content providers that would otherwise require separate subscriptions into a single package. The package includes access to MLB.com, NASCAR.com Trackpass, NHL.com and Fox Sports.

Portable and Non-Portable Music. Our music offering includes download-to-own, download-to-rent, and streaming music from our content providers libraries of nearly 11 million songs. Non-portable subscriptions allow subscribers to play music on their PCs, while portable subscriptions allow the subscribers to listen to music on a mobile device. Our music services are provided through contractual relationships with MediaNet and Rdio, Inc.

*GamesSomnia*TM. Our GamesSomnia package includes subscriptions to popular online gaming services and gaming-related news sources, which may include offerings from Classic Atari, LEGO PC Games, Yummy Arcade, Shockwave and IGN Insider.

*Learning Edge*TM. Our Learning Edge package combines a number of educational products that appeal to families with young children, which may include offerings from Nick Jr. Boost, Boston Test Prep, Clever Island, Encyclopedia Britannica and IKnowThat.com.

Revenue from fees we charge for the use of our technology platform, e-mail, security and other value added services and paid content, which we refer to as subscriber-based revenue, contributed approximately 39%, 35% and 31% of our revenue for 2008, 2009 and 2010, respectively, and approximately 23% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011. We invoice our customers on a monthly basis with varying payment terms ranging from 30 days to 45 days following the end of the month in which the revenue was earned. Our content provider payment terms range from prepayment to 30 days or 45 days following the end of the month in which the content was provided.

Technology and Operations

Technology Platform Architecture

Our technology platform has been designed and built to support reliability and scalability. To route traffic through our network in the most efficient manner, we use load-balancing products, which spread work among multiple servers, and link controllers, which monitor availability and performance of multiple connections to our platform. Our technology platform is fault tolerant and scalable through the addition of more servers as usage grows.

Data Center Facilities

We currently operate and maintain four data centers in regionally diverse locations and have a network operations center which is staffed 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Our three primary data centers are located in shared facilities in Atlanta, Georgia; Denver, Colorado and Amsterdam, The Netherlands. We also maintain a secondary data center in a shared facility in Buffalo, New York. All systems are fully monitored for reporting continuity and fault isolation. The Atlanta, Buffalo, Denver and Amsterdam data centers are each in a physically secure facility using monitoring, environmental alarms, closed circuit television and redundant power sources. Our network operations center is located in a secure facility.

Customers

Our customers principally consist of high-speed Internet service providers, such as Charter and CenturyLink, as well as a consumer electronics manufacturer, Toshiba. Our customer contracts typically have an initial term of two to three years from the deployment of the customer s website and frequently provide for one or more automatic renewal terms of one to two years each. Our customer contracts typically contain service level agreements which call for specific system up times and 24 hours per day, seven days per week support. As of December 31, 2011, we had agreements with over 45 customers.

Revenue attributable to two customers, Charter and CenturyLink (including revenue attributable to Qwest, which merged with CenturyLink in April 2011), together accounted for approximately 65%, 62% and 60% of our revenue for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, or \$34.3 million, \$37.8 million and \$39.8 million, respectively, with each of these customers accounting for 20% or more in each such period. In addition, revenue attributable to Charter, CenturyLink (including revenue attributable to Qwest) and Toshiba accounted for approximately 63% of our revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or \$39.1 million, with revenue attributable to two of these customers each accounting for 20% or more in such period and revenue attributable to the third customer accounting for more than 10% in such period. Revenue attributable to these customers includes the subscriber-based revenue earned directly from them, as well as the search and display advertising revenue earned through our relationships with our advertising partners, such as Google, based on traffic generated by their consumers on our platform. Moreover, subscriber-based revenue alone from CenturyLink accounted for approximately 14% of our revenue for the year ended December 31, 2010. We believe we have strong and collaborative relationships with our customers, which are critical to our success.

We entered into our current agreement with Charter in April 2010, and its initial term runs through March 2013. The agreement will automatically renew for one additional two-year period unless Charter notifies us during the initial term that it does not wish to renew the agreement.

Our relationship with CenturyLink is currently governed by two agreements that we originally entered into with Embarq and Qwest in December 2006 and July 2010, respectively. In July 2009 and April 2011, Embarq and Qwest, respectively, became wholly owned subsidiaries of CenturyLink. The agreements we entered into with Embarq and Qwest continue to apply to each company s respective subscribers. In March 2010, we agreed with CenturyLink that the Embarq agreement would also cover CenturyLink s own subscribers. We expect to consolidate these agreements in the future into one agreement that would apply to all three companies subscribers. The agreement with Qwest has an initial term that ends on June 30, 2013 and automatically renews for up to five additional one-year terms unless either party gives the other notice of non-renewal. The initial term of our agreement with Embarq expired in May 2010 and is automatically renewed for successive 18-month periods unless either party gives the other notice of its intention not to renew. We are currently in the second such renewal period, which will expire in June 2013.

We entered into our current agreement with Toshiba in July 2010. The agreement has an initial term of approximately three years and can be renewed for additional one-year periods with the mutual consent of Synacor and Toshiba.

Under our service level agreements with Charter, Embarq, Qwest and Toshiba, we must provide certain service levels seven days a week, 24 hours a day, every day of the year. If we fail to meet these service levels, the customers have the right to credit fees they previously paid us against future billing periods or, in the most severe cases, to terminate their agreements with us.

Content Providers

We license the content which we provide to our customers, including free and paid content offerings and value added services, from numerous third-party content and service providers. Our content and service partners provide a variety of content, including news and information, entertainment, sports, music, video, games,

shopping, travel, autos, careers and finance. To obtain this content, we enter into a variety of licensing arrangements with our content providers. These arrangements are typically one to three years in duration with payment terms that may be based on traffic, advertising revenue share, number of subscribers, flat fee payments over time, or some combination thereof. We use licensed content to populate our customers websites, as well as to provide value added services and paid content that subscribers may purchase for additional fees. As of December 31, 2011, we had arrangements with over 75 content providers such as MLB Advanced Media, L.P., or MLB Advanced Media, CNN, The Associated Press, FOX News Network, LLC, NASCAR, MusicNet, Inc., AG.com, Inc., or American Greetings, and Encyclopedia Britannica, Inc.

Sales and Marketing

Our sales and marketing efforts focus on five primary areas: platform sales, client services, account management, marketing and advertising sales. Our platform sales team consists of direct sales personnel who call upon prospective customers, typically large and mid-sized high-speed Internet service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers. A significant amount of time and effort is devoted to researching and analyzing the requirements and objectives of each prospective customer. Each bid is specifically customized for the prospective customer, and often requires many months of interaction and negotiation before an agreement is reached.

Once an agreement is reached, our client services team, working closely with the sales team, assumes responsibility for managing the customer relationship during the time of the initial deployment and integration period, which is usually three to six months. During this period, the customer s technology platform is assessed and, if required, modifications are proposed to make it compatible with our technology platform. The client services team is responsible for the quality of the client deployment, customer relationship management during the time of deployment and integration and project management associated with upgrades and enhancements.

After deployment, our account management team takes over management of the customer relationship, analyzing the ways in which a customer could further benefit from increased use of our products and services. The account management team is responsible for ongoing customer relationship management, upgrades and enhancements to the available products and services, as well as tracking the financial elements and performance of the customer relationship.

Our marketing team works closely with our account management team to deliver marketing programs that support our customers sales efforts as well as their consumers interaction with these products and services. We assist our customers in developing marketing materials, advertising and cross-channel commercials that can be accessed by consumers through different media outlets, including the Internet, print, television, and radio. We also assist our customers in training their customer service representatives to introduce and sell value added services and our paid content offerings to new and existing customers.

Our advertising sales team sells display advertising inventory directly to advertisers, frequently through the advertising agencies representing those advertisers. These advertisers may be small companies with the advertising regionally focused on the website of one customer, or large companies with nationwide advertising on the websites of many customers. We have a team of direct advertising sales employees and independent advertising sales representatives focused on this effort and expect to add to this team and to grow the amount of display advertising revenue generated with our customers.

Government Regulation

We generally are not regulated other than under international, federal, state and local laws applicable to the Internet or e-commerce or to businesses in general. Some regulatory authorities have enacted or proposed specific laws and regulations governing the Internet and online entertainment. These laws and regulations cover issues such as taxation, pricing, content, distribution, quality and delivery of services and products, electronic contracts, intellectual property rights, user privacy and information security.

Federal laws regarding the Internet that could have an impact on our business include the following: the Digital Millennium Copyright Act of 1998, which is intended to reduce the liability of online service providers of third-party content, including content that may infringe copyrights or rights of others; the Children s Online Privacy Protection Act, which imposes additional restrictions on the ability of online services to collect user information from minors; and the Protection of Children from Sexual Predators Act, which requires online service providers to report evidence of violations of federal child pornography laws under certain circumstances.

Laws and regulations regarding user privacy and information security impact our business because we collect and use personal information regarding our customers websites. We use this information to deliver more relevant content and services and provide consumers with a personalized online experience. We share this information on an aggregate basis with our customers and content providers and, subject to confidentiality agreements, to prospective customers and content providers. Laws such as the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003 or other user privacy or security laws could restrict our and our customers ability to market products to their consumers, create uncertainty in Internet usage and reduce the demand for our services and products or require us to redesign our customers websites.

Intellectual Property

We believe that the protection of our intellectual property is critical to our success. We rely on copyright and service mark enforcement, contractual restrictions and trade secret laws to protect our proprietary rights. We have entered into confidentiality and invention assignment agreements with our employees and contractors, and nondisclosure agreements with certain parties with whom we conduct business in order to limit access to and disclosure of our proprietary information. Our registered service mark in the United States is Synacor[®].

We endeavor to protect our internally developed systems and maintain our trademarks and service marks. We generally control access to and use of our proprietary software and other confidential information through the use of internal and external controls, including contractual protections with employees, contractors, customers and partners, and our software is protected by United States and international copyright laws.

In addition to legal protections, we believe that factors such as the technological and creative skills of our personnel, new product developments, frequent product enhancements and reliable product support and services are essential to establishing and maintaining a technology leadership position.

Competition

The market for Internet-based services and products in which we operate is highly competitive and involves rapidly-changing technologies and customer and consumer requirements, as well as evolving industry standards and frequent product introductions. While we believe that our platform offers considerable value and flexibility to our customers by helping them to extend their consumer relationships to a wide variety of Internet-based services, we face competition at three levels:

When one of our prospective or existing customers considers another supplier, including one of our partners, for elements of the services or products which we provide.

When consumers choose to rely on other vendors for similar products and services.

When content and service providers prefer to establish direct relationships with one or more of our customers. Our technology platform, value added services and paid content offerings compete primarily with high-speed Internet service providers that have internal information technology staff capable of developing similar

solutions in-house. In addition, we compete with companies such as Facebook, Inc., Yahoo!, Google, AOL and MSN, which have destination websites of their own or are capable of delivering competing platforms with content and service offerings similar to ours.

We also compete with providers of paid content and services over the Internet, especially companies with the capability of bundling paid content and value added services in much the same manner that we do. These companies include ESPN3, F-Secure Corporation or F-Secure, Exent Technologies Ltd. or Exent, Zynga Inc., MLB Advanced Media, Symantec Corporation, McAfee, Inc., Activision Blizzard, Inc. and Electronic Arts Inc. In some cases we have performed software integrations with these companies on behalf of our customers or, as in the case of F-Secure and Exent, we have partnered with them in order to offer their services more broadly to all our customers.

We believe the principal competitive factors in our markets include a company s ability to:

reinforce the brand of the high-speed Internet service provider;

produce products that are flexible and easy to use;

offer competitive fees for website development and operation;

generate additional revenue for high-speed Internet service providers;

enable high-speed Internet service providers to be involved in designing the look and feel of their online presence;

offer services and products that meet the changing needs of high-speed Internet service providers and their subscribers, including emerging technologies and standards;

provide high-quality product support to assist the customer s service representatives; and

aggregate content to deliver more compelling bundled packages of paid content.

We believe that we distinguish ourselves from potential competitors in three principal ways. First, we provide a white-label solution that, unlike the co-branded approach of most of our competitors, creates a consumer experience that reinforces our customers and partners brands. Second, we give customers control over the sign-on process and billing function for a wide range of Internet services and content by integrating with their internal systems (where applicable) thereby allowing our customers to own the consumer. Finally, our solution is flexible, meaning that we allow each customer to fashion websites that are specifically tailored to their desired look and feel.

Employees

As of December 31, 2011, we had 260 employees in the United States and 1 employee in the United Kingdom. None of our employees is represented by a labor union, and we consider current employee relations to be good.

Facilities

Our corporate headquarters are located at 40 LaRiviere Drive, Buffalo, New York 14202. We lease approximately 31,000 square feet of office space at this address pursuant to a sublease agreement that expires in March 2016. The sublease agreement grants us a right of first offer over approximately 63,000 additional square feet in the same building.

We also maintain administrative offices in New York, New York and Ontario, Canada and have data centers in Atlanta, Georgia; Buffalo, New York; Denver, Colorado and Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

We believe that our facilities are adequate to meet our current needs and that suitable additional or substitute space will be available as needed.

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may become involved in legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business. We are not presently involved in any legal proceedings, the outcome of which, if determined adversely to us, would have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

MANAGEMENT

Executive Officers, Key Employees and Directors

Our executive officers, key employees and directors, and their ages and positions as of December 31, 2011, are set forth below. Our executive officers are Messrs. Frankel, Bailey, Chamoun and Stuart.

Name	Age	Position
Ronald N. Frankel	55	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director
William J. Stuart	60	Chief Financial Officer
Scott A. Bailey	44	Chief Operating Officer
George G. Chamoun	37	Executive Vice President of Sales and Marketing
Ross Winston	39	Chief Architect
Theodore May	57	Senior Vice President of Strategy and Business Affairs
Julia Culkin	37	Vice President of Human Resources
Marwan Fawaz	49	Director
Gary L. Ginsberg	49	Director
Andrew Kau	50	Director
Thomas W. Keaveney	66	Director
Jordan Levy	56	Director
Michael J. Montgomery	57	Director
Mark Morrissette	40	Director
Joseph Tzeng	56	Director

Ronald N. Frankel has served as a member of our board of directors and as our President and Chief Executive Officer since April 2001. Prior to joining us, Mr. Frankel served as Chief Executive Officer of Perks.com, Inc. from 1998 to 2001. From 1994 to 1998 Mr. Frankel served as President of MGM Interactive, the interactive division of Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer Studios Inc. From 1993 to 1994, Mr. Frankel served as Senior Vice President of Marketing and Sales at Kenfil Distribution. From 1988 to 1991, Mr. Frankel served in several executive positions at Softview, Inc., lastly as Senior Vice President of Marketing and Sales. Mr. Frankel attended the University of California at Berkeley and received a J.D. from the University of Southern California Law Center. We believe it is appropriate and desirable for our Chief Executive Officer to serve on our board. Additionally, we believe Mr. Frankel set setensive leadership experience at the company provides our board with useful insights with respect to management and operations.

William J. Stuart has served as our Chief Financial Officer since August 2011. From 2006 to 2011, Mr. Stuart served as Senior Vice President of Finance, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary for Avici Systems, Inc. (now Soapstone Networks, Inc.), or Soapstone, a publicly-held company. He also served as Soapstone s President and on Soapstone s board of directors from 2009 to 2011. From 2001 to 2006, Mr. Stuart was a partner at Still River Fund, a Boston-based venture capital firm. He has previously served as chief financial officer of the publicly-held Telco Systems (acquired by World Access, Inc.) as well as three privately-held technology companies. Mr. Stuart has a B.A. from Boston College and an M.B.A. from Northeastern University.

Scott A. Bailey has served as our Chief Operating Officer since October 2010. From 2007 to 2010, Mr. Bailey served as Senior Vice President and General Manager at Comcast.net, a division of Comcast Corporation, or Comcast. Prior to Comcast, from 2001 to 2007, Mr. Bailey served as Vice President and General Manager at Turner Sports Interactive, a division of Turner Broadcasting, where he managed a portfolio of web properties including NASCAR.com, PGATOUR.com and PGA.com. Mr. Bailey attended Bowling Green State University.

George G. Chamoun has served as our Executive Vice President of Sales and Marketing since June 2009. From our acquisition of MyPersonal in December 2000 to June 2009, Mr. Chamoun served as our Senior Vice President of Client Services. Mr. Chamoun was co-founder of Chek and served as its President from January 1998 until such acquisition. Mr. Chamoun holds a B.A. in Political Science from the State University of New York at Buffalo.

Ross Winston has served as our Chief Architect since January 2011. Prior to that period, he served as our Vice President of Engineering from June 1999 to August 2006 and our Chief Technology Officer from August 2006 to January 2011. From June 1996 to June 1999, Mr. Winston served as Campuswide Information Systems Coordinator for the State University of New York at Buffalo, where he managed the university s Internet portals and related applications. Previously, Mr. Winston was an independent consultant and served as the lead developer for two software and web development companies. Mr. Winston holds B.S. and M.S. degrees in Computer Science from the State University of New York at Buffalo.

Theodore May has served as our Senior Vice President of Strategy and Business Affairs since October 2009. Prior to that, he served as our Vice President of Content and Value Added Services since July 2005. From July 1997 to February 2005, Mr. May held various positions, including Vice President of Broadband, at America Online Inc. From 1987 to 1996, Mr. May served as Director of Strategic Planning and Vice President of New Media at Cablevision Systems Corp. From 1986 to 1987, Mr. May served as a Vice President in the Controller s Division at Drexel Burnham Lambert Inc. From 1984 to 1986, Mr. May served as Associate Director of Business Planning and Development at CBS Broadcasting Inc. Mr. May holds a B.F.A. from The Julliard School and an M.B.A. from New York University.

Julia Culkin has served as our Vice President of Human Resources since August 2006. Prior to that period, she served as our Director of Human Resources from July 2005 to July 2006 and as our Manager of Human Resources from December 2004 to July 2005. From March 2002 to November 2004, Ms. Culkin served as an independent consultant, primarily for Towers Perrin, where she worked on various human resource-related projects, focusing on executive compensation. From May 2000 to December 2001, Ms. Culkin served as a Senior Compensation Analyst at Pitney Bowes Inc. From June 1998 to May 2000, Ms. Culkin served as a consultant for Towers Perrin where she worked with Fortune 1000 companies on various human resource-related projects, including executive compensation analyses, change management practices and human resource practices competitive research. Ms. Culkin holds a B.S. in Business Administration from the State University of New York at Buffalo.

Marwan Fawaz has been a member of our board of directors since December 2011. Since June 2011, Mr. Fawaz has served as Principal at Fawaz Consulting Services. From August 2006 through March 2011, Mr. Fawaz was an Executive Vice President and Chief Technology Officer at Charter, and served as an executive officer of Charter during the pendency of its Chapter 11 cases in 2009. From March 2003 until July 2006, Mr. Fawaz served as Senior Vice President and Chief Technical Officer for Adelphia Communications Corporation, or Adelphia. Adelphia filed a petition under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code in June 2002. From April 2002 to March 2003, he served as Investment Specialist/Technology Analyst for Vulcan, Inc. Mr. Fawaz served as Regional Vice President of Operations for the Northwest Region for Charter from July 2001 to March 2002. From July 2000 to December 2000, he served as Chief Technology Officer for Infinity Broadband. He served as Vice President Engineering and Operations at MediaOne, Inc. from January 1996 to June 2000. Mr. Fawaz received a B.S. degree in electrical engineering and a M.S. in telecom engineering from California State University Long Beach. We believe Mr. Fawaz s significant experience as an executive at Charter, one of our customers, enables him to bring a valuable customer perspective to our board and provides our board with insight into how prospective and existing customers value our product offering.

Gary L. Ginsberg has been a member of our board of directors since December 2011. Mr. Ginsberg has been the Executive Vice President of Corporate Marketing and Communications at Time Warner Inc. since February 2010. From 1999 through late 2009, Mr. Ginsberg served as the Executive Vice President in various capacities at News Corporation. Mr. Ginsberg has also been a managing director at the strategic consulting firm Clark & Weinstock, a senior editor and counsel at George, the magazine, a former Assistant Counsel to President Clinton, and an attorney with Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP. Mr. Ginsberg holds an A.B. from Brown University and a J.D. from Columbia University School of Law. Mr. Ginsberg is a member of the boards of directors of the John F. Kennedy Library Foundation, the Newseum, New Visions for Public Schools and New York Cares. In the past five years, Mr. Ginsberg has served on the boards of directors of Vringo, Inc. and Audible, Inc. and on the audit committee of Audible, Inc. We believe Mr. Ginsberg significant and high-level experience in the media industry enables him to bring valuable operational and management experience to our board and provides our board with a unique insight into potential partnerships with companies in the media industry.

Andrew Kau has been a member of our board of directors since Chek acquired MyPersonal in December 2000. Prior to that period, Mr. Kau served as a director of MyPersonal from September 1999 until such acquisition. Mr. Kau has been a managing director at Walden International since 1994. From 1992 to 1994, Mr. Kau was President of Chemical Technologies Ventures. Mr. Kau was a management consultant at Strategic Planning Associates, LLC from 1991 to 1992 and at Booz, Allen and Hamilton Inc. from 1985 to 1987. From 1983 to 1985, Mr. Kau was a research scientist at Systems Planning Corporation. Mr. Kau holds a Sc.B. in Electrical Engineering from Brown University and an M.B.A. from the University of Virginia. We believe Mr. Kau s experience as a venture capital investor enables him to bring significant technology knowledge to our board. Additionally, Mr. Kau s lengthy history on our board enables him to provide essential leadership to the board on corporate governance and operational matters.

Thomas W. Keaveney has been a member of our board of directors since June 2009. Mr. Keaveney has served as a Board Member and Senior Advisor for Advantage Capital since 2002. Mr. Keaveney previously served as an investment banker with Credit Suisse First Boston, or CSFB from 1976 to 2002, where he was Chairman of the Private Finance Department, and a member of both the Investment and Investment Banking committees. Prior to CSFB, Mr. Keaveney worked in the private finance department of Salomon Brothers and at the Teachers Insurance and Annuity Association. Mr. Keaveney holds a B.A. in Economics from Fordham University and an M.A. in Economics from the Fordham Graduate School of Arts and Sciences. We believe Mr. Keaveney s significant finance background provides our board with insight regarding finance-related matters.

Jordan Levy has been a member of our board of directors since October 2001. Mr. Levy has been a general partner at Softbank Capital since June 2005. In October 1999, Mr. Levy co-founded Seed Capital Partners LLC and was a managing partner there until May 2005. In July 2007, he was appointed Chairman of the Erie Canal Harbor Development Corporation. From 2004 through 2009 Mr. Levy served on the board of directors of Lorex Technology Inc., a publicly-held company. Mr. Levy holds a B.A. in Political Science from the State University of New York at Buffalo. We believe Mr. Levy served on the boards of directors of other public companies and his lengthy history on our board give him a strong understanding of his role as a member of our board and enables him to provide essential strategic and corporate governance leadership to the board. Additionally, Mr. Levy s experience as a venture capital investor, including at the seed stage, enables him to bring significant technology experience to our board.

Michael J. Montgomery has been a member of our board of directors since December 2011. Mr. Montgomery serves as president of Montgomery & Co., a media and entertainment investment banking firm, and leads the firm's media and entertainment practice. Prior to joining the predecessor company to Montgomery & Co. in 1999, Mr. Montgomery was the chief executive officer at Sega GameWorks, a joint venture between Sega, Universal Studios and DreamWorks Studios. Before that, Mr. Montgomery was a senior executive at DreamWorks Studios from 1995 until 1999. Before joining DreamWorks Studios, Mr. Montgomery spent approximately eight years with The Walt Disney Company and its affiliates, where he held a number of senior positions including managing director and chief financial officer of EuroDisney and treasurer of Walt Disney Company. He has previously served on the board of directors of Corus Pharma and Pathogenesis, a public pharmaceutical company that was acquired by Chiron Corporation in 2000. Mr. Montgomery received his M.B.A. from the Amos Tuck School at Dartmouth College, where he also received a B.A. degree as Rufus Choate Scholar with magna cum laude honors. Mr. Montgomery is currently a board member of Dreamworks Animation and Chair of the Audit Committee for Dreamworks Animation. We believe that Mr. Montgomery s experience overseeing a media and entertainment investment banking business give him a unique and valuable insight regarding the Internet and other emerging media businesses. Additionally, we believe Mr. Montgomery s prior operational experience will be valuable to our board.

Mark Morrissette has been a member of our board of directors since October 2006. Mr. Morrissette has been a Managing Director at North Atlantic Capital since July 2000. From March 1995 to December 1998, Mr. Morrissette was a senior associate at Advent International Corporation. From August 1993 to March 1995, Mr. Morrissette was an analyst at CSC Index. Mr. Morrissette holds a B.A. in Economics from Dartmouth College and an M.B.A. from Harvard Business School. We believe Mr. Morrissette s experience as a venture capital investor enables him to bring significant technology experience to our board.

Joseph Tzeng has been a member of our board of directors since Chek acquired MyPersonal in December 2000. Prior to that, Mr. Tzeng served as a director of MyPersonal from September 1999 until such acquisition. Mr. Tzeng has been a managing director of Crystal Internet Ventures since November 1996. Mr. Tzeng holds an undergraduate degree in Computer Engineering and Information Science from National Chiao-Tung University, Taiwan and an M.S. in Computer Engineering and Information Sciences from Case Western Reserve University. We believe Mr. Tzeng s experience as a venture capital investor and his academic training enables him to bring significant technology experience to our board.

Board Composition

Independent Directors

Our board of directors is currently composed of nine members. Prior to the consummation of this offering, we expect Messrs. Keaveney, Morrissette and Tzeng to resign from our board of directors, and effective immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, Mr. Montgomery will serve as the chairman of the audit committee and be the audit committee financial expert as defined in Item 407(d) of Regulation S-K. Messrs. Fawaz, Ginsberg, Kau, Keaveney, Levy, Montgomery, Morrissette and Tzeng qualify as independent directors in accordance with the published listing requirements of The NASDAQ Global Market. The NASDAQ independence definition includes a series of objective tests, such as that the director is not, and has not been for at least three years, one of our employees and that neither the director, nor any of his family members has engaged in various types of business dealings with us. In addition, as further required by the NASDAQ rules, our board of directors, would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director. In making these determinations, our board of directors reviewed and discussed information provided by the directors and us with regard to each director s business and personal activities and relationships as they may relate to us and our management. See Transactions with Related Persons, Promoters and Certain Control Persons.

Selection Arrangements

Our current directors were elected pursuant to a voting agreement that we entered into with certain holders of our common and preferred stock. This voting agreement will terminate upon the closing of this offering and there will be no further contractual obligations regarding the election of our directors. Our directors hold office until their successors have been elected and qualified or their earlier death, resignation or removal.

Classified Board

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws that will become effective immediately prior to the closing of this offering will provide for a classified board of directors consisting of three classes of directors, each serving a staggered three-year term. As a result, only one class of our board of directors will be elected each year from and after the closing. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws that will become effective immediately prior to the closing of this offering will provide that the number of authorized directors may be changed only by resolution of a number of directors that is more than half of the number of directors then authorized (including any vacancies), and that, except as otherwise required by law or by resolution of the board, any vacancies or new directorships on the board may be filled only by vote of the directors and not by stockholders. Effective immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, our directors will be divided among the three classes as follows:

the Class I directors will be Messrs. Levy and Kau, and their terms will expire at the first annual general meeting of stockholders following consummation of the offering;

the Class II directors will be Messrs. Fawaz and Montgomery, and their terms will expire at the second annual general meeting of stockholders following consummation of the offering; and

the Class III directors will be Messrs. Frankel and Ginsberg, and their terms will expire at the third annual general meeting of stockholders following consummation of the offering.

The classification of the board of directors may have the effect of delaying or preventing changes in control of our company.

Board Committees

We currently have a compensation committee, a corporate governance and nominating committee, and an audit committee. Our board of directors and its committees set schedules to meet throughout the year and also can hold special meetings and act by written consent under certain circumstances. The independent members of our board of directors also periodically hold separate executive session meetings at which only independent directors are present. Our board of directors delegates various responsibilities and authority to its committees as generally described below. The committees regularly report on their activities and actions to the full board of directors. Each member of each committee of our board of directors has adopted a written charter. Upon the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, copies of each charter will be posted on our website at *www.synacor.com* under the Investor Relations section. The inclusion of our website address in this prospectus does not include or incorporate by reference the information on our website into this prospectus.

Audit Committee

The current members of our audit committee are Messrs. Keaveney, Levy and Morrissette, each of whom is independent under the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Mr. Morrissette currently chairs the audit committee. Effective immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, the members of our audit committee will be Messrs. Fawaz, Levy and Montgomery, each of whom is independent under the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Additionally, effectively immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, Mr. Montgomery will chair the audit committee. The audit committee of our board of directors oversees our accounting practices, system of internal controls, audit processes and financial reporting processes. Among other things, our audit committee is responsible for reviewing our disclosure controls and processes and the adequacy and effectiveness of our internal controls. It also discusses the scope and results of the audit with our independent auditors, reviews with our management and our independent auditors our year-end operating results and, as appropriate, initiates inquiries into aspects of our financial affairs. Our audit committee has oversight for our code of business conduct and is responsible for establishing procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls, auditing matters, federal securities laws (including any rules or regulations thereunder), the disclosures we are required to make to our stockholders as a public company and any other securities matters related to our code of business conduct, and for the confidential, anonymous submission by our employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting, auditing or securities laws matters. In addition, our audit committee has sole and direct responsibility for the appointment, retention, compensation and oversight of the work of our independent auditors, including approving services and fee arrangements. Our audit committee also is responsible for reviewing and approving all related party transactions in accordance with our related party transactions approval policy.

Compensation Committee

The current members of our compensation committee are Messrs. Kau, Levy and Tzeng, each of whom is independent under the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Mr. Kau currently chairs the compensation committee. Effective immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, the members of our compensation committee will be Messrs. Ginsberg, Kau and Levy, each of whom is independent under the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Additionally, following the consummation of this offering, Mr. Kau will continue to chair the compensation committee. The purpose of our compensation committee is to oversee the responsibilities of our board of directors relating to executive compensation policies and programs. Among other things, specific responsibilities of our compensation committee include evaluating the performance of our chief executive officer and determining our chief executive officer s compensation. In consultation with our chief

executive officer, it also determines the compensation of our other executive officers. In addition, our compensation committee administers our equity compensation plans and has the authority to grant equity awards and approve modifications of such awards under our equity compensation plans, subject to the terms and conditions of any equity award policy adopted by our board of directors. Our compensation committee also reviews and approves various other compensation policies and matters.

Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee

The current members of our corporate governance and nominating committee are Messrs. Kau, Levy and Tzeng, each of whom is independent under the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Mr. Kau currently chairs the corporate governance and nominating committee. Effective immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, the members of our corporate governance and nominating standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Mr. Kau currently chairs the corporate governance and nominating committee will be Messrs. Kau, Levy and Montgomery, each of whom is independent under the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of The NASDAQ Global Market. Additionally, effective immediately prior to the consummation of this offering, Mr. Levy will chair the corporate governance and nominating committee. The corporate governance and nominating committee of our board of directors oversees the nomination of directors, including, among other things, identifying, evaluating and making recommendations of nominees to our board of directors, and evaluates the performance of our board of directors and individual directors. Our corporate governance and nominating committee also is responsible for reviewing developments in corporate governance practices, evaluating the adequacy of our corporate governance practices and making recommendations to our board of directors concerning corporate governance matters.

Code of Business Conduct

Our code of business conduct applies to all of our employees, officers and directors. Upon the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, the full text of our code of business conduct will be posted on our website at *www.synacor.com* under the Investor Relations section. We intend to disclose future amendments to certain provisions of our code of business conduct, or waivers of such provisions, at the same location on our website identified above and also in public filings. The inclusion of our website address in this prospectus does not include or incorporate by reference the information on our website into this prospectus.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

Compensation decisions during the year ended December 31, 2011 pertaining to executive officer compensation were made by our board of directors.

During 2011, Messrs. Kau, Levy and Tzeng served on the compensation committee of our board of directors. None of these committee members is currently or has been at any time one of our officers or employees. None of our executive officers has ever served or will serve as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee (or committee serving a similar function) of any other entity that has or has had one or more executive officers serving as a member of our board of directors or compensation committee.

Limitation of Liability and Indemnification

Prior to the consummation of this offering, we will enter into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and executive officers and certain other key employees. The form of agreement provides that we will indemnify each of our directors, executive officers and such key employees against any and all expenses incurred by that director, executive officer or key employee because of his or her status as one of our directors, executive officers or key employees, to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws (except in a proceeding initiated by such person without board approval). In addition, the form agreement provides that, to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, we will advance all expenses incurred by our directors, executive officers and such key employees in connection with a legal proceeding in which they may be entitled to indemnification.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws will contain provisions relating to the limitation of liability and indemnification of directors and officers. The amended and restated certificate of incorporation will provide that our directors will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except for liability:

for any breach of the director s duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders;

for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;

in respect of unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as provided in Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law; or

for any transaction from which the director derives any improper personal benefit. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation also will provide that if Delaware law is amended after the approval by our stockholders of the certificate of incorporation to authorize corporate action further eliminating or limiting the personal liability of directors, then the liability of our directors will be automatically eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law.

Our amended and restated bylaws will provide that we will indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as it now exists or may in the future be amended, against all expenses and liabilities reasonably incurred in connection with their service for or on our behalf. Our amended and restated bylaws will provide that we shall advance the expenses incurred by a director or officer in advance of the final disposition of an action or proceeding. Our amended and restated bylaws also will authorize us to indemnify any of our employees or agents and permit us to secure insurance on behalf of any officer, director, employee or agent for any liability arising out of his or her action in that capacity, whether or not Delaware law would otherwise permit indemnification.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis discusses our executive compensation philosophy, objectives and design, our compensation-setting process, our executive compensation components and the decisions with respect to our named executive officers compensation for fiscal year 2011. The compensation provided to our named executive officers for 2011 is set forth in detail in the 2011 Summary Compensation Table and other tables and accompanying footnotes and narrative that follow this section.

All of the share and per share amounts set out in the tables included in this Management section have been adjusted in connection with the reverse stock split described elsewhere in this prospectus.

Our executive officers whose compensation is discussed in this section and included in the compensation tables that follow this section, whom we refer to as our named executive officers, are:

Ronald N. Frankel, our President and Chief Executive Officer

William J. Stuart, our Chief Financial Officer

Scott A. Bailey, our Chief Operating Officer, and

George G. Chamoun, our Executive Vice President of Sales and Marketing.

We hired Mr. Stuart as our Chief Financial Officer in August 2011. Mr. Frankel fulfilled this function for us in 2011 prior to our hiring of Mr. Stuart.

General Overview

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

To date, our executive compensation programs have emphasized variable compensation, which comprises two primary components of our programs: annual cash incentive bonuses and equity compensation in

the form of stock options. As with other privately-held companies in our industry, our board of directors has generally held base salaries to a low level relative to market comparables, as discussed below, reviewing them and generally providing for modest annual increases based upon merit, internal pay equity, performance and market conditions. Our board s practice typically has been to grant additional equity awards to executive officers as their prior equity awards become fully vested rather than to make annual refresher grants. Because our executives base salaries have remained relatively low and because our board of directors has made grants of additional equity awards relatively infrequently, our board focuses careful attention on our annual cash incentive bonus program, tying its objectives to our annual operating plan.

As described in more detail below, early in fiscal year 2011, two of our three named executive officers who were in their positions at the beginning of the year received base salary increases. Bonus targets, as a percentage of base salary, did not change in 2011 for these three named executive officers compared with 2010 levels. Amounts to be paid under our annual cash incentive bonus program have not yet been determined for 2011, as our board of directors is currently reviewing the 2011 year-end results. In August 2011, we hired a new Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Stuart.

Early in fiscal year 2011, as part of its annual compensation review, our board of directors approved base salary increases and, because many of our executive officers were by then almost fully vested in all of their equity awards, its compensation committee in August 2011 approved new equity awards for our chief executive officer, Mr. Frankel, and our executive vice president of sales and marketing, Mr. Chamoun. Such equity awards were designed, in part, to provide additional retention incentives to each executive officer remain with us following the completion of this offering. In addition, during the third quarter of 2011 our board approved a \$50,000, one-time bonus to Mr. Chamoun to reward him for completing certain significant business transactions in the first half of the year. We anticipate that prior to completion of this offering, our board of directors or its compensation committee, after completing a comprehensive review of our officer compensation programs, may make certain adjustments to the compensation arrangements for our named executive officers, although we do not expect any such adjustments to be effective until after the completion of this offering.

Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

Because we compete in a new and rapidly evolving market, which is growing significantly and is highly competitive, we continually refine our business model with the goals of fostering the growth of our unique visitors, search queries and advertising impressions; developing new products on alternate platforms; increasing our direct advertising sales; and continuing to expanding our domestic and international operations. Our ability to compete and succeed in this market is directly tied to our ability to recruit, reward and retain a highly-talented team of sales, marketing, technical, financial and operational professionals.

Our compensation philosophy is therefore designed to attract high-caliber talent with the skills, judgment and dedication to help us achieve our business goals and reward those who continue to perform at or above our expectations and contribute to our long-term success. The various elements of our compensation program permit us to recognize and reward individual achievements within the framework of the Company s financial and business goals.

Our executive compensation program is designed to achieve three key objectives:

attracting, rewarding, motivating and retaining talented and experienced individuals whose knowledge, skills and abilities are critical to our success and long-term value creation;

focusing our executive team on achievement of long-term and short-term financial and business goals, thereby aligning their interests with those of our stockholders; and

allowing the level of compensation received by our named executive officers to reflect individual contribution and performance.

As mentioned above, our compensation programs to date have emphasized variable rather than fixed compensation. Because we have been in operation more than ten years, our long-term named executive officers have become fully vested over time in their equity compensation awards, which has two consequences for us. First, it requires that our board of directors consider from time to time whether to grant additional equity awards to our long-term named executive officers to ensure that we have effective retention arrangements in place. For example, Mr. Frankel and Mr. Chamoun both received stock option grants in 2007, which will be fully vested in the first quarter of 2012, prompting the compensation committee of our board of directors to approve the grant to them of additional stock option awards in the third quarter of 2011. Second, our board of directors believes reflect our achievements over the relevant fiscal year. This emphasis on variable compensation has been chosen because our board of directors has believed it to be the most effective way to motivate, focus and reward our executive officers on achieving both our short- and long-term objectives. We believe that our compensation levels reflect consideration of our stockholders interest in paying what is appropriate to achieve our corporate goals while conserving cash and managing stockholder dilution. The individual components of our programs, as well as the mix and relative weighting of these components, have not been determined on the basis of a specific formula. Similarly, we have not had any policy or guidelines for allocating compensation between cash and non-cash components, or among different forms of non-cash compensation. Rather, our board of directors has considered, in making compensation decisions, some or all of the following factors (in no particular order):

Internal equity and consistency

Cash resources

Stockholder dilution

Individual performance

Individual potential

Market information

Corporate performance and

Financial performance.

This multi-factor approach allows us to review and structure each named executive officer s compensation package to attract and retain that individual. Increasingly, we are required to attract talent from larger, including publicly-traded, companies and across ever-expanding geographies. In order to succeed, we believe it is becoming increasingly necessary to offer a greater amount and proportion of base salary as well as competitive target cash bonus levels. At the same time, as a technology company, it is an important feature of our culture and history to foster an ownership mentality, and so we continue to emphasize equity compensation. As we transition from a privately-held to a publicly-traded company, we will continue to evaluate our philosophy, objectives and design as circumstances require. At a minimum, we expect to review our executive compensation program annually to consider whether it is consistent with the philosophy described above and whether it is meeting our business needs.

Compensation-Setting Processes

Role of Our Board of Directors. Prior to this offering, our board of directors has retained authority to approve compensation paid to our executive officers and has generally approved, after considering its compensation committee s and Mr. Frankel s recommendations, compensation decisions for our named

executive officers. In this capacity, our board of directors has determined the overall annual budget including targeted compensation for our executive officers, reviewed corporate and individual performance against goals established at the beginning of each fiscal year, and approved annual, hiring process and other compensation actions taken with respect to our named executive officers.

While its role to date has largely been one of making recommendations on specific compensation decisions to the board for its consideration and approval, the compensation committee has taken an active role in the compensation-setting process, undertaking on behalf of the board the responsibilities of reviewing corporate and individual achievement in the context of the compensation-setting process, reviewing and evaluating compensation market data, proposing the structure of and reviewing achievement under our annual incentive cash bonus program, and making recommendations regarding changes in base salary and additional equity grants to our named executive officers. After having been delegated authority to do so by our board, the compensation committee approved, in the third quarter of 2011, stock option grants to certain of our named executive officers.

Our chief executive officer, as the manager of the executive team, assesses each executive officer s contributions on a corporate, departmental and individual level and makes recommendations to the board of directors with respect to merit increases in salary and annual bonus award amounts to be made to the other executive officers. The board of directors evaluates, discusses and modifies or approves those recommendations and conducts a similar evaluation of the chief executive officer s own contributions to the corporate goals.

With respect to compensation decisions for fiscal year 2011, including in connection with structuring and negotiating the compensation package offered to Mr. Stuart at the time he was hired in August 2011, the compensation committee obtained and reviewed competitive market data (as described further under Peer Group and Market Data below), reviewed current executive officer compensation packages, and considered both internal equity among the executive officer team and the recommendations made by our chief executive officer. Our board of directors approved the committee s recommendation with regard to Mr. Stuart s compensation package.

After completion of this offering, we expect the board s compensation committee to take primary responsibility for executive officer compensation decisions. See Management Board Committees Compensation Committee above.

Role of Management. Our chief executive officer and vice president of human resources have supported our board of directors in its work by providing information relating to our financial plans, performance assessments of our executive officers and other personnel-related data. Our finance department works with our chief executive officer and vice president of human resources to gather financial and operational data that the chief executive officer reviews in making his recommendations. As described above, the chief executive officer made recommendations to the board s compensation committee with respect to the compensation of other executive officers but did not participate in the determination of his own compensation.

We expect that the chief executive officer, vice president of human resources and other appropriate personnel will support the board s compensation committee in a similar manner in the future.

Role of Compensation Consultant. From time to time since 2007, our board of directors has worked with the compensation consulting firm of Frederic W. Cook. Although neither the board nor its compensation committee worked with this firm with respect to fiscal year 2011 compensation, they have currently engaged Frederic W. Cook to assist with our 2012 executive compensation review. Except for the consulting services provided to the compensation committee, Frederic W. Cook did not perform any other services for the Company or its management. In connection with this review, which began during the third quarter of 2011, Frederic W. Cook prepared an executive compensation assessment analyzing current cash and equity compensation for our senior management team and developed a peer group of comparable companies. This information was used by the compensation committee in connection with its approval of additional equity grants to Mr. Frankel and Mr. Chamoun, and with respect to Mr. Stuart s initial equity grant, in August 2011 and will be used as a point of comparison against which our compensation programs can be compared for purposes of setting fiscal year 2012 compensation. The peer group is discussed below.

The compensation committee has the authority under its charter to engage and pay for the services of outside advisors and experts, including compensation consultants and counsel.

Peer Group and Market Data. Our board of directors has from time to time considered market data on compensation practices of certain other companies in its annual review of our executive compensation programs.

In 2010, our board of directors and its compensation committee reviewed and considered, on an informal basis, among other things, such market data in connection with setting fiscal year 2011 compensation. Specifically, they reviewed 1-year aged data from two composite compensation surveys in connection with setting 2011 executive officer salary levels: the 2010 Towers Perrin Executive Compensation Survey and the 2010 CompStudy US Technology Survey. The participating companies whose information is included in these surveys were not selected by our board or on our behalf, and we do not focus on any particular company covered by these surveys. The 2010 Towers Perrin Executive Compensation Survey, whose identities are not disclosed, are venture capital-backed, privately held companies in the information included in the CompStudy US Technology Survey. In relative terms as it applied to fiscal year 2011 compensation decisions, our board of directors believed that the market information included in the CompStudy US Technology Survey. While both surveys were used as reference tools, the data was not the primary factor that drove decisions made for 2011 compensation. Rather, in making final compensation decisions for 2011, the board was also informed by a variety of other factors including corporate and individual performance, competitive factors in the market for talent, dynamics within our company and industry, and internal pay equity.

As mentioned above, Frederic W. Cook created, at our board s request, a group of peer companies for use in evaluating compensation decisions in fiscal year 2012 and beyond. Although the board has not yet received final data related to the peer group companies and, except with respect to the option grants to three named executive officers in the third quarter of 2011, no compensation decisions have been made after review of this market data, we expect that our board of directors and its compensation committee will consider this data in its decisions for 2012 compensation. This peer group, which includes public companies in the application software, software systems and digital media/broadcasting sectors that have annual revenue less than \$650 million, consists of the following companies:

ANSYS, Inc.	RealD Inc.
Ariba, Inc.	Realpage, Inc.
Aspen Technology, Inc.	Rovi Corporation
Brightcove, Inc.	SeaChange International
Commvault Systems, Inc.	Solarwinds Worldwide, LLC
Concur Technologies, Inc.	Successfactors, Inc.
Fortinet, Inc.	Synchronoss Technologies, Inc.
Netsuite Inc.	Taleo Corporation
Pandora Media, Inc.	Tivo Inc.
Qlik Technologies, Inc.	Ultimate Software Group, Inc.

Our compensation committee concluded that it was appropriate to review the compensation offered by these companies, notwithstanding that the group includes companies that are larger than Synacor, because it believes that these companies are representative of (although not a comprehensive list of all of) the companies against whom we primarily compete and will continue to compete for executive talent. In fact, we must compete in hiring key executives against companies much larger than the ones included in the peer group, including Comcast, Yahoo! and other large companies in the broader industry in which we operate. Our compensation committee and compensation consultant did not feel it appropriate to include such large companies in our peer group at this time. Although our annual revenue is lower than all but one of the companies in the peer group

identified above, we expect that the peer group data will help us understand the directions in which we may need to take our general executive compensation practices, as well as to be well-positioned to offer competitive compensation packages should we need to hire executives for key positions, in the few years following the offering.

Except as described below with respect to base salaries, neither our board of directors nor its compensation committee have established specific targets based upon the peer group data for any other individual component of, or total compensation for, our executive officers.

Principal Elements of Executive Compensation

Our executive compensation program consists of four components:

Base salary

Annual cash incentive bonuses

Equity compensation in the form of stock options, and

Certain employment termination- and change in control-related benefits.

Because of our efforts to preserve cash, it has not always been possible to provide an officer with a base salary at the level that our board of directors considers competitive. Accordingly, our board has from time to time instead approved an increase in target bonus, a one-time bonus or additional equity awards as a result of such shortfall in targeted base salary. Except in this respect, a determination by our board with regard to one component of compensation has generally not affected its determinations with regard to the other components.

Base Salaries. Our board of directors has established base salaries for our chief executive officer and other named executive officers based upon historical company compensation practices, the officer s position, the scope of the officer s responsibilities within the position, and general survey information about the market compensation for that position as described above. Base salaries are reviewed annually and adjusted as and when the board determines appropriate. Salary adjustments have been, and we expect will continue to be, determined by the board or the compensation committee in its discretion, based on competitive conditions, individual performance, our overall financial and business performance, changes in job duties and responsibilities, and our overall budget for base salary increases.

For fiscal year 2011, our board of directors determined that to remain competitive in our hiring within the senior management ranks, our officer base salaries should approach the 50th percentile of the market data as drawn for each position for which data is available from the Towers Perrin and CompStudy surveys described above. In the fall of 2010, the compensation committee and our board of directors informally analyzed the base salary of each named executive officer and observed that the market data indicated that Messrs. Frankel and Chamoun were receiving base salaries significantly below this 50th percentile level. We believe this occurred with respect to our long-term executive officers because their base salaries had generally been established during the first few years of our operation, when our revenue was lower. While our board of directors believes that over time our officer base salaries should approach the 50th percentile level, it has not believed it appropriate to immediately increase salaries to this level. Rather, it prefers to gradually move toward this goal.

In February 2011, our board approved increases to the annual base salaries for Mr. Frankel and Mr. Chamoun, increasing Mr. Frankel s salary from \$295,000 to \$325,090 and Mr. Chamoun s salary from \$225,000 to \$240,075. The market data indicated that the base salary amounts of Messrs. Frankel and Chamoun were below the level necessary to achieve our compensation objectives, based on companies in our geographic region, technology companies throughout the United States, and the compensation packages we have paid to our new hire executive officers. In each case the increase put the officer s salary at or slightly below the 2th percentile for the applicable position.

In connection with his commencing employment with us in August 2011, our board of directors approved a base salary for Mr. Stuart, our new chief financial officer, of \$250,000, which was negotiated with him and is substantially below the 25th percentile for his position based upon the peer group data. Pursuant to his offer letter with us, his base salary will increase to \$290,000 effective upon this offering, which represents slightly less than the 25th percentile for his position.

Because he commenced employment with us in October 2010 and his base salary was negotiated with him at that time, Mr. Bailey did not receive a base salary increase in 2011. Instead, his base salary for 2011 remained \$325,000, which is slightly below the 25th percentile of the survey data for his position.

Annual Incentive Compensation. Our annual cash incentive bonus program for executive officers, originally adopted in 2007, is designed to drive toward achievement of our annual objectives and reward individual performance in connection with achievement of those objectives. Each year, our board, upon the recommendation of its compensation committee, establishes certain financial and corporate performance objectives which it later evaluates in light of full-year performance in determining the amount of bonus payments for our executive officers. Each named executive officer has a target bonus opportunity expressed as a percentage of his base salary as in effect at the end of the fiscal year. For fiscal year 2011, the bonus targets for our named executive officers were as follows: Mr. Frankel, 70%, Mr. Stuart, 40%, and Messrs. Bailey and Chamoun, 50%. Since Mr. Stuart commenced employment with us in 2011, he is eligible to earn a prorated amount of his 2011 target bonus. The bonus program provides an opportunity for greater-than-target payout upon overachievement, as determined by the board in its discretion, up to a maximum of two times the officer s target bonus amount.

The board retains discretion to increase or decrease bonus payments based on a variety of factors, such as accomplishing a specific business objective not included in the goals for the year (if it had a material impact on our financial results or business operations), assuming responsibility beyond the scope of the executive officer s position, or accomplishing goals in a way that contributed materially to exceeding the financial targets for the year or generating revenue in future years.

Under our bonus program, 75% of the target bonus ties to revenue and adjusted EBITDA goals (with each having equal weight), and 25% ties to certain corporate objectives identified below. The board has not established a specific weighting with respect to these corporate objectives; rather, it reviews achievement of all such objectives and exercises its judgment to assign an achievement percentage with respect to this 25% portion of our annual cash incentive bonus.

With regard to fiscal year 2011, our board had established a revenue goal of \$81.5 million and an adjusted EBITDA goal of \$6 million. Actual revenue and EBITDA for fiscal year 2011 have not yet been determined. The corporate objectives established for the year related to the following business achievements:

Build and launch a multiplatform product for mobile devices

Grow unique visitors, search queries and advertising impressions

Close one large account with 3 million or more subscribers

Exceed budget for direct advertising sales The degree to which we achieved these objectives is still being reviewed by our board

At the time this registration statement was filed with the SEC, the bonus amounts under the annual bonus program had not yet been determined. Performance achievement and bonus amounts will be determined and paid in the first quarter of 2012. When these bonus amounts have been determined, we will file a report with the SEC on Form 8-K in accordance with SEC rules that provides the bonus amounts and a new total compensation figure for each of the named executive officers or, if this registration statement is not yet effective, include the bonus amounts in a pre-effective amendment to this registration statement.

Long-Term Incentive Compensation. Our long-term equity incentive compensation is typically awarded in the form of options to acquire shares of our common stock, because we believe that stock options are the best retention device, offer our employees the opportunity to earn a more significant portion of equity than would other equity award instruments and, therefore, provide the greatest incentive for our management to drive toward increasing the value of our business. Our equity incentive plans were established to provide our employees, including our executive officers, with incentives to support our long-term success and growth. Prior to the date of this offering, stock option and other equity award grants to executive officers and other employees, unless it decides to delegate authority to our chief executive officer to make routine grants to employees below the officer level at some point in the future. We expect that our chief executive officer will continue to make recommendations with regard to equity awards to be made to executive officers other than himself.

An executive officer typically receives a significant stock option grant in the year he or she commences employment. Thereafter, option grants may be made at varying times and in varying amounts at the discretion of our compensation committee or our board of directors. We do not have any program or obligation that requires us to grant equity compensation to any executive officer on specified dates, nor do we have any policy or practice with regard to granting options or equity awards in relation to the release of corporate information. Stock options are typically granted on the first board meeting following a new employee s date of hire. For options granted to newly hired employees, the vesting commencement date applicable to their options is typically the first day of the month following the month in which they commence employment, whereas for options granted to current employees, the vesting commencement date is typically the first day of the month during which the grant is made. We anticipate that following this offering our compensation committee will review and update or change these procedures as it determines to be appropriate.

Prior to this offering, the size of each option grant was generally set at a level that our board of directors deemed appropriate to create a meaningful opportunity for stock ownership while reflecting the individual s position with us and the individual s potential for future responsibility. Prior to this offering, and since 2006, the exercise price of options has been determined by our board of directors on the basis of a report obtained from an independent valuation firm. We expect that the exercise price for options we grant following this offering will be the closing price of our common stock on the grant date.

Stock options granted under our 2006 Stock Plan generally vest subject to continued service as to 25% of the shares on the anniversary date of the first day of the month following the date of hire for the initial grant to an employee and the first day of the month following the date of grant for subsequent grants, and then as to 1/48th of the shares each month thereafter. These vesting schedules are designed to provide a meaningful incentive to remain in our employ over a long period of time and to reflect the prevailing practice among comparable companies.

To date, we have not granted additional options to employees on an annual basis, although we evaluate employee performance on an annual basis. Instead, additional options have been granted from time to time to employees if our board of directors determined that an additional grant was necessary on the basis of our retention or incentive needs, corporate and individual performance, the individual s existing equity holdings, and internal pay equity. When additional grants have been made, the amount of such grants was determined in the discretion of the board of directors, who also considered any recommendation made by our chief executive officer.

Our board of directors has twice re-priced outstanding stock options held by our employees, including executive officers. In February 2008, our board, after determining that the fair value of the Company s common stock had declined to \$4.00 per share based on an independent valuation of the Company s common stock, approved an offer to re-price outstanding options that had exercise prices above \$4.00. All executive-level employees, including Messrs. Frankel and Chamoun, chose to re-price the options they had received in 2007 with

exercise prices above \$4.00 per share. As a condition of these officers participating in the re-pricing, they were required to reset their vesting commencement date to the effective date of the re-pricing. Except for the vesting schedule and the exercise price, all other terms of these options remained unchanged. As a result of the global economic conditions that occurred in late 2008 and early 2009, our board again decided to re-price outstanding stock options in June 2009, after determining that the fair value of the Company s common stock had declined to \$2.52 per share based on an independent valuation of the Company s common stock. In connection with this second re-pricing, in which Messrs. Frankel and Chamoun participated, no changes were made to the number of shares subject to the options, the vesting commencement date or the length of the vesting period.

In connection with the commencement of his employment with us in August 2011, our new chief financial officer, Mr. Stuart, was granted an option to purchase 250,000 shares. This amount was determined based upon negotiations with Mr. Stuart in advance of his accepting our employment offer. At this same time, Frederic W. Cook completed an executive compensation study in preparation for the 2012 annual compensation review. Its report indicated that Mr. Frankel and Mr. Chamoun were at the 25th percentile for total compensation, based on a comparison with the peer group identified above, as set forth under Management Compensation-Setting Processes. In an effort to address retention concerns, including in light of the fact that Messrs. Frankel and Chamoun would be fully vested in their outstanding options in the first quarter of 2012, our compensation committee, with the support of our board of directors, approved in August 2011 the grant of an option to purchase 175,000 shares of our common stock to Mr. Frankel and an option to purchase 100,000 shares of our common stock to Mr. Chamoun. The compensation committee determined the number of shares subject to these awards based upon a number of factors, including such as providing the officer with a meaningful amount of unvested equity as we headed into fiscal year 2012 and achieving internal equity within the senior management team. All options granted in August 2011 had exercise prices equal to the then-fair market value of our common stock of \$3.32 per share, which valuation was based on a written report prepared by an independent valuation firm.

We currently do not require our directors or executive officers to own a particular amount of our common stock. Our board of directors is satisfied that stock and option holdings among our directors and executive officers are sufficient at this time to provide motivation and to align this group s interests with those of our stockholders.

Employment Agreements. We have entered into letter agreements with each of our named executive officers that provide severance benefits in certain circumstances, including in connection with a change of control. The terms of these agreements are described below in Management Employment Agreements and Offer Letters and Management Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control. Our board of directors believes that it is appropriate to provide such benefits to our named executive officers in order to keep them focused on achieving corporate objectives in the context of at-will employment and the possibility of significant corporate events that could disrupt our employment relationships with our executive officers.

Other than the offer letter we entered into with Mr. Stuart at the time of his hire in 2011, we did not approve any new employment or similar agreements with our named executive officers during fiscal year 2011.

Perquisites

Our executive officers generally participate in the same group insurance and employee benefit plans as our other salaried employees. At this time, we do not generally offer special benefit plans or programs in which only executive officers may participate. However, because their offer letters tend to be negotiated, we have from time to time provided certain benefits to officers in connection with their commencing employment with us. During 2010, as negotiated with him prior to his accepting our employment offer, we provided Mr. Bailey with a relocation package in an amount of up to \$150,000, a portion of which was paid to Mr. Bailey in fiscal year 2011. Similarly, we negotiated a relocation package with Mr. Stuart in connection with his employment offer, including a gross-up for taxes with respect to certain amounts received or to be received by him in fiscal years 2011 and 2012, and a potential one-time \$40,000 bonus if he and his spouse relocate to Buffalo by September 15, 2012.

Clawback Policy

Our board of directors has not adopted a policy as to whether or not we will make retroactive adjustments to, or require recovery of, any cash or equity-based incentive compensation paid to the named executive officers (or others) where the payment was predicated upon the achievement of financial results that were subsequently the subject of a restatement. We will comply with applicable laws and regulations requiring any such adjustments to or recovery of incentive compensation.

Tax and Accounting Treatment of Compensation

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code places a limit of \$1 million per person on the amount of compensation that we may deduct in any one year with respect to each of our named executive officers other than the chief financial officer. There is an exemption from the \$1 million limitation for performance-based compensation that meets certain requirements. We expect all grants of options made under our 2006 Stock Plan and 2012 Equity Incentive Plan to qualify for the exemption. See Management Equity Benefit Plans for more details. Grants of restricted shares or stock units under our equity award plans may qualify for the exemption if vesting is contingent on the attainment of objectives based on the performance criteria set forth in the plan and if certain other requirements are satisfied. Grants of restricted shares or stock units that vest solely on the basis of service cannot qualify for the exemption. Our current cash incentive plan is not designed to qualify for the exemption. To maintain flexibility in compensation to be deductible. Although tax deductions for some amounts that we pay to our named executive officers as compensation may in the future be limited by section 162(m), we would not expect this limitation would result in the payment of increased federal income taxes by us immediately following this offering due to our net operating loss carry-forward position. Our compensation committee may approve compensation or changes to plans, programs or awards that may cause the compensation or awards to exceed the limitation under section 162(m) if it determines that such action is appropriate and in our best interests.

Under current accounting rules governing the manner in which equity compensation paid to our employees, including our executive officers, is to be accounted for, we estimate and record an expense for each equity award over the applicable service period. Accounting rules also require us to record cash compensation as an expense at the time the obligation is accrued. We have not tailored our executive compensation program to achieve particular accounting results.

Summary Compensation Table Fiscal 2011 and 2010

The following table provides information concerning the compensation paid to our named executive officers for our 2011 and 2010 fiscal years.

Name and		Salary	Bonus	Option Awards (6)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation	All Other Compensation	Total
Principal Position	Year	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)(7)	(\$)	(\$)
Ronald N. Frankel President & Chief	2011	322,583	0	290,500		21,325(8)	634,408
Executive Officer	2010	293,750	0	0	118,738	17,386(8)	429,874
William J. Stuart	2011	99,520(2)	0	415,000		14,028(9)	528,548
Chief Financial Officer (1)							
Scott A. Bailey	2011	325,000	42,939(4)	0		0	367,939
Chief Operating							
Officer	2010	81,250(3)	40,625	606,000	0	107,061(10)	834,936
George G. Chamoun	2011	238,191	50,000(5)	166,000		0	454,191
Executive Vice							
President of Sales and Marketing	2010	220,833	0	0	64,400	0	285,233

Notes:

- (1) Mr. Stuart commenced employment with us on August 8, 2011.
- (2) Amount reflects prorated compensation for 2011.
- (3) Amount reflects prorated compensation for 2010.
- (4) Represents a relocation bonus payable to Mr. Bailey pursuant to his offer letter. If Mr. Bailey resigns before completing 12 months of continuous service, he is required to immediately refund to us such amount, plus a portion of an additional \$107,061 that we paid Mr. Bailey during 2010 in connection with his relocation to Buffalo.
- (5) Represents a one-time bonus to Mr. Chamoun to reward him for completing certain significant business transactions in the first half of 2011.
- (6) The amounts in this column represent the aggregate grant date fair value of option awards granted to the officer in the applicable fiscal year computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. See Note 9 of the Notes to the Financial Statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for a discussion of the assumptions made by the Company in determining the grant date fair value of its equity awards.
- (7) Represents amounts payable pursuant to our Management Cash Incentive Plan, which have not been determined as of the date of this filing. We expect to determine amounts earned, and pay such amounts, by February 15, 2012.
- (8) Represents medical benefits paid to or on behalf of Mr. Frankel.
- (9) Represents reimbursement of \$12,373 in expenses incurred in connection with Mr. Stuart s relocation from Cambridge, Massachusetts, to Buffalo, including temporary housing and utilities, automobile rental and air travel to Buffalo. The amount shown above also includes \$1,655 paid to Mr. Stuart as a gross-up related to taxes incurred in connection with the foregoing payments.
- (10) Pursuant to Mr. Bailey s offer letter, we agreed to reimburse Mr. Bailey up to \$150,000 in connection with his relocation, by December 31, 2010, from Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, to the Buffalo, New York, area, with any unused portion of such amount payable to Mr. Bailey as a relocation bonus. If Mr. Bailey resigns before completing 12 months of continuous service, he is required to immediately refund to us all such payments and reimbursements made by us. In

(notes continue on following page)

Notes (continued from previous page):

addition, in connection with relocation to Buffalo, Mr. Bailey was entitled to reasonable executive-style housing through December 31, 2010 and to reasonable rental housing from the date his family relocated to Buffalo through June 30, 2011. Mr. Bailey was also entitled to reimbursement for reasonable travel expenses incurred by him or his spouse for travel to Buffalo from Philadelphia through December 31, 2010. The amount shown includes \$6,693 as reimbursement for moving expenses and \$100,368 as an additional relocation payment. The remaining \$42,939 was paid to Mr. Bailey in 2011 as a bonus.

2011 Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table provides information concerning each plan-based award granted to our named executive officers during our 2011 fiscal year. The amounts shown in the Estimated Possible Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards reflect each officer s participation in our Management Cash Incentive Plan.

Name	Grant Date Thi	Non-l		Payouts Under 7e Plan Awards Maximum (\$)	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options (#)	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards (\$/Sh)	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards (3) (\$)
Ronald N. Frankel	N/A 8/16/11	0	227,563	455,126	175.000(2)	3.32	290,500
William J. Stuart	N/A 8/16/11	0	100,000	200,000	250,000(2)	3.32	415,000
Scott A. Bailey	N/A		162,500	325,000			
George G. Chamoun	N/A 8/16/11	0	120,038	240,075	100,000(2)	3.32	166,000

Notes:

- (1) Represents awards granted under our Management Cash Incentive Plan, which were based on achievement of certain levels of performance in our 2011 fiscal year. These columns show the awards that were possible at the threshold, target and maximum levels of performance (with the maximum payout under the plan being 200% of the target amount). The column titled Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation in the Summary Compensation Table shows the actual awards earned in our 2011 fiscal year by our named executive officers under the plan. For more information about our Management Cash Incentive Plan, please see the section titled Compensation Discussion and Analysis above.
- (2) Shares underlying the option vest over 4 years of service, with 25% vesting upon completion of 12 months of service and the remainder vesting in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (3) The amount in this column represents the aggregate grant date fair value of the option computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. See Note 9 of the Notes to the Financial Statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for a discussion of the assumptions made by us in determining the grant date fair value of our equity awards.

Outstanding Equity Awards at 2011 Fiscal Year-End

The following table provides information concerning each unexercised option held by our named executive officers as of December 31, 2011. The number of option shares and the exercise prices that appear below reflect all adjustments as a result of our capitalization adjustments.

Except as indicated in the footnotes below, options granted to our named executive officers are generally immediately exercisable with respect to all of the option shares (whether vested or unvested), subject to our repurchase right in the event that the executive s service terminates before vesting in such shares. For information regarding the vesting acceleration provisions applicable to the options held by our named executive officers, please see the section titled Management Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control below.

		Option Awards					
		Vesting Commencement	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#)	Option Exercise Price	Option	
Name	Grant Date	Date	Vested	Unvested	(\$)	Expiration Date	
Ronald N. Frankel	3/13/03	3/13/02	382,205(1)		0.04	3/13/13	
Ronald N. Frankel	11/18/04	10/1/04	360,013(2)		0.20	11/17/14	
Ronald N. Frankel	4/3/07	4/3/07	172,725(2)		0.926666	4/2/17	
Ronald N. Frankel	9/14/07	2/1/08	102,812(2)	2,187	2.52	9/13/17	
Ronald N. Frankel	8/16/11	9/1/11	0(2)(3)	175,000	3.32	8/15/21	
William J. Stuart	8/16/11	9/1/11	0(2)(4)	250,000	3.32	8/15/21	
Scott A. Bailey	11/18/10	11/1/10	116,666(2)(5)	283,333	2.88	11/17/20	
George G. Chamoun	11/18/04	10/1/04	108,004(2)		0.20	11/17/14	
George G. Chamoun	9/14/07	2/1/08	73,437(2)	1,562	2.52	9/13/17	
George G. Chamoun	8/16/11	9/1/11	0(2)(6)	100,000	3.32	8/15/21	

Notes:

- (1) 2.083% of the shares underlying the option vested following the completion of each month of service after the Vesting Commencement Date.
- (2) Shares underlying the option vest over 4 years of service after the Vesting Commencement Date, with 25% upon completion of 12 months of service and in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (3) 84,640 of the option shares are immediately exercisable, with an additional 30,120 of the option shares becoming exercisable at any time after each of December 31, 2011, December 31, 2012, and December 31, 2013.
- (4) 129,520 of the option shares are immediately exercisable, with an additional 30,120 of the option shares becoming exercisable after each of December 31, 2011, December 31, 2012, December 31, 2013, and December 31, 2014.
- (5) 295,834 of the option shares are immediately exercisable, with an additional 34,722 of the option shares becoming exercisable at any time after each of December 31, 2011, December 31, 2012, and December 31, 2013.
- (6) 30,120 of the option shares are immediately exercisable, with an additional 30,120 of the option shares becoming exercisable at any time after each of December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2012, with the remaining 9,640 option shares becoming exercisable after December 31, 2013.

2011 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

Messrs. Frankel and Chamoun both exercised vested options during our 2011 fiscal year. None of our named executive officers held any stock awards during our 2011 fiscal year.

		Option Number of		
		Shares		
		Acquired	Value Realized	
		on Exercise	on Exercise	
	Name (a)	(#) (b)	(\$) (c)	
Ronald N. Frankel George G. Chamoun		550,000 287,163	1,804,000(1) 941,895(2)	

- (1) Represents the product of (a) the number of shares exercised multiplied by (b) the excess of (i) \$3.32, the fair market value of the Company s common stock on the exercise date (August 29, 2011) over (ii) \$0.04, the exercise price per share.
- (2) Represents the product of (a) the aggregate number of shares exercised multiplied by (b) the excess of (i) \$3.32, the fair market value of the Company s common stock on each exercise date (August 31 and September 22, 2011) over (ii) \$0.04, the exercise price per share.

Pension Benefits & Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

The Company does not provide a pension plan for its employees and none of our named executive officers participated in a nonqualified deferred compensation plan during our 2011 fiscal year.

Employment Agreements and Offer Letters

Ronald N. Frankel. We entered into a letter agreement with Mr. Frankel in July 2007 (which remains subject to our policy applicable to severance benefits), which clarified the severance benefit and vesting acceleration that were initially offered to Mr. Frankel when he commenced employment with us in 2001. In addition, we entered into a change of control severance agreement with Mr. Frankel that will become effective as of the effective date of this offering. See Management Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control for a description of the severance benefits and vesting benefits provided by these agreements.

William J. Stuart. We entered into a letter agreement with Mr. Stuart in August 2011, which sets forth his base salary of \$250,000 and his eligibility for a target bonus of up to 40% of such base salary. Pursuant to such letter agreement, Mr. Stuart s base salary will increase to \$290,000, effective on the date that we first become a public company as a result of an initial public offering or otherwise. In addition, we will reimburse Mr. Stuart for certain relocation expenses that he incurs in moving himself from Cambridge, Massachusetts, to the Buffalo area, including temporary housing for the first six months of his employment. Provided that Mr. Stuart and his spouse relocate by September 15, 2012, we will pay Mr. Stuart a \$40,000 bonus. If Mr. Stuart resigns his employment with us before completing 12 months of continuous service, he must repay us all such relocation payments and reimbursements; if he resigns after completing 12, but before completing 36, months of continuous service, he must repay us a prorated amount of such payments and reimbursements. Further, and excluding the \$40,000 bonus amount, any relocation amounts that we pay to Mr. Stuart that result in taxable income to him will be grossed up at the rate of 40% of the underlying reimbursements. The letter agreement also provides for severance benefits and vesting acceleration. See Management Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control for a description of these benefits.

Scott A. Bailey. We entered into a letter agreement with Mr. Bailey in September 2010, which sets forth his base salary of \$325,000 per year and his eligibility for a target bonus of up to 50% of such base salary.

Pursuant to such letter agreement, Mr. Bailey is eligible to receive up to \$150,000 in connection with his relocation to the Buffalo, New York, area, subject to repayment by Mr. Bailey if he resigns before completing 12 months of continuous service with us. In addition, we agreed to provide reasonable executive-style temporary housing to Mr. Bailey until no later than December 31, 2010, and, to facilitate the permanent relocation of his family to the Buffalo area, to provide him with reasonable rental housing from the date his family moves through June 30, 2011. We also agreed to provide reasonable travel expenses incurred by Mr. Bailey or his spouse for travel to Buffalo from Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, through December 31, 2010. The letter agreement also provides for severance benefits and vesting acceleration. See Management Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control for a description of these benefits.

George G. Chamoun. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Chamoun in December 2000, which is subject to our policy applicable to severance benefits. In addition, we entered into a change of control severance agreement that will become effective as of the effective date of this offering. See Management Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control for a description of Mr. Chamoun s severance benefits and vesting acceleration.

Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control

Ronald N. Frankel

Pursuant to our letter agreement with Mr. Frankel, if we terminate Mr. Frankel s employment without cause, he will receive a lump-sum severance payment equal to 12 months of his then-current base salary. Cause under Mr. Frankel s letter agreement is defined as Mr. Frankel s intentional failure to perform his assigned duties; commission of a felony or any fraudulent or similar act or misconduct; unauthorized use or disclosure of our proprietary information or trade secrets or any other party s proprietary information or trade secrets; or willful breach of any of Mr. Frankel s obligations to us.

Options granted to Mr. Frankel have the following vesting acceleration: If Mr. Frankel is terminated without cause at any time, he will receive an additional 12 months of vesting. In addition, in the event of a change of control, 100% of his unvested options will vest if the acquirer or successor entity does not assume such options in full; if his compensation is reduced below the rate as of immediately prior to the change of control; if his place of employment is relocated more than 35 miles from its location immediately prior to the change of control; or if his duties and responsibilities are reduced as a result of or following such change of control (including as a result of our termination of Mr. Frankel for any reason). Cause under Mr. Frankel s option agreements is defined substantially as under his letter agreement with us, as described above. Change of control under Mr. Frankel s option agreements is defined as a sale of our assets or our merger or consolidation with or into another corporation.

William J. Stuart

Pursuant to our letter agreement with Mr. Stuart, if we terminate his employment for any reason other than cause or permanent disability after the earliest of his completion of 12 months of continuous service with us, following the relocation of Mr. Stuart and his spouse to the Buffalo area, or following our change of control, we will continue to pay Mr. Stuart his base salary and the COBRA premiums for himself and his eligible dependents for a period of 12 months following such termination. Cause under Mr. Stuart s letter agreement is defined as his unauthorized use or disclosure of our confidential information or trade secrets; material breach of any agreement with us; material failure to comply with our written policies or rules; conviction of or plea of guilty or no contest to a felony; gross negligence or willful misconduct; continuing failure to perform assigned duties; or failure to cooperate in good faith with a governmental or internal investigation of us, our directors, officers or employees, if we have requested his cooperation.

The option granted to Mr. Stuart on August 16, 2011, has the following vesting acceleration. In the event of our change in control, 100% of the unvested option will vest if the acquirer or successor does not assume

such option or if Mr. Stuart is subject to an involuntary termination within 12 months after such change in control. Involuntary termination means a termination without cause or a voluntary resignation by Mr. Stuart following a material reduction in his job responsibilities, relocation by more than 50 miles or a reduction in compensation. Cause and change of control under Mr. Stuart s option agreement are defined substantially as under Mr. Frankel s option agreements, as described above.

Scott A. Bailey

Pursuant to our letter agreement with Mr. Bailey, if we terminate his employment for any reason other than cause or permanent disability after he and his spouse relocate to the Buffalo area or at any time following our change of control, we will continue to pay Mr. Bailey his base salary for a period of 12 months following such termination. In addition, if we terminate his employment for any reason other than cause or permanent disability at any time, we will pay his COBRA premiums for a period of 12 months following such termination. Mr. Bailey is also entitled to receive 12 months vesting on all of his options or restricted stock. Further, if Mr. Bailey is terminated subsequent to our change of control or after the effective date of this offering, we will also pay Mr. Bailey his target bonus prorated through the last day of his employment. Cause under Mr. Bailey s letter agreement is defined as under Mr. Stuart s letter agreement.

The option granted to Mr. Bailey on November 18, 2010, has the following vesting acceleration. If, in connection with, or within 12 months following, a change of control in which the acquiring or succeeding entity assumes the option or makes a substitution for it, Mr. Bailey is subject to an involuntary termination, he will receive an additional 12 months vesting. Involuntary termination under Mr. Bailey s option agreement means our termination of Mr. Bailey s service without cause or his voluntary resignation within 30 days following a material reduction in his job responsibilities; relocation of more than 50 miles; or a reduction in his then-current base salary by at least 10%, other than pursuant to a generally applicable salary reduction. Cause and change of control are defined substantially as with respect to Mr. Frankel s option, as described above.

George G. Chamoun

Pursuant to our employment agreement with Mr. Chamoun, if he resigns for good reason, or if he is terminated by us for any reason other than for cause (including a termination in contemplation of our change in control), we will continue to pay Mr. Chamoun his base salary for a period of six months following such termination. Good reason means a resignation by Mr. Chamoun due to our material breach of his employment agreement, because he is required to relocate to a location other than one of our principal offices or if (following our change in control) he is not offered a position having duties, rights and responsibilities similar to those before the transaction. Cause under Mr. Chamoun s employment agreement means his dishonesty, commission of a felony, willful violation of his fiduciary duties or material violation of the terms of his employment agreement. Change of control is defined substantially as with respect to Mr. Frankel s option, as described above.

The options granted to Mr. Chamoun on September 14, 2007, and August 16, 2011, each have the following vesting acceleration. If, in connection with, or within 12 months following, a change of control in which the acquiring or succeeding entity assumes the option or makes a substitution for it, Mr. Chamoun is subject to an involuntary termination, he will receive an additional 12 months of vesting. Involuntary termination under Mr. Chamoun s option agreements have the same meaning as with respect to Mr. Bailey s option, as described above.

Post-Offering Change of Control Severance Benefits

Our board of directors approved change of control severance agreements for Mr. Frankel and Mr. Chamoun that will become effective when this offering is consummated. If an executive is subject to an involuntary termination in connection with or within 12 months following our change of control, he will receive severance equal to 12 months of his then-current base salary plus his then-annual target bonus amount, payable over a 12-month period. In addition, we will pay the executive s COBRA premiums for 12 months, and each

executive will be eligible for 12 months additional vesting with respect to any of our equity granted to such executive. All such benefits are contingent on the executive signing a general release of all claims against us. If an executive has an existing agreement that provides for severance benefits, such executive will receive benefits under whichever agreement provides the greatest benefits (but not both). Change of control under our change of control agreement means our merger or consolidation with or into another corporation; a sale of our assets; a change in the majority of our board of directors; or any transaction as a result of which any person acquires beneficial ownership of at least 50% of the total voting power of our then-outstanding voting securities. Involuntary termination under our change of control agreement is defined substantially as under Mr. Bailey s option, as described above. Cause is defined substantially as under Mr. Frankel s letter agreement, as described above.

Each of Messrs. Stuart and Bailey are eligible for benefits in the event of a change of control as described above with respect to each executive.

Change-of-Control Benefits Under Our Stock Plans

Under our 2006 Stock Plan, awards that are not continued, assumed or substituted by the surviving entity will be cancelled in exchange for a payment equal to the difference between the fair market value of the shares subject to such options and the exercise price per share applicable to such award. Such payments may be made in installments and paid pursuant to a vesting schedule at least as favorable as that which would otherwise have applied had such options remained outstanding pursuant to their terms. Change of control is defined under our 2006 Stock Plan as a sale of our assets or our merger or consolidation with another corporation.

In addition, the form of stock option agreement under our 2006 Stock Plan provides for 12 months of accelerated vesting if an optionee is subject to an involuntary termination in connection with, or within 12 months after, a change in control in which our options are assumed or substituted by the surviving entity. Involuntary termination is defined as our termination of the optionee s service without cause or the optionee s resignation as a result of a material reduction in job responsibilities, relocation by more than 50 miles or a reduction in base salary by at least 10% (other than in connection with a general salary level reduction). Cause is defined as willful failure to perform duties or responsibilities; commission of any act of fraud, embezzlement, dishonesty or other willful misconduct; unauthorized use or disclosure of proprietary information or trade secrets; or willful breach of any obligation under a written agreement or covenant with us. A change of control includes our merger or consolidation with or into another corporation, after which our stockholders who owned more than 50% of our capital stock immediately before the transaction will own 50% or less of the total voting power of the surviving corporation or entity; or a sale of all or substantially all of our assets.

Under our 2000 Stock Plan, if we are subject to a change of control, awards terminate if not assumed or substituted by the surviving entity. Change of control under our 2000 Stock Plan is defined as under our 2006 Stock Plan, as described above.

Estimated Benefits and Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control

The following table provides information concerning the potential payments and benefits payable upon termination of our named executive officers employment or upon a change of control, as if each named executive officer s employment terminated or other vesting acceleration event occurred on December 31, 2011.

For purposes of valuing the vacation payments in the table below, we used each executive s base salary in effect as of December 31, 2011, and the number of accrued but unused vacation days as of December 31, 2011. The value of equity acceleration shown in the table below assumes that the vesting acceleration occurred on December 31, 2011, and was calculated by multiplying the number of unvested option shares that will accelerate by the difference between the fair market value of our common stock on December 31, 2011 (assuming that the fair market value of our common stock on that date was \$11.00 per share, the midpoint of the initial public offering price range reflected on the cover page of this prospectus) and the exercise price per share.

If any executive has an existing agreement that already provides for severance benefits, he will be entitled to benefits under the agreement that provides the greatest benefits, but not both.

For purposes of the following table, we have assumed that the Change in Control Benefits to which our named executive officers are entitled only after this offering becomes effective had been in effect as of December 31, 2011.

		Termination Without Caus		Change in Control Benefits Pursuant to Executives Change in Control			
Name	Benefit	Voluntary Resignation (\$)	Unrelated to a Change in Control (\$)	Severance Agreement (\$) (7)	Pursuant to Other Individual Agreement (\$)		
Ronald N. Frankel	Cash Severance Equity Acceleration COBRA Premiums Vacation Payout	29,697	325,090(3) 354,546(3) 22,856 29,697	552,653 354,546 22,856 29,697	325,090 1,362,546(8) 29,697		
William J. Stuart	Total Value Cash Severance	29,697	732,189	959,752	1,717,333		
wiinam J. Stuart	Cash Severance Equity Acceleration COBRA Premiums Vacation Payout Total Value	4,327 4,327	4,327 4,327		250,000(9) 1,920,000(9) 18,056(9) 4,327 2,192,383		
Scott A. Bailey	Cash Severance Equity Acceleration COBRA Premiums (1) Vacation Payout Total Value	15,625 15,625	487,500(5) 811,998(5) 13,648(5) 15,625 1,328,771		487,500(10) 811,998(10) 13,648(10) 15,625 1,328,771		
George G. Chamoun	Cash Severance Equity Acceleration COBRA Premiums Vacation Payout	120,038(2) 21,468	120,038(6) 21,468	360,113 205,246 13,648 21,468	120,038(11) 205,246(11) 21,468		
	Total Value	141,506	141,506	600,475	346,752		

Notes:

- (1) The value of COBRA premiums shown with respect to Mr. Bailey reflects the cost of COBRA continuation coverage under health plans sponsored by Mr. Bailey s prior employer, as Mr. Bailey elected not to participate in our health plans until January 1, 2012.
- (2) Represents 6 months of base salary payable to Mr. Chamoun if he resigns as a result of our material breach of his employment agreement or if he is required to relocate under certain circumstances or if he is terminated by us without cause.
- (3) Represents a lump-sum payment equal to 12 months of base salary and 12 months of vesting acceleration with respect to Mr. Frankel s options granted on September 14, 2007, and August 16, 2011, if he is terminated without cause at any time.
- (4) Represents 12 months of base salary and COBRA premiums paid by the Company, payable to Mr. Stuart if he is terminated without cause following the earlier of his completion of 12 months of continuous service with us or following the relocation of him and his spouse to Buffalo, New York.
- (5) Represents salary continuation payments equal to 12 months of base salary and prorated target bonus, 12 months of COBRA premiums paid by the Company and 12 months of vesting with respect to his options or restricted shares. Mr. Bailey is eligible for such benefits if he is terminated for any reason other than cause or permanent disability at any time following the relocation of Mr. Bailey and his spouse to the Buffalo, New York, area (or, with respect to payment of his COBRA premiums, if he is terminated for any reason other than cause or

(notes continue on following page)

Notes (continued from previous page):

permanent disability at any time). Mr. Bailey is only eligible to receive a prorated bonus if he is terminated by us other than for cause or permanent disability after the date of this offering.

- (6) Represents 6 months of base salary payable to Mr. Chamoun if he is terminated without cause.
- (7) The amounts shown are payable if the executive is subject to an involuntary termination in connection with, or within 12 months following, a change of control. Each executive is entitled to severance in an amount equal to 12 months of base salary and annual target bonus; 12 months of COBRA premiums paid by the Company; and 12 months of equity acceleration (other than Mr. Stuart, who is entitled to full vesting of his option).
- (8) Represents full vesting with respect to options granted to Mr. Frankel if such options are not assumed in full or if Mr. Frankel s compensation is reduced below the rate in effect immediately prior to the change of control, if his work site is relocated by more than 35 miles, or if his duties and responsibilities are reduced as a result of or following the change of control.
- (9) Represents salary continuation payments equal to 12 months of his base salary and 12 months of COBRA premiums paid by the Company if Mr. Stuart is terminated for any reason other than cause or permanent disability at any time following our change of control. Mr. Stuart is also eligible to receive full accelerated vesting of his option granted August 16, 2011, if such option is not assumed in full or if, within 12 months after such change in control, Mr. Stuart is subject to an involuntary termination.
- (10) Represents salary continuation payments equal to 12 months of his base salary, 12 months of COBRA premiums paid by the Company, 12 months of vesting with respect to his options or restricted shares and prorated target bonus through his last day of employment if he is terminated for any reason other than cause or permanent disability at any time following our change of control. Mr. Bailey is also eligible to receive 12 months of vesting with respect to his option granted November 18, 2010, if, in connection with or within 12 months following, a change of control in which the acquiring or succeeding entity assumes the option or makes a substitution for it, he is subject to an involuntary termination.
- (11) Represents 6 months of base salary payable to Mr. Chamoun if, following a change of control, Mr. Chamoun resigns because he is not offered a position having duties, rights and responsibilities similar to those before the transaction, or if he is terminated by us in contemplation of such change of control. Represents 12 months of vesting with respect to options granted on September 14, 2007, and August 16, 2011, if, in connection with or within 12 months following a change of control in which the acquiring or succeeding entity assumes options or substitutes for them, Mr. Chamoun is subject to an involuntary termination.

2011 Director Compensation

The following table sets forth information about the compensation of each person who served as a director during the 2011 fiscal year, other than a director who also served as a named executive officer. We have a policy of reimbursing our directors for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in attending board and committee meetings.

	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash	Option Awards	Total
Name	(\$) (1)	(\$) (2)(3)	(\$)
Jordan Levy, Chairman	25,000	29,050(4)	54,050
Marwan Fawaz		83,000(5)	83,000
Gary Ginsburg		83,000(6)	83,000
Andrew Kau		83,000(7)	83,000
Thomas W. Keaveney		83,000(8)	83,000
Jeff Mallett	25,000		25,000
Michael Montgomery		83,000(9)	83,000
Mark Morrissette		83,000(10)	83,000
Terri Santisi	25,000		25,000
Joseph Tzeng		83,000(11)	83,000

Notes:

- (1) Prior to the date of this offering, we paid each of Jordan Levy, Jeff Mallett and Terri Santisi an annual retainer of \$25,000 for serving on our board of directors.
- (2) The amounts in this column represent the aggregate grant date fair value of option awards granted to the director in the applicable fiscal year computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. See Note 9 of the Notes to the Financial Statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for a discussion of the assumptions made by us in determining the grant date fair value of our equity awards.
- (3) As of December 31, 2011, the above-listed directors held outstanding options to purchase the following number of shares of our common stock: Jordan Levy (249,223), Marwan Fawaz (50,000), Gary Ginsburg (50,000), Andrew Kau (50,000), Thomas W. Keaveney (50,000), Jeff Mallett (0), Michael Montgomery (50,000), Mark Morrissette (50,000), Terri Santisi (0) and Joseph Tzeng (50,000).
- (4) Reflects an option to purchase 17,500 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Levy on August 16, 2011, at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share. The option vests in annual installments following the completion by Mr. Levy of each of three years of service following September 1, 2011. The option will vest in full if we experience a change of control while Mr. Levy remains in service to us.
- (5) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Fawaz on December 15, 2011, at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share. The option vests over four years of service after December 1, 2011, with 25% upon completion of 12 months of service and in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (6) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Ginsberg on December 15, 2011, at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share. The option vests over four years of service after December 1, 2011, with 25% upon completion of 12 months of service and in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (7) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Kau on August 16, 2011, at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share. The option vests in annual installments following the completion by Mr. Kau of each of three years of service following September 1, 2011. The option will vest in full if we experience a change of control while Mr. Kau remains in

(notes continue on following page)

Notes (continued from previous page):

service to us. Further, the option will vest in full if Pacven Walden Ventures IV, L.P. (Walden) ceases to have the right to nominate a director to our board during Mr. Kau s service as a director. If Mr. Kau s service with Walden terminates, or if Mr. Kau s service as a director ends, but in each case Walden retains the right to nominate a director to our board, no vesting acceleration will occur.

- (8) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Keaveney on August 16, 2011, at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share. The option vests in annual installments following the completion by Mr. Keaveney of each of three years of service following September 1, 2011. The option will vest in full if we experience a change of control while Mr. Keaveney remains in service to us. Further, the option will vest in full if Advantage Capital New York Partners I, L.P. and Advantage Capital New York Partners II, L.P. (together, Advantage) ceases to have the right to nominate a director to our board during Mr. Keaveney s service as a director. If Mr. Keaveney s service with Advantage terminates, or if Mr. Keaveney s service as a director ends, but in each case Advantage retains the right to nominate a director to our board, no vesting acceleration will occur.
- (9) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Montgomery on December 30, 2011, at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share. The option vests over four years of service after January 1, 2012, with 25% upon completion of 12 months of service and in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (10) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Morrissette on August 16, 2011, at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share. The option vests in annual installments following the completion by Mr. Morrissette of each of three years of service following September 1, 2011. The option will vest in full if we experience a change of control while Mr. Morrissette remains in service to us. Further, the option will vest in full if North Atlantic Venture Fund III and North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P. (together, North Atlantic) ceases to have the right to nominate a director to our board during Mr. Morrissette s service as a director. If Mr. Morrissette s service with North Atlantic terminates, or if Mr. Morrissette s service as a director ends, but in each case North Atlantic retains the right to nominate a director to our board, no vesting acceleration will occur.
- (11) Reflects an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock granted to Mr. Tzeng on August 16, 2011, at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share. The option vests in annual installments following the completion by Mr. Tzeng of each of three years of service following September 1, 2011. The option will vest in full if we experience a change of control while Mr. Tzeng remains in service to us. Further, the option will vest in full if Crystal Internet Venture Fund II (BVI), L.P. and Crystal Internet Venture Fund II (BVI), Crystal Vision, L.P. (together, Crystal) ceases to have the right to nominate a director to our board during Mr. Tzeng s service as a director. If Mr. Tzeng s service with Crystal terminates, or if Mr. Tzeng s service as a director to our board, no vesting acceleration will occur.

In November 2011, we approved the following post-offering annual cash compensation for non-employee directors as well as an annual stock option grant of 5,000 shares to be granted at our annual meeting. In addition, our non-employee directors will also be eligible for an initial stock option grant of up to 50,000 shares, to be granted at our first board meeting occurring on or following such director s initial election to our board of directors. All such options vest over four years of service, with 25% vesting after completion of one year of service and the remainder vesting monthly over an additional three years of service.

Board member: \$35,000;

Non-employee chairman of the board: \$35,000;

Audit committee member: \$7,500;

Audit committee chairman: \$15,000;

Compensation committee member: \$6,500;

Compensation committee chairman: \$12,500;

Nominating and corporate governance committee member: \$3,500; and

Nominating and corporate governance committee chairman: \$7,500. **Equity Benefit Plans**

2012 Equity Incentive Plan

Our board of directors adopted our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan in January 2012, and we will obtain stockholder approval of the plan prior to completion of this offering. The purpose of our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan is to promote our long-term success and create stockholder value by promoting the attraction and retention of employees, outside directors and consultants with exceptional qualifications and encouraging them to focus on long-range objectives. Our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan will replace the 2006 Stock Plan. No further grants will be made under our 2006 Stock Plan after this offering. However, the options outstanding after this offering under the 2006 Stock Plan will continue to be governed by their existing terms.

Share Reserve. We have reserved 1,000,000 shares of our common stock for issuance under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the plan will be increased automatically on January 1 of each fiscal year, starting with fiscal 2013, by a number equal to the smallest of:

4% of the shares of common stock outstanding at that time;

1,250,000 shares of our common stock; or

the number of shares determined by our board of directors.

In general, to the extent that awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan are forfeited or lapse without the issuance of shares, those shares will again become available for awards. In addition, shares subject to awards outstanding under our 2000 Stock Plan or 2006 Stock Plan that are forfeited or lapse without shares being issued after this offering will be available for awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. All share numbers described in this summary of the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan (including exercise prices for options and stock appreciation rights) are automatically adjusted in the event of a subdivision of the outstanding common stock, a declaration of a dividend payable in common stock or a combination or consolidation of the outstanding shares of common stock (by reclassification or otherwise) into a lesser number of shares of common stock.

Administration. Our board of directors intends to appoint the compensation committee of our board of directors to administer the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. The committee has the complete discretion to make all decisions relating to the plan and outstanding awards.

Eligibility. Employees, members of our board of directors who are not employees and consultants are eligible to participate in our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.

Types of Award. Our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan provides for the following types of awards:

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

incentive and nonstatutory stock options to purchase shares of our common stock;

stock appreciation rights;

restricted shares of our common stock;

stock units; and

performance cash awards.

Options and Stock Appreciation Rights. The exercise price for options granted under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the option grant date. Optionees may pay the exercise price by using:

cash or cash equivalents;

shares of common stock that the optionee already owns;

an immediate sale of the option shares through a broker approved by us;

a promissory note, if permitted by applicable laws;

withholding of option shares; or

any other method permitted by applicable law that the compensation committee approves. All forms of payment other than cash require the consent of the compensation committee.

A participant who exercises a stock appreciation right receives the increase in value of our common stock over the exercise price. The exercise price for stock appreciation rights may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the grant date. The settlement value of a stock appreciation right may be paid in cash or shares of common stock, or a combination of both at the discretion of the compensation committee. Options and stock appreciation rights vest at the time or times determined by the compensation committee. Options and stock appreciation rights also expire at the time determined by the compensation committee. They generally expire earlier if the participant s service terminates earlier. No participant may receive options or stock appreciation rights under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan covering more than 1,000,000 shares in any calendar year.

Restricted Shares and Stock Units. Restricted shares and stock units may be awarded under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan in return for any lawful consideration, and participants who receive restricted shares or stock units generally are not required to pay for their awards in cash. In general, these awards will be subject to vesting. Vesting may be based on length of service, the attainment of certain performance-based milestones, or a combination of both, as determined by the compensation committee. No participant may receive restricted shares or stock units with performance-based vesting covering more than 1,000,000 shares or stock units in any calendar year. Settlement of vested stock units may be made in the form of cash, shares of common stock, or a combination of both.

Performance Cash Awards. The compensation committee may grant awards of cash to participants, which awards are subject to the achievement of performance goals to be determined by the compensation committee. No participant may receive more than \$5 million in cash awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan in any calendar year.

Change of Control. The compensation committee may determine, at the time of grant or thereafter, that options or stock appreciation rights granted under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan will continue following the change of control, be assumed or substituted for by the surviving entity or be cancelled in exchange for a payment equal to the difference between the fair market value of the shares subject to the option or stock appreciation right (whether or not vested) and the exercise price of the option or stock appreciation right. The compensation committee may determine, at the time of grant or thereafter, that restricted shares or stock units granted under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan will continue following the change of control, be assumed or substituted for by the surviving entity or accelerate and, in the case of stock units, be cancelled in exchange for a payment equal to the fair market value of such stock unit. Awards may also be subject to accelerated vesting or exercisability in the event of a reorganization, as described below.

A change of control includes:

a merger or consolidation after which our stockholders own less than 50% of the surviving corporation or its parent;

a sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets;

a proxy contest that results in the replacement of more than 50% of our directors over a 24-month period; or

an acquisition of 50% or more of our outstanding stock by any person or group, other than a person related to Synacor (such as a holding company owned by our stockholders or a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of ours or of our parent or of a subsidiary of ours).

Reorganizations. If we experience a merger or consolidation, awards granted under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan will be subject to the merger or consolidation agreement, which may provide that the awards are continued, assumed, substituted with awards that have substantially the same terms, become fully exercisable with respect to options and stock appreciation rights and fully vested with respect to shares underlying such options and stock appreciation of outstanding options, stock appreciation rights and stock units in exchange for a cash payment (which payment may be deferred until the options, stock appreciation rights or stock units would have become exercisable or common shares underlying them would have become vested).

Amendments or Termination. Our board of directors may amend or terminate the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan at any time. If our board of directors amends the plan, it does not need to ask for stockholder approval of the amendment unless required by applicable law, regulation or rule. The 2012 Equity Incentive Plan will continue in effect for 10 years from its adoption date, unless our board of directors decides to terminate the plan earlier.

2006 Stock Plan

Our 2006 Stock Plan was adopted by our board of directors on December 5, 2006, and our stockholders approved it on April 4, 2007. The most recent amendment to the 2006 Stock Plan was adopted by the compensation committee of our board of directors on January 6, 2012, and we will obtain stockholder approval of such amendment. Our 2006 Stock Plan replaced our 2000 Stock Plan. No further awards will be made under our 2006 Stock Plan after this offering. The awards outstanding after this offering under the 2006 Stock Plan will continue to be governed by their existing terms.

Share Reserve. We have reserved 3,899,105 shares of our common stock for issuance under the 2006 Stock Plan, all of which may be issued as incentive stock options. In general, if options or shares awarded under the 2006 Stock Plan are reacquired or repurchased by us or otherwise forfeited by a 2006 Stock Plan participant, then those shares or option shares will again become available for awards under the 2006 Stock Plan.

Administration. Our board of directors administered the 2006 Stock Plan before this offering, and the compensation committee of our board of directors will administer this plan after this offering. Before this offering, our board of directors had, and after this offering, our compensation committee will have, complete discretion to make all decisions relating to our 2006 Stock Plan.

Eligibility. Employees, members of our board of directors who are not employees and consultants are eligible to participate in our 2006 Stock Plan.

Types of Award. Our 2006 Stock Plan provides for the following types of awards:

incentive and nonstatutory stock options to purchase shares of our common stock; and

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

direct award or sale of shares of our common stock, including restricted shares (subject to a right of repurchase by us upon the participant s termination with respect to unvested shares).

Options and restricted shares vest at the times determined by our board of directors. Both options and restricted shares generally vest over a four-year period following the date of grant. In most cases, our options are immediately exercisable, subject to our right to repurchase unvested shares. Options expire not more than 10 years after they are granted but generally expire earlier if the participant s service terminates earlier.

Payment. The exercise price for options granted under the 2006 Stock Plan may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the option grant date. Participants may pay the exercise price of options, or the purchase price of shares, by using:

cash or cash equivalents;

a full-recourse promissory note, against which the purchased shares are pledged as security for payment of the principal amount of, and interest on, the note;

shares of common stock that the optionee already owns; or

an immediate sale of the option shares through a broker designated by us.

Shares may also be awarded under the 2006 Stock Plan in consideration of services rendered to us prior to the grant date of a stock award. To date, no participant under the 2006 Stock Plan has been permitted to pay the purchase price or exercise price with a promissory note.

Change of Control. The form of stock option agreement under the 2006 Stock Plan provides for 12 months of accelerated vesting if an optionee is subject to an involuntary termination in connection with, or within 12 months after, a change in control in which our options are assumed or substituted by the surviving entity. Involuntary termination is defined as our termination of the optionee s service without cause or the optionee s resignation as a result of a material reduction in job responsibilities, relocation by more than 50 miles or a reduction in base salary by at least 10% (other than in connection with a general salary level reduction). Cause is defined as willful failure to perform duties or responsibilities; commission of any act of fraud, embezzlement, dishonesty or other willful misconduct; unauthorized use or disclosure of proprietary information or trade secrets; or willful breach of any obligation under a written agreement or covenant with us.

A change of control includes:

our merger or consolidation with or into another corporation, after which our stockholders who owned more than 50% of our capital stock immediately before the transaction will own 50% or less of the total voting power of the surviving corporation or entity; or

a sale of all or substantially all of our assets.

Amendments or Termination. Our board of directors may amend or terminate the 2006 Stock Plan at any time. If our board of directors amends the plan, it does not need to ask for stockholder approval of the amendment unless the amendment increases the number of shares available for issuance, materially changes the class of persons eligible to receive incentive stock options or is otherwise required by applicable law. The 2006 Stock Plan will continue in effect for 10 years from the later of its adoption date or the date of approval of the latest share increase, unless our board of directors decides to terminate the plan earlier.

2000 Stock Plan

Our 2000 Stock Plan was adopted by our board of directors and approved by our stockholders on December 5, 2000. The most recent amendment to the 2000 Stock Plan was adopted by our board of directors on May 12, 2010 and reduced the number of shares reserved for issuance under the plan. The most recent

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

amendment that required stockholder approval was approved by our stockholders on October 19, 2006. No further awards will be made under our 2000 Stock Plan. The awards outstanding after this offering under the 2000 Stock Plan will continue to be governed by their existing terms.

Share Reserve. Pursuant to the 2000 Stock Plan and subsequent amendments, we have reserved 3,375,172 shares of our common stock for issuance under the 2000 Stock Plan, all of which may be issued as incentive stock options.

Administration. Our board of directors administers the 2000 Stock Plan before this offering and the compensation committee of our board of directors will administer this plan after this offering. Before this offering, our board of directors and after this offering, our compensation committee has complete discretion to make all decisions relating to our 2000 Stock Plan.

Eligibility. Employees, members of our board of directors who are not employees and consultants are eligible to participate in our 2000 Stock Plan.

Types of Award. Our 2000 Stock Plan provides for the following types of awards:

incentive and nonstatutory stock options to purchase shares of our common stock; and

restricted shares.

Options and restricted shares vest at the times determined by the board of directors. Both options and restricted shares generally vest over a four-year period following the date of grant.

In most cases, our options are exercisable for all of the shares subject to such options at any time six months after the date of grant, subject to our right to repurchase unvested shares. Options expire not more than 10 years after they are granted but generally expire earlier if the participant s service terminates earlier. The compensation committee of our board of directors or our board of directors may at any time offer to buy out for payment in cash or shares of our common stock an option previously granted under the 2000 Stock Plan.

Payment. The exercise price for incentive stock options granted under the 2000 Stock Plan may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the option grant date. The exercise price for nonstatutory stock options granted under the 2000 Stock Plan may not be less than 85% of the fair market value of our common stock on the option grant date. The purchase price for restricted shares may not be less than 85% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of the award.

Participants may pay the exercise price of options or stock purchase rights by using:

cash or check;

promissory note;

cancellation of indebtedness;

shares of common stock that the optionee already owns (provided such shares have been owned for more than 6 months on the date of surrender); or

an immediate sale of the option shares through a broker designated by us.

Edgar Filing: Synacor, Inc. - Form S-1/A

Amendments or Termination. Our board of directors may amend or terminate the 2000 Stock Plan at any time. If our board of directors amends the plan, it does not need to ask for stockholder approval of the amendment unless required by applicable law. The 2000 Stock Plan will continue in effect for 10 years from its adoption date by the board of directors, unless our board of directors decides to terminate the plan earlier.

TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PERSONS, PROMOTERS AND

CERTAIN CONTROL PERSONS

In addition to the compensation arrangements with directors and executive officers and the registration rights described in this prospectus, the following is a description of each transaction since January 1, 2008 and each currently proposed transaction in which:

we have been or are to be a participant;

the amount involved exceeds \$120,000; and

any of our directors, executive officers or holders of more than 5% of our capital stock, or any immediate family member of or person sharing the household with any of these individuals (other than tenants or employees), had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.

Transactions with our Executive Officers, Directors and Significant Stockholders

Stock Option Grant to Ronald N. Frankel

In August 2011, in connection with his service as our chief executive officer, we granted Ronald N. Frankel an option to purchase 175,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Frankel.

Repurchases of Common Stock from Ronald N. Frankel

On September 29, 2010, we repurchased 75,000 shares of common stock held by Mr. Frankel at a per share price of \$2.68, or an aggregate repurchase price of \$201,000. On August 20, 2009, we repurchased 100,000 shares of common stock held by Mr. Frankel at a per share price of \$2.00, or an aggregate repurchase price of \$200,000.

Stock Option Grant to Tim Peterman

In June 2009, we granted Tim Peterman, our former chief operating officer, an option to purchase 250,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.52 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan.

Stock Option Grant to William J. Stuart

In August 2011, we granted William J. Stuart, our chief financial officer, an option to purchase 250,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Stuart.

Stock Option Grant to Scott A. Bailey

In November 2010, we granted Scott A. Bailey, our chief operating officer, an option to purchase 400,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.88 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Bailey.

Stock Option Grant to George G. Chamoun

In August 2011, we granted George G. Chamoun, our executive vice president of sales and marketing, an option to purchase 100,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Chamoun.

Table of Contents

Stock Option Grants to Jordan Levy

In August 2011, we granted Jordan Levy an option to purchase 17,500 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. In November 2010, we granted Jordan Levy an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.88 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Levy.

JoRon Management LLC Purchase of Mallett Shares

In July 2011, Jeffrey Mallett, a former member of our board of directors, exercised his option to purchase 90,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.52 per share. Mr. Mallett then entered into an agreement with JoRon Management LLC, an entity beneficially owned by Mr. Levy, whereby JoRon Management LLC purchased the 90,000 shares from Mr. Mallett for \$226,800.

Stock Option Grant to Andrew Kau

In August 2011, we granted Andrew Kau an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Kau.

Stock Option Grant to Mark Morrissette

In August 2011, we granted Mark Morrissette an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Morrissette.

Stock Option Grant to Joseph Tzeng

In August 2011, we granted Joseph Tzeng an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Tzeng.

Stock Option Grant to Thomas Keaveney

In August 2011, we granted Thomas Keaveney an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.32 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Keaveney.

Stock Option Grant to Marwan Fawaz

In December 2011, we granted Marwan Fawaz an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan, in connection with his election to our board of directors. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Fawaz.

Stock Option Grant to Gary L. Ginsberg

In December 2011, we granted Gary Ginsberg an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan, in connection with his election to our board of directors. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Ginsberg.

Stock Option Grant to Michael J. Montgomery

In December 2011, we granted Michael J. Montgomery an option to purchase 50,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.96 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan, in connection with his election to our board of directors. See Principal and Selling Stockholders for more details regarding the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Montgomery.

Stock Option Grant to Terri Santisi

In April 2008, we granted Terri Santisi, a former member of our board of directors, an option to purchase 17,500 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$11.98 per share, pursuant to the 2006 Stock Plan. Subsequently, following our 3-for-1 forward stock split, Ms. Santisi s option became exercisable for 52,500 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$4.00 per share. Ms. Santisi s option was later re-priced to \$2.52 per share in connection with our June 2009 Stock Option Re-pricing.

Repurchase of Common Stock from Eric Blachno

In December 2009, Eric Blachno, our former chief financial officer, exercised his right to sell 112,500 shares of his common stock back to us at a purchase price of \$0.926666 per share.

Indemnification Agreements

Prior to the consummation of this offering, we will enter into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and executive officers and certain other key employees. See Management Limitation of Liability and Indemnification.

Review, Approval or Ratification of Transactions with Related Parties

Our board of directors has adopted certain written policies and procedures with respect to related party transactions. These policies and procedures require that certain transactions, other than ones that involve compensation, between us and any of our directors, executive officers or beneficial holders of more than 5% of our capital stock, or any immediate family member of, or person sharing the household with, any of these individuals, be consummated only when we determine that the transaction is in, or is not inconsistent with, the best interests of our company and our stockholders, including situations where we may obtain products or services of a nature, quantity or quality, or on other terms, that are not readily available from alternative sources or when the transaction is on terms comparable to those that could be obtained in arm s length dealings with an unrelated third party. Whether a proposed transaction is on comparable terms to those available from an unrelated third party may be determined by, among other means, gathering publicly available information about the terms offered by third parties in similar transactions, soliciting offers from third parties or engaging independent experts to evaluate the terms offered by the related party.

Our policies and procedures with respect to related party transactions also apply to certain charitable contributions by us or our executive officers and to the hiring of any members of the immediate family of any of our directors or executive officers as our permanent full-time employees. Our policies and procedures do not, however, require approval or ratification of any transaction that is approved by our board of directors by a majority vote of the disinterested members or by our audit committee. The approval of our compensation committee will be required to approve any transaction that involves compensation to our directors and executive officers. Transactions entered into prior to the completion of this offering were not subject to these policies and procedures.

Upon the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, copies of these policies and procedures will be posted on our website at *www.synacor.com* under the Investor Relations section. The inclusion of our website address in this prospectus does not include or incorporate by reference the information on our website into this prospectus.

PRINCIPAL AND SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The following table provides information concerning beneficial ownership of our common stock as of December 31, 2011, and as adjusted to reflect the sale of shares of common stock in this offering, by:

each stockholder, or group of affiliated stockholders, known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of our outstanding common stock;

each of our directors;

each of our named executive officers;

all of our directors and named executive officers as a group; and

the selling stockholders, which consist of the entities and individuals shown as having shares listed in the column Shares Being Offered.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes voting power and/or investment power with respect to the securities held. Shares of common stock subject to options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011 are deemed outstanding and beneficially owned by the person holding such options for purposes of computing the number of shares and percentage beneficially owned by such person, but are not deemed outstanding for purposes of computing the percentage beneficially owned by any other person. Except as indicated in the footnotes to this table, and subject to applicable community property laws, the persons or entities named have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of our common stock shown as beneficially owned by them. Unless otherwise indicated, based on the information supplied to us by or on behalf of the selling stockholders, no selling stockholder is a broker-dealer or an affiliate of a broker-dealer.

The following table lists the number of shares and percentage of shares beneficially owned based on 20,128,482 shares of common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2011. This number reflects:

2,733,346 shares of common stock;

the conversion of 5,548,508 shares of Series A preferred stock into 8,322,762 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering;

the conversion of 570,344 shares of Series A-1 preferred stock into 855,516 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering;

the conversion of 2,737,500 shares of Series B preferred stock into 4,106,250 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering;

the conversion of 2,740,407 shares of Series C preferred stock into 4,110,608 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering; and

the 1-for-2 reverse stock split of our common stock immediately prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

The table also lists the applicable percentage beneficial ownership based on 25,583,027 shares of common stock outstanding upon completion of this offering, assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase from us up to an aggregate of 311,096 shares of our common stock.

Unless otherwise indicated, the principal address of each of the stockholders listed under the subheadings 5% Stockholders and Directors and Executive Officers below is c/o Synacor, Inc., 40 La Riviere Drive, Suite 300, Buffalo, New York 14202.

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering		Shares Ben Owned Af Offer Shares		ter the	Number of Shares to be Sold if Underwriters Option is Exercised	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering if Underwriter s Option is Exercised in Full	
Name of Beneficial Owner 5% Stockholders	Number	Percent	Being Offered	Number	Percent	in Full	Number	Percent
Entities associated with Walden International (1)	4,602,791	22.9%	226,371	4,376,420	17.1%		4,376,420	16.9%
Entities associated with Crystal Internet Ventures (2)	3,988,537	19.8%	199,999	3,788,538	14.8%		3,788,538	14.6%
Entities associated with Advantage Capital Partners (3)	2,795,638	13.9%	237,940	2,557,698	10.0%	39,558	2,518,140	9.7%
Intel Corporation (4)	2,087,157	10.4%	104,000	1,983,157	7.8%		1,983,157	7.7%
Entities associated with North Atlantic Capital (5)	1,419,559	7.1%	120,662	1,298,897	5.1%	21,293	1,277,604	4.9%
Directors and Executive Officers								
Ronald N. Frankel (6)	1,734,703	8.2%	50,000	1,684,703	6.3%		1,684,703	6.2%
Andrew Kau (7)	4,652,791	23.1%	226,371	4,426,420	17.3%		4,426,420	17.1%
Joseph Tzeng (8)	4,038,537	20.0%	199,999	3,838,538	15.0%		3,838,538	14.8%
Thomas Keaveney (9)	50,000	*		50,000	*		50,000	*
Mark Morrissette (10)	1,469,559	7.3%	120,662	1,348,897	5.3%	21,293	1,327,604	5.1%
Jordan Levy (11)	442,770	2.2%	9,677	433,093	1.7%		433,093	1.7%
Marwan Fawaz (12)	50,000	*		50,000	*		50,000	*
Gary L. Ginsberg (13)	50,000	*		50,000	*		50,000	*
Michael J. Montgomery (14)	50,000	*		50,000	*		50,000	*
George G. Chamoun (15)	560,745	2.8%	30,000	530,745	2.1%		530,745	2.0%
Scott A. Bailey (16)	330,556	1.6%		330,556	1.3%		330,556	1.3%
William J. Stuart (17)	159,640	*		159,640	*		159,640	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (12 persons) (18)	13,589,301	60.1%	636,709	12,952,592	46.2%		12,931,299	45.6%

(table continues on following page)

(table continued from previous page)

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering		Shares Beneficially Owned After the Shares Offering Being		Number of Shares to be Sold if Underwriters Option is Exercised in	Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering if Underwriter s Option is Exercised in Full		
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percent	Offered	Number	Percent	Full	Number	Percent
Other Selling Stockholders								
Rand Capital SBIC, L.P.	986,187	4.9%	83,825	902,362	3.5%	36,363	865,999	3.3%
Access Technology Capital, LLC	671,661	3.3%	57,246	614,415	2.4%	614,415		
Ross Winston	335,381	1.6%	15,000	320,381	1.2%		320,381	1.2%
Theodore May	157,500	*	6,750	150,750	*		150,750	*
Ronald B. & Beth M. Bernstein JTWROS	125,000	*	2,342	122,658	*		122,658	*
Michael Drew Buckley	112,515	*	10,000	102,515	*		102,515	*
Sean Husvar	75,909	*	19,230	56,679	*		56,679	*
Julia Culkin	75,000	*	2,500	72,500	*		72,500	*
Andrew Attea	74,012	*	2,000	72,012	*		72,012	*
Andrei Neimanis	70,516	*	1,512	69,004	*		69,004	*
Frank Codella	60,361	*	50,000	10,361	*		10,361	*
Christopher Moyer	40,503	*	2,025	38,478	*		38,478	*
John Lally	30,768	*	15,384	15,384	*		15,384	*
Brian Neeson	30,345	*	20,000	10,345	*		10,345	*
Tammy Smith	25,000	*	989	24,011	*		24,011	*
Patrick E. & Karen C. Young CP	24,133	*	24,133					
James Gerland	24,138	*	5,000	19,138	*		19,138	*
Dipakkumar Pravin	22,500	*	1,050	21,450	*		21,450	*
Michael W. Collins	20,250	*	750	19,500	*		19,500	*
Bradley Rockmore	20,000	*	750	19,250	*		19,250	*
Robert Maefs	16,250	*	7,500	8,750	*		8,750	*
Amanda Mikels	16,250	*	562	15,688	*		15,688	*
Michelle Lynn Webb	16,250	*	500	15,750	*		15,750	*
Matthew Berg	15,250	*	300	14,950	*		14,950	*
Carl James Brandt	13,750	*	200	13,550	*		13,550	*
Guy Berberich	12,822	*	6,450	6,372	*		6,372	*
John Paul Kavanagh	12,499	*	400	12,099	*		12,099	*
William Begy	12,500	*	375	12,125	*		12,125	*
All other selling stockholders(19)	185,611	*	48,203	137,408	*		137,408	*

Notes:

- * Less than 1%
- (1) Represents 75,352 shares held by Pacven Walden Ventures IV Associates Fund, L.P. (Pacven IV Associates Fund), 4,042,297 shares held by Pacven Walden Ventures IV, L.P. (Pacven IV), 242,571 shares held by WIIG-TDF Partners LLC (WIIG-TDF) and 242,571 shares held by Walden EDB Partners II, L.P. (EDB II). The general partner of Pacven IV Associates Fund and Pacven IV is Pacven Walden Management II, L.P. (Pacven Management II). The general partner of EDB II is Walden Management, LLC. The general partner of Pacven Management II is Pacven Walden Management Co., Ltd. (Pacven Walden Management). The manager of Walden Management, LLC is Pacven Walden Management. Lip-Bu Tan is the sole director of Pacven Walden Management and he shares voting and investment power with respect to the shares held by Pacven IV, Pacven IV Associates Fund and EDB II with the other members of the investment committee of Pacven Walden Management. Each of Andrew Kau (who is also a member of our board of directors), Hock Voo Loo and Brian Chiang is a member of the investment committee of Pacven Walden Management Co. Ltd. and TDF Global Co. Ltd. Lip-Bu Tan is the sole director of TDF Global Co. Ltd. The address for entities associated with Walden International is One California Street, Suite 2800, San

Francisco, CA 94111.

(notes continue on following pages)

Notes (continued from previous page):

- (2) Represents 275,676 shares held by Crystal Internet Venture Fund II (BVI), Crystal Vision, L.P. (CVLP), and 3,712,861 shares held by Crystal Internet Venture Fund II (BVI), L.P. (CIVF). The general partner of CVLP and CIVF is Crystal Venture II, Ltd. (CVII). The Class A members of CVII, which have all voting rights of CVII, are Daniel Kellogg and Joseph Tzeng. By virtue of their voting power over the membership interests of CVII, each of these individuals may be deemed to have voting and investment power with respect to the shares held of record by CVLP and CIVF. The address for entities associated with Crystal Internet Ventures is 1120 Chester Avenue, Suite 418, Cleveland, OH 44114.
- (3) Represents 1,849,266 shares held by Advantage Capital New York Partners I, L.P. (Advantage I) and 946,372 shares held by Advantage Capital New York Partners II, L.P. (Advantage II). The sole general partner of Advantage I is Advantage Capital New York GP-I, LLC (Advantage GP I), and the sole general partner of Advantage II is Advantage Capital New York GP-II, LLC (Advantage GP I). Advantage GP I and Advantage GP II, in their respective capacities as general partner of Advantage I and Advantage II, exercise investment discretion and control of the shares beneficially owned by Advantage I and Advantage II. Steven T. Stull and Scott A. Zajac hold all of the ownership interests, including voting interests, of Advantage GP I and, therefore, may be deemed to have voting and investment power with respect to the shares held of record by Advantage GP II and, therefore, may be deemed to have voting and investment power with respect to the shares held of record by Advantage II. Thomas Keaveney does not exercise voting and investment power with respect to the shares held of record by Advantage II. The address for entities associated with Advantage Capital Partners is 909 Poydras Street, Suite 2230, New Orleans, LA 70112.
- (4) Represents 2,087,157 shares held by Intel Capital (Cayman) Corporation (formerly known as Intel Capital Corporation), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Intel Corporation. The address for entities associated with Intel Corporation is 2200 Mission College Boulevard, Santa Clara, CA 95052.
- (5) Represents 591,483 shares held by North Atlantic Venture Fund III, A Limited Partnership (NAVF) and 828,076 shares held by North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P. (NASBIC). The general partner of NAVF is North Atlantic Investors III, LLC. The general partner of NASBIC is North Atlantic Investors SBIC IV, LLC. The managers of North Atlantic Investors SBIC IV, LLC are David M. Coit and Mark J. Morrissette. Each of these individuals exercises shared voting and investment power over the shares held of record by NAVF and NASBIC. The address for entities associated with North Atlantic Capital is 2 City Center, 5th Floor, Portland, ME 04105.
- (6) Represents 600,000 shares held by Mr. Frankel and 1,134,703 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 116,947 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. The shares set forth in the table do not include 60,240 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options granted to Mr. Frankel on August 16, 2011, which become exercisable on a series of dates after December 31, 2012.
- (7) Includes 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Kau and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. See footnote
 (1) regarding Mr. Kau s relationship with Walden International. The address for Mr. Kau is c/o Walden International, 361 Lytton Avenue, 2nd Floor, Palo Alto, CA 94301.
- (8) Includes 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Tzeng and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. See footnote
 (2) regarding Mr. Tzeng s relationship with Crystal Internet Ventures. The address for Mr. Tzeng is c/o Crystal Internet Ventures, 1120 Chester Avenue, Suite 418, Cleveland, OH 44114.
- (9) Represents 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Keaveney and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. The address for Mr. Keaveney is c/o Advantage Capital Partners, 909 Poydras Street, Suite 2230, New Orleans, LA 70112.

(notes continue on following page)

Notes (continued from previous page):

- (10) Includes 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Morrissette and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. See footnote
 (5) regarding Mr. Morrissette s relationship with North Atlantic Capital. The address for Mr. Morrissette is c/o North Atlantic Capital, 2 City Center, 5th Floor, Portland, ME 04105.
- (11) Includes 249,223 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Levy and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 67,500 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. Also includes 193,547 shares held of record by JoRon Management LLC (JoRon). Jordan Levy and Ron Schreiber are the managers of JoRon and may therefore be deemed to beneficially own the shares held of record by JoRon. The address for Mr. Levy is One HSBC Center, Suite 3850, Buffalo, NY 14203.
- (12) Represents 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Fawaz and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011.
- (13) Represents 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Ginsberg and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011.
- (14) Represents 50,000 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Montgomery and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 50,000 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011.
- (15) Represents 317,501 shares held by Mr. Chamoun and 243,244 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Chamoun and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 61,802 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. The shares set forth in the table do not include 34,760 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options granted to Mr. Chamoun on August 16, 2011, which become exercisable on a series of dates after December 31, 2012.
- (16) Represents 330,556 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Bailey and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 213,890 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. The shares set forth in the table do not include 69,444 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options granted to Mr. Bailey on November 18, 2010, which become exercisable on a series of dates after December 31, 2012.
- (17) Represents 159,640 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options issued to Mr. Stuart and exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 159,640 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011. The shares set forth in the table do not include 90,360 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options granted to Mr. Stuart on August 16, 2011, which become exercisable on a series of dates after December 31, 2012.
- (18) Represents 2,467,367 shares issuable upon exercise of stock options exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2011, 969,780 of which shares remained subject to vesting as of December 31, 2011.
- (19) Represents shares held by 31 selling stockholders not listed above who, as a group, own less than 1% of the outstanding common stock prior to this offering. Of these selling stockholders, 28 are current or former employees of our company.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

General

The following is a summary of our capital stock and certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, as they will be in effect upon the closing of this offering. This summary does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by the provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, copies of which will be filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Following the closing of this offering, our authorized capital stock will consist of 100,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share. Immediately after the consummation of the offering, we will have 25,583,027 shares of common stock issued and outstanding and no shares of preferred stock issued and outstanding.

Common Stock

As of December 31, 2011, there were 20,128,482 shares of common stock outstanding held of record by approximately 194 stockholders. This number of shares has been adjusted to reflect:

2,733,346 shares of common stock;

the conversion of 5,548,508 shares of Series A preferred stock into 8,322,762 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering;

the conversion of 570,344 shares of Series A-1 preferred stock into 855,516 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering;

the conversion of 2,737,500 shares of Series B preferred stock into 4,106,250 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering; and

the conversion of 2,740,407 shares of Series C preferred stock into 4,110,608 shares of common stock upon the closing of this offering.

There will be 25,583,027 shares of common stock outstanding, assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares in the offering and assuming no exercise after December 31, 2011 of outstanding options, after giving effect to the sale of the shares of common stock to the public offered in this prospectus.

The holders of common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted upon by the stockholders, with certain exceptions described in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation. The holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably such dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by the board of directors out of funds legally available, subject to preferences that may be applicable to preferred stock then outstanding, if any. See Dividend Policy. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our company, the holders of common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities, subject to prior distribution rights of preferred stock then outstanding, if any. The common stock has no preemptive or conversion rights or other subscription rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. All outstanding shares of common stock are fully paid and non-assessable, and the shares of common stock to be issued upon completion of this offering will be fully paid and non-assessable.

Preferred Stock

Concurrently with the closing of this offering, outstanding shares of Series A preferred stock will be converted into 8,322,762 shares of common stock, outstanding shares of Series A-1 preferred stock will be converted into 855,516 shares of common stock, outstanding shares of Series B preferred stock will be converted into 4,106,250 shares of common stock and outstanding shares of Series C preferred stock will be converted into 4,110,608 shares of common stock.

After the completion of this offering, our board of directors will be authorized, without further stockholder approval, to issue preferred stock in one or more series, to establish the number of shares to be included in each such series and to fix the designation, powers, preferences and rights of such shares and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof. The issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company without further action by the stockholders and may adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of common stock. The issuance of preferred stock with voting and conversion rights may adversely affect the voting power of the holders of common stock, including the loss of voting control to others. At present, we have no plans to issue any preferred stock.

Registration Rights

After the completion of this offering, holders of 17,666,204 shares of common stock will be entitled to rights with respect to the registration of those shares under the Securities Act. Under the terms of the investors rights agreement between us and the holders of these registrable securities, if we propose to register any of our securities under the Securities Act, either for our own account or for the account of other security holders exercising registration rights, these holders are entitled to notice of registration and are entitled to include their shares of common stock in the registration.

Certain holders of these registrable securities are also entitled to specified demand registration rights under which they may require us to file a registration statement under the Securities Act at our expense with respect to our shares of common stock, and we are required to use our commercially reasonable efforts to effect this registration. We are required to effect only two registrations pursuant to this provision of the investors rights agreement. Further, the holders of these registrable securities may require us to file additional registration statements on Form S-3.

All of these registration rights are subject to conditions and limitations, among them the right of the underwriters of an offering to limit the number of shares included in the registration and our right not to effect a requested registration within 180 days following the initial offering of our securities, including this offering. All applicable registration rights in connection with this offering have been waived. The foregoing summary is not a complete description of the investors rights agreement and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the investors rights agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 4.3 to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Law

Some provisions of Delaware law and our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws could make the following transactions more difficult:

acquisition of our company by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise; and

removal of our incumbent directors and officers.

These provisions, summarized below, are expected to discourage and prevent coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. These provisions are designed to encourage persons seeking to acquire

control of our company to first negotiate with our board of directors. They are also intended to provide our management with the flexibility to enhance the likelihood of continuity and stability if our board of directors determines that a takeover is not in the best interests of our stockholders. These provisions, however, could have the effect of discouraging attempts to acquire us, which could deprive our stockholders of opportunities to sell their shares of common stock at prices higher than prevailing market prices.

Election and Removal of Directors

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws contain provisions that establish specific procedures for appointing and removing members of the board of directors. Under our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, our board will be classified into three classes of directors and, under our amended and restated bylaws, directors will be elected by a plurality of the votes cast in each election. Only one class will stand for election at each annual meeting, and directors will be elected to serve three-year terms. In addition, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws will provide that vacancies and newly created directorships on the board of directors may be filled only by a majority of the directors then serving on the board (except as otherwise required by law or by resolution of the board). Under our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, directors may only be removed for cause, and only with the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting interest of stockholders entitled to vote

Special Stockholder Meetings

Under our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, only the chairman of the board, our chief executive officer and our board of directors may call special meetings of stockholders.

Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals

Our amended and restated bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as directors, other than nominations made by or at the direction of the board of directors or a committee of the board of directors.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Law

Following this offering, we will be subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which is an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly-held Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date that the person became an interested stockholder, unless the business combination or the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder is approved in a prescribed manner. Generally, a business combination includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or another transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. Generally, an interested stockholder is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns 15% or more of the corporation s voting stock. The existence of this provision may have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions that are not approved in advance by our board of directors, including discouraging attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares of common stock held by stockholders.

Elimination of Stockholder Action by Written Consent

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws eliminate the right of stockholders to act by written consent without a meeting after this offering.

No Cumulative Voting

Under Delaware law, cumulative voting for the election of directors is not permitted unless a corporation s certificate of incorporation authorizes cumulative voting. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws do not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors. Cumulative voting allows a minority stockholder to vote a portion or all of its shares for one or more candidates for seats on the board of directors. Without cumulative voting, a minority stockholder will not be able to gain as many seats on our board of directors based on the number of shares of our stock the stockholder holds as the stockholder would be able to gain if cumulative voting were permitted. The absence of cumulative voting makes it more difficult for a minority stockholder to gain a seat on our board of directors to influence our board s decision regarding a takeover.

Undesignated Preferred Stock

The authorization of undesignated preferred stock makes it possible for our board of directors to issue preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to change control of our company.

Amendment of Provisions in Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws

The amendment of most of the above provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws requires approval by holders of at least two-thirds of our outstanding capital stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors.

These and other provisions could have the effect of discouraging others from attempting hostile takeovers and, as a consequence, may also inhibit temporary fluctuations in the market price of our common stock that often result from actual or rumored hostile takeover attempts. These provisions may also have the effect of preventing changes in our management. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish transactions that stockholders may otherwise deem to be in their best interests.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Registrar and Transfer Company. Its telephone number is (800) 866-1340.

Listing on The NASDAQ Global Market

We have applied to have our common stock listed on The NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol SYNC.

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock, and we cannot assure you that a significant public market for our common stock will develop or be sustained after this offering. Other than as described below, no shares currently outstanding will be available for sale immediately after this offering due to certain contractual and securities law restrictions on resale. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock, including shares issued upon exercise of outstanding options to purchase shares of common stock, in the public market after the restrictions lapse, or the possibility of such sales, could cause the prevailing market price to decline and limit our ability to raise equity capital in the future.

Upon completion of this offering, we will have issued and outstanding an aggregate of 25,583,027 shares of common stock, assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares and no exercise of options to purchase common stock that were outstanding as of December 31, 2011. The shares of common stock being sold in this offering will be freely tradable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act unless purchased by our affiliates (as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act).

The remaining 18,764,857 shares of common stock held by existing stockholders are restricted securities as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act. Restricted securities may be sold in the public market only if registered or if they qualify for an exemption from registration under Section 4(1) or Rules 144 or 701 promulgated under the Securities Act. We summarize these rules below.

Subject to any applicable vesting restrictions, the following table shows approximately when the 18,764,857 shares of our common stock that are not being sold in this offering, but which will be outstanding when this offering is complete, will be eligible for sale in the public market:

	Shares Eligible	
Days After Date of this Prospectus	for Sale	Explanation
Upon effectiveness	6,818,170	Shares sold in the offering
Upon effectiveness	10,692	Freely tradable shares saleable under Rule 144 that are not subject to the lock-up
90 days		Shares saleable under Rules 144 and 701 that are not subject to a lock-up
180 days	18,754,165	Lock-up released, subject to extension; shares saleable under Rules 144 and 701

Resale of 11,904,837 of the restricted shares that will become available for sale in the public market starting 180 days after the effective date (or longer period described below) will be limited by volume and other resale restrictions under Rule 144 because the holders of those shares are our affiliates.

Lock-Up Agreements

Our directors, executive officers, holders of substantially all of our common stock and holders of options and warrants to purchase our stock have agreed with the underwriters, subject to certain exceptions, not to dispose of or hedge any of their common stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of common stock for a period through the date 180 days after the date of this prospectus, except with the prior written consent of Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. In addition, substantially all of the holders of our common stock and options to purchase our common stock have previously entered agreements with us not to sell or otherwise transfer any of their common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of common stock for a period through the date 180 days after the date of this prospectus.

The 180-day restricted period under the agreements with the underwriters described in the preceding paragraph will be automatically extended if: (1) during the last 17 days of the 180-day restricted period we issue an earnings release or material news or a material event relating to us occurs; or (2) prior to the expiration of the 180-day restricted period, we announce that we will release earnings results or become aware that material news or a material event will occur during the 16-day period following the last day of the 180-day period, in which case the restrictions described in the preceding paragraph will continue to apply until the expiration of the 18-day period beginning on the issuance of the earnings release or the occurrence of the material news or a material event, as applicable, unless Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. waive, in writing, such extension.

Rule 144

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, once we have been subject to public company reporting requirements for at least 90 days, a person who is not deemed to have been one of our affiliates for purposes of the Securities Act at any time during the 90 days preceding a sale and who has beneficially owned the shares proposed to be sold for at least six months, including the holding period of any prior owner other than our affiliates, is entitled to sell those shares without complying with the manner of sale, volume limitation or notice provisions of Rule 144, subject to compliance with the public information requirements of Rule 144. If such a person has beneficially owned the shares proposed to be sold for at least one year, including the holding period of any prior owner other than our affiliates, then that person is entitled to sell those shares without complying with any of the requirements of Rule 144.

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, beginning 90 days after the date of this prospectus, and subject to the restrictions contained in the lock-up agreements described above, our affiliates or persons selling shares on behalf of our affiliates would be entitled to sell within any three-month period a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of:

1% of the number of shares of common stock then outstanding, which will equal approximately 255,830 shares immediately after the completion of this offering, assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares; and

the average weekly trading volume of the common stock on the open market during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of a Form 144 with respect to such sale.

Sales under Rule 144 by our affiliates or persons selling shares on behalf of our affiliates are also subject to certain manner of sale provisions and notice requirements and to the availability of current public information about us.

Rule 701

Rule 701, as currently in effect, permits resales of shares in reliance upon Rule 144 but without compliance with certain restrictions, including the holding period requirement, of Rule 144. Any employee, officer or director of or consultant to us who purchased shares under a written compensatory plan or contract prior to this offering may be entitled to rely on the resale provisions of Rule 701. Rule 701 permits affiliates to sell their Rule 701 shares under Rule 144 without complying with the holding period requirements of Rule 144. Rule 701 further provides that non-affiliates may sell such shares in reliance on Rule 144 without having to comply with the holding period, public information, volume limitation or notice provisions of Rule 144. All holders of Rule 701 shares are required to wait until 90 days after the date of this prospectus before selling such shares. All Rule 701 shares are, however, subject to lock-up agreements and will only become eligible for sale upon the expiration of the contractual lock-up agreements.

Registration Rights

After the completion of this offering, the holders of 17,666,204 shares of our common stock will be entitled to the registration rights described in Description of Capital Stock Registration Rights. All such shares are covered by lock-up agreements. Following the expiration of the applicable lock-up period, registration of these shares under the Securities Act would result in the shares becoming freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act immediately upon the effectiveness of the registration, except for shares purchased by our affiliates.

Form S-8 Registration Statements

Following the consummation of this offering, we intend to file one or more registration statements on Form S-8 under the Securities Act to register the shares of our common stock that are issuable pursuant to our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, 2006 Stock Plan and 2000 Stock Plan. See Management Equity Benefit Plans. Subject to the lock-up agreements described above and any applicable vesting restrictions, shares registered under these registration statements will be available for resale in the public market immediately upon the effectiveness of these registration

132

statements, except with respect to Rule 144 volume limitations that apply to our affiliates.

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO NON-U.S. HOLDERS OF OUR COMMON STOCK

The following is a summary of the material United States federal income tax consequences to certain non-U.S. holders (as described below) of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of our common stock issued or sold pursuant to this offering. This discussion is not a complete analysis of all potential U.S. federal income tax consequences relating thereto, nor does it address any estate and gift tax consequences or any tax consequences arising under any state, local or foreign tax laws, or any other United States federal tax laws. This discussion is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, judicial decisions, and published rulings and administrative pronouncements of the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, all as in effect as of the date of this offering. These authorities may change, possibly retroactively, resulting in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below. No ruling has been or will be sought from the IRS with respect to the matters discussed below, and there can be no assurance that the IRS will not take a contrary position regarding the tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership or disposition of our common stock, or that any such contrary position would not be sustained by a court.

This discussion is limited to non-U.S. holders who purchase our common stock issued pursuant to this offering and who hold our common stock as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, property held for investment). This discussion does not address all of the U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be relevant to a particular holder in light of such holder s particular circumstances. This discussion also does not consider any specific facts or circumstances that may be relevant to holders subject to special rules under the U.S. federal income tax laws, including, without limitation, former citizens or residents of the United States, partnerships or other pass-through entities and investors in such entities, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax, banks, financial institutions, investment funds, insurance companies, brokers, dealers or traders in securities, commodities or currencies, tax-exempt organizations, tax-qualified retirement plans, persons subject to the alternative minimum tax, persons that own, or have owned, actually or constructively, more than 5% of our common stock and persons holding our common stock as part of a hedging or conversion transaction or straddle, or a constructive sale, or other risk reduction strategy. Holders subject to special rules under the U.S. federal income tax laws should consult their own tax advisors to determine the U.S. federal, state, local, and other tax consequences that may be relevant to them.

PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE PARTICULAR U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF ACQUIRING, OWNING AND DISPOSING OF OUR COMMON STOCK, AS WELL AS ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER ANY STATE, LOCAL OR FOREIGN TAX LAWS AND ANY OTHER U.S. FEDERAL TAX LAWS.

Definition of Non-U.S. Holder

For purposes of this discussion, a non-U.S. holder is any beneficial owner of our common stock that is not a U.S. person or a partnership (including any entity or arrangement treated as a partnership) for U.S. federal income tax purposes. For purposes of this discussion, a U.S. person is any of the following:

an individual citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or

a trust (1) whose administration is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and which has one or more U.S. persons who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (2) that has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

In the case of a holder that is classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the tax treatment of a partner in such partnership generally will depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partner and the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding our common stock, then you should consult your own tax advisor.

Distributions on Our Common Stock

If we make cash or other property distributions on our common stock (other than certain pro rata distributions of our common stock), such distributions will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent paid from our current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. Amounts not treated as dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes will constitute a return of capital and will first be applied against and reduce a holder s tax basis in the common stock, but not below zero. Any excess will be treated as gain realized on the sale or other disposition of the common stock and will be treated as described under Gain on Disposition of Our Common Stock below.

Dividends paid to a non-U.S. holder of our common stock generally will be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax at a rate of 30% of the gross amount of the dividends, or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty. To receive the benefit of a reduced treaty rate, a non-U.S. holder must furnish to us or our paying agent a valid IRS Form W-8BEN (or other applicable form) including a U.S. taxpayer identification number and certifying such holder s qualification for the reduced rate. Treasury Regulations or the applicable treaty will provide rates to determine whether dividends paid to an entity should be treated as paid to the entity or the entity s owners. This certification must be provided to us or our paying agent prior to the payment of dividends and must be updated periodically. If the non-U.S. holder holds the stock through a financial institution or other agent acting on the non-U.S. holder s behalf, the non-U.S. holder will be required to provide appropriate documentation to the agent, which then will be required to provide certification to us or our paying agent, either directly or through other intermediaries. Non-U.S. holders that do not timely provide us or our paying agent with the required certification, but that are eligible for a reduced rate of withholding pursuant to a tax treaty may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

If a non-U.S. holder holds our common stock in connection with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States, and dividends paid on the common stock are effectively connected with such holder s U.S. trade or business, the non-U.S. holder will generally be exempt from U.S. federal withholding tax. To claim the exemption, the non-U.S. holder must generally furnish to us or our paying agent a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI (or applicable successor form). Any dividends paid on our common stock that are effectively connected with a non-U.S. holder s United States trade or business (and if an income tax treaty applies, are attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the non-U.S. holder in the United States) generally will be subject to United States federal income tax on a net income basis at the regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates in much the same manner as if such holder were a resident of the United States. A non-U.S. holder that is a foreign corporation also may be subject to an additional branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, as adjusted for certain items. Non-U.S. holders should consult any applicable income tax treaties that may provide for different rules.

Gain on Disposition of Our Common Stock

Subject to the discussion below regarding backup withholding and certain recently enacted legislation, a non-U.S. holder generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any gain realized upon the sale or other disposition of our common stock, unless:

the gain is effectively connected with the non-U.S. holder s conduct of a trade or business in the United States, and if an income tax treaty applies, is attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the non-U.S. holder in the United States;

the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year of the disposition, and certain other requirements are met; or

our common stock constitutes a United States real property interest in the event we are a United States real property holding corporation, or USRPHC, for United States federal income tax purposes at any time within the shorter of the five-year period preceding the disposition or the non-U.S. holder s holding period for our common stock and our common stock has ceased to be regularly traded on an established securities market prior to the beginning of the calendar year in which the sale or other disposition occurs. The determination of whether we are a USRPHC depends on the fair market value of our United States real property interests relative to the fair market value of our other trade or business assets and our foreign real property interests.

Gain described in the first bullet point above will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at the regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates in the same manner as if such holder were a resident of the United States. A non-U.S. holder that is a foreign corporation also may be subject to an additional branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, as adjusted for certain items. Non-U.S. holders should consult any applicable income tax treaties that may provide for different rules.

Gain described in the second bullet point above will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at a flat 30% rate (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty), but may be offset by U.S. source capital losses (even though the individual is not considered a resident of the United States), provided that the non-U.S. holder has timely filed U.S. federal income tax returns with respect to such losses.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

We must report annually to the IRS and to each non-U.S. holder the amount of dividends on our common stock paid to such holder and the amount of any tax withheld with respect to those dividends. These information reporting requirements apply even if no withholding was required because the dividends were effectively connected with the holder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business, or withholding was reduced or eliminated by an applicable income tax treaty. This information also may be made available under a specific treaty or agreement with the tax authorities in the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides or is established.

Backup withholding, currently at a 28% rate, generally will not apply to payments to a non-U.S. holder of dividends on or the gross proceeds or a disposition of our common stock if the non-U.S. holder has furnished to us or our paying agent the required certification as to its non-U.S. status, such as by providing a valid IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8ECI. However, backup withholding may apply if either we or our paying agent has actual knowledge, or reason to know, that the holder is a U.S. person that is not an exempt recipient. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. If any amount is withheld under the backup withholding rules, the non-U.S. holder should consult with a U.S. tax advisor regarding the possibility of and procedure for obtaining a refund or a credit against the non-U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any.

Recently Enacted Legislation Affecting Taxation of Our Common Stock Held by or through Foreign Entities

Recently enacted legislation generally imposes withholding at a rate of 30% on payments to certain foreign entities (including financial intermediaries), after December 31, 2012 (subject to certain transition rules), of dividends on and the gross proceeds of dispositions of U.S. common stock, unless various U.S. information reporting and due diligence requirements (generally relating to ownership by U.S. persons of interests in or accounts with those entities) have been satisfied. Prospective investors are encouraged to consult with their own tax advisors regarding the possible implications of this legislation on their investment in our common stock.

THE SUMMARY OF MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES ABOVE IS INCLUDED FOR GENERAL INFORMATION PURPOSES ONLY. PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS ARE URGED TO CONSULT THEIR OWN TAX ADVISORS TO DETERMINE THE U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL, AND NON-U.S. TAX CONSIDERATIONS OF THE PURCHASE, OWNERSHIP, AND DISPOSITION OF OUR COMMON STOCK.

UNDERWRITING

Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. are acting as representatives of each of the underwriters named below. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in an underwriting agreement among us, the selling stockholders and the underwriters, we and the selling stockholders have agreed to sell to the underwriters, and each of the underwriters has agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase from us and the selling stockholders, the number of shares of common stock set forth opposite its name below.

	Underwriter	Number of Shares
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith		
Incorporated		
Citigroup Global Markets Inc.		
Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated		
BMO Capital Markets Corp.		
Needham & Company, LLC		
Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.		
Total		6,818,170

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the underwriting agreement, the underwriters have agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase all of the shares sold under the underwriting agreement if any of these shares are purchased. If an underwriter defaults, the underwriting agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the nondefaulting underwriters may be increased or the underwriting agreement may be terminated.

We and the selling stockholders have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

The underwriters are offering the shares, subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them, subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel, including the validity of the shares, and other conditions contained in the underwriting agreement, such as the receipt by the underwriters of officer s certificates and legal opinions. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and to reject orders in whole or in part.

Commissions and Discounts

The representatives have advised us and the selling stockholders that the underwriters propose initially to offer the shares to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and to dealers at that price less a concession not in excess of \$ per share. After the initial offering, the public offering price, concession or any other term of the offering may be changed.

The following table shows the public offering price, underwriting discount and proceeds before expenses to us and the selling stockholders. The information assumes either no exercise or full exercise by the underwriters of their option to purchase additional shares.

	Per Share	Without Option	With Option
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to Synacor, Inc.	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to the selling stockholders	\$	\$	\$

The expenses of the offering, not including the underwriting discount, are estimated at \$2,665,773 and are payable by us and the selling stockholders.

Option to Purchase Additional Shares

We and the selling stockholders have granted an option to the underwriters, exercisable for 30 days after the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to an aggregate of 1,022,725 additional shares at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount. If the underwriters exercise this option, each will be obligated, subject to conditions contained in the underwriting agreement, to purchase a number of additional shares proportionate to that underwriter s initial amount reflected in the above table.

No Sales of Similar Securities

We and the selling stockholders, our executive officers and directors and our other existing security holders have agreed not to sell or transfer any common stock or securities convertible into, exchangeable for, exercisable for, or repayable with common stock, for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without first obtaining the written consent of the representatives. Specifically, we and these other persons have agreed, with certain limited exceptions, not to directly or indirectly

offer, pledge, sell or contract to sell any common stock,

sell any option or contract to purchase any common stock,

purchase any option or contract to sell any common stock,

grant any option, right or warrant for the sale of any common stock,

lend or otherwise dispose of or transfer any common stock,

request or demand that we file a registration statement related to the common stock, or

enter into any swap or other agreement that transfers, in whole or in part, the economic consequence of ownership of any common stock whether any such swap or transaction is to be settled by delivery of shares or other securities, in cash or otherwise.

This lock-up provision applies to common stock and to securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for or repayable with common stock. It also applies to common stock owned now or acquired later by the person executing the agreement or for which the person executing the agreement later acquires the power of disposition. In the event that either (x) during the last 17 days of the lock-up period referred to above, we issue an earnings release or material news or a material event relating to us occurs or (y) prior to the expiration of the lock-up period, we announce that we will release earnings results or become aware that material news or a material event will occur during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the lock-up period, the restrictions described above shall continue to apply until the expiration of the 18-day period beginning on the issuance of the earnings release or the occurrence of the material news or material event, as applicable, unless the representatives waive, in writing, such extension.

NASDAQ Global Market Listing

We expect the shares to be approved for listing on The NASDAQ Global Market, subject to notice of issuance, under the symbol SYNC.

Before this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. The initial public offering price will be determined through negotiations among us, the selling stockholders and the representatives. In addition to prevailing market conditions, the factors to be considered in determining the initial public offering price are

the valuation multiples of publicly-traded companies that the representatives believe to be comparable to us,

our financial information,

the history of, and the prospects for, our company and the industry in which we compete,

an assessment of our management, its past and present operations, and the prospects for, and timing of, our future revenue,

the present state of our development, and

the above factors in relation to market values and various valuation measures of other companies engaged in activities similar to ours.

An active trading market for the shares may not develop. It is also possible that after the offering the shares will not trade in the public market at or above the initial public offering price.

The underwriters do not expect to sell more than 5% of the shares in the aggregate to accounts over which they exercise discretionary authority.

Price Stabilization, Short Positions and Penalty Bids

Until the distribution of the shares is completed, SEC rules may limit underwriters and selling group members from bidding for and purchasing our common stock. However, the representatives may engage in transactions that stabilize the price of the common stock, such as bids or purchases to peg, fix or maintain that price.

In connection with the offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell our common stock in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, purchases on the open market to cover positions created by short sales and stabilizing transactions. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares than they are required to purchase in the offering. Covered short sales are sales made in an amount not greater than the underwriters option to purchase additional shares described above. The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their option to purchase additional shares or purchasing shares in the open market. In determining the source of shares to close out the covered short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase shares through the option granted to them. Naked short sales are sales in excess of such option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of our common stock in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of various bids for or purchases of shares of common stock made by the underwriters in the open market prior to the completion of the offering.

The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid. This occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriters a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because the representatives have repurchased shares sold by or for the account of such underwriter in stabilizing or short covering transactions.

Similar to other purchase transactions, the underwriters purchases to cover the syndicate short sales may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of our common stock or preventing or retarding a

decline in the market price of our common stock. As a result, the price of our common stock may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in the open market. The underwriters may conduct these transactions on The NASDAQ Global Market, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

Neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of our common stock. In addition, neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation that the representatives will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

Electronic Distribution

In connection with the offering, certain of the underwriters or securities dealers may distribute prospectuses by electronic means, such as e-mail.

Other Relationships

Some of the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged in, and may in the future engage in, investment banking and other commercial dealings in the ordinary course of business with us or our affiliates. They have received, or may in the future receive, customary fees and commissions for these transactions.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the European Economic Area

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a Relevant Member State), with effect from and including the date on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State (the Relevant Implementation Date), no offer of shares may be made to the public in that Relevant Member State other than:

- A. to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;
- B. to fewer than 100 or, if the Relevant Member State has implemented the relevant provision of the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), as permitted under the Prospectus Directive, subject to obtaining the prior consent of the representatives; or

C. in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive, provided that no such offer of shares shall require the Company or the representatives to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

Each person in a Relevant Member State (other than a Relevant Member State where there is a Permitted Public Offer) who initially acquires any shares or to whom any offer is made will be deemed to have represented, acknowledged and agreed that (A) it is a qualified investor within the meaning of the law in that Relevant Member State implementing Article 2(1)(e) of the Prospectus Directive, and (B) in the case of any

shares acquired by it as a financial intermediary, as that term is used in Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive, the shares acquired by it in the offering have not been acquired on behalf of, nor have they been acquired with a view to their offer or resale to, persons in any Relevant Member State other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive, or in circumstances in which the prior consent of the representatives has been given to the offer or resale. In the case of any shares being offered to a financial intermediary as that term is used in Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive, each such financial intermediary will be deemed to have represented, acknowledged and agreed that the shares acquired by it in the offer have not been acquired on a non-discretionary basis on behalf of, nor have they been acquired with a view to their offer or resale to, persons in circumstances which may give rise to an offer of any shares to the public other than their offer or resale in a Relevant Member State to qualified investors as so defined or in circumstances in which the prior consent of the representatives has been obtained to each such proposed offer or resale.

The Company, the representatives and their affiliates will rely upon the truth and accuracy of the foregoing representation, acknowledgement and agreement.

This prospectus has been prepared on the basis that any offer of shares in any Relevant Member State will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Directive from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of shares. Accordingly any person making or intending to make an offer in that Relevant Member State of shares which are the subject of the offering contemplated in this prospectus may only do so in circumstances in which no obligation arises for the Company or any of the underwriters to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive in relation to such offer. Neither the Company nor the underwriters have authorized, nor do they authorize, the making of any offer of shares in circumstances in which an obligation arises for the Company or the underwriters to publish a prospectus for such offer.

For the purpose of the above provisions, the expression an offer to the public in relation to any shares in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the shares to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the shares, as the same may be varied in the Relevant Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in the Relevant Member State and the expression Prospectus Directive means Directive 2003/71/EC (including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member States) and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State and the expression 2010 PD Amending Directive 2010/73/EU.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom

In addition, in the United Kingdom, this document is being distributed only to, and is directed only at, and any offer subsequently made may only be directed at persons who are qualified investors (as defined in the Prospectus Directive) (i) who have professional experience in matters relating to investments falling within Article 19 (5) of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005, as amended (the Order) and/or (ii) who are high net worth companies (or persons to whom it may otherwise be lawfully communicated) falling within Article 49(2)(a) to (d) of the Order (all such persons together being referred to as relevant persons). This document must not be acted on or relied on in the United Kingdom by persons who are not relevant persons. In the United Kingdom, any investment or investment activity to which this document relates is only available to, and will be engaged in with, relevant persons.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Switzerland

The shares may not be publicly offered in Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange (SIX) or on any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. This document has been prepared without regard to the disclosure standards for issuance prospectuses under art. 652a or art. 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or the disclosure standards for listing prospectuses under art. 27 ff. of the SIX Listing Rules or the listing rules of any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this

document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the shares or the offering may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the offering, the Company, the shares have been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of shares will not be supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority FINMA (FINMA), and the offer of shares has not been and will not be authorized under the Swiss Federal Act on Collective Investment Schemes (CISA). The investor protection afforded to acquirers of interests in collective investment schemes under the CISA does not extend to acquirers of shares.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the Dubai International Financial Centre

This prospectus relates to an Exempt Offer in accordance with the Offered Securities Rules of the Dubai Financial Services Authority (DFSA). This prospectus is intended for distribution only to persons of a type specified in the Offered Securities Rules of the DFSA. It must not be delivered to, or relied on by, any other person. The DFSA has no responsibility for reviewing or verifying any documents in connection with Exempt Offers. The DFSA has not approved this prospectus nor taken steps to verify the information set forth herein and has no responsibility for the prospectus. The shares to which this prospectus relates may be illiquid and/or subject to restrictions on their resale. Prospective purchasers of the shares offered should conduct their own due diligence on the shares. If you do not understand the contents of this prospectus you should consult an authorized financial advisor.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the common stock being offered hereby will be passed upon for the company by Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP, New York, New York. Certain legal matters in connection with this offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by O Melveny & Myers, LLP, Los Angeles, California.

EXPERTS

The financial statements as of December 31, 2009 and 2010, and for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009, and 2010 included in this prospectus have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing herein and have been so included in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of common stock we are offering. This prospectus, which constitutes part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement. For further information about us and the common stock we propose to sell in this offering, we refer you to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules filed as a part of the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement are not necessarily complete. If a contract or document has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement are not necessarily complete. If a contract or document in this prospectus relating to a contract or document filed as an exhibit is qualified in all respects by the filed exhibit. The exhibits to the registration statement should be reviewed for the complete contents of these contracts and documents.

You may inspect a copy of the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules to the registration statement without charge at the Public Reference Room located at the offices of the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain copies of all or any part of the registration statement from the Public Reference Room maintained by the SEC located at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549 upon the payment of the fees prescribed by the SEC. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains a website at *www.sec.gov* that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants like us that file electronically with the SEC. You can also inspect our registration statement on this website.

Upon completion of this offering, we will become subject to the information and periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, and we intend to file periodic reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. The periodic reports and other information that we file with the SEC will be available for inspection and copying at the SEC s public reference facilities and on the website of the SEC referred to above. We intend to furnish our stockholders with annual reports containing financial statements audited by an independent registered public accounting firm. We also maintain an Internet site at *www.synacor.com*. Our website and the information contained on or accessible through our website shall not be deemed to be incorporated into this prospectus or the registration statement of which it forms a part.

INDEX TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

SYNACOR, INC.

	Page
Financial Statements	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2009 and 2010	F-3
Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010	F-4
Statements of Stockholders Equity for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010	F-5
Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010	F-6
Notes to the Financial Statements	F-7
Condensed Balance Sheets Unaudited as of December 31, 2010 and September 30, 2011	F-25
Condensed Statements of Operations Unaudited for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2011	F-26
Condensed Statements of Cash Flows Unaudited for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2011	F-27
Notes to the Condensed Financial Statements Unaudited	F-28

The accompanying financial statements give effect to a 1-for-2 reverse stock split of the common stock of Synacor, Inc., which will take place immediately prior to the effective date of the registration statement. The following report is in the form which will be furnished by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, upon completion of the 1-for-2 reverse stock split of the common stock of Synacor, Inc. described in Note 13 to the financial statements assuming that from March 29, 2011 to the date of such completion no other material events have occurred that would affect the financial statements or the required disclosures therein.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Williamsville, New York

January 30, 2012

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors of

Synacor, Inc.

Buffalo, New York

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Synacor, Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2009 and 2010, and the related statements of operations, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2010. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2009 and 2010, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2010, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Williamsville, New York

March 29, 2011 (November 18, 2011 as to Note 6 and 10 and January , 2012 as to the effects of the reverse stock split described in Note 13)

SYNACOR, INC.

BALANCE SHEETS

AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2009 AND 2010

(In thousands except for share and per share data)

			Pro Forma Stockholders Equity as of December 31, 2010 (note 1)
	2009	2010	Unaudited
ASSETS			
CURRENT ASSETS:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 10,462	\$ 5,412	
Accounts receivable net of allowance of \$63 and \$19	7,773	9,654	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	916	1,536	
Total current assets	19,151	16,602	
PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT Net	6,631	7,110	
OTHER LONG-TERM ASSETS	222	615	
		015	
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 26,004	\$ 24,327	
LIADH ITHES AND STOCKHOLDEDS FOURTV			
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY CURRENT LIABILITIES:			
Accounts payable	\$ 6,531	\$ 7,612	
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	2,828	3,272	
Current portion of bank financing	103	500	
Current portion of capital lease obligations	1,976	1,478	
Total current liabilities	11,438	12,862	
LONG-TERM PORTION OF BANK FINANCING	309	250	
LONG-TERM PORTION OF CAPITAL LEASE OBLIGATIONS	938	953	
OTHER LONG-TERM LIABILITIES	266	106	
Total liabilities	12,951	14,171	
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (Note 7)			
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY:			
Common stock, \$0.01 par value authorized, 30,000,000 shares; 1,834,946 issued and 1,590,446			
outstanding at December 31, 2009 and 1,904,153 issued and 1,584,653 shares outstanding at			
December 31, 2010	18	19	\$ 193
Convertible preferred stock (liquidation value of \$5,240 at December 31, 2010), \$0.01 par			
value authorized Series A, 5,709,638 shares; issued and outstanding, 5,548,508 shares at December 31,			
2009 and 2010	5,077	5,077	
Convertible preferred stock (liquidation value of \$750 at December 31, 2010), \$0.01 par			
value authorized Series A-1, 570,344 shares; issued and outstanding, 570,344 shares at December 31,	720	720	
2009 and 2010 Convertible preferred stock (liquidation value of \$5,475 at December 31, 2010), \$0.01 par	730	730	
value authorized Series B, 3,500,000 shares; issued and outstanding, 2,737,500 shares at December 31,			
2009 and 2010	5,401	5,401	
Convertible preferred stock (liquidation value of \$17,374 at December 31, 2010), \$0.01 par	17,224	17,224	
value authorized Series C, 2,740,407 shares; issued and outstanding, 2,740,407 shares at December 31,			

2009 and 2010			
Treasury stock at cost, 244,500 shares in 2009 and 319,500 shares in 2010	(368)	(569)	(569)
Additional paid-in capital	43,465	44,359	72,617
Accumulated deficit	(58,494)	(62,085)	(62,085)
Total stockholders equity	13,053	10,156	10,156
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY	\$ 26,004	\$ 24,327	\$ 24,327

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SYNACOR, INC.

STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2008, 2009, AND 2010

(In thousands except share and per share data)

		2008		2009		2010
REVENUE	\$	52,571	\$	60,798	\$	66,232
COSTS AND OPERATING EXPENSES:						
Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation shown separately below)		28,575		34,074		36,703
Research and development (exclusive of depreciation shown separately						
below)		12,783		13,627		18,494
Sales and marketing		5,732		5,591		6,211
General and administrative (exclusive of depreciation shown separately below)		4,997		4,966		5,656
Withdrawn initial public offering expenses		3,405		4,900		5,050
Depreciation		1,574		2,005		2,506
Other operating expenses		1,121		2,005		2,500
o and open and on penses		-,				
Total costs and operating expenses		58,187		60,263		69,570
INCOME (LOSS) FROM OPERATIONS		(5,616)		535		(3,338)
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)		156		69		(2)
INTEREST EXPENSE		(294)		(285)		(240)
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE INCOME TAXES		(5,754)		319		(3,580)
		(3,734)		519		
PROVISION FOR INCOME TAXES		10		15		11
NET INCOME (LOSS)		(5,764)		304		(3,591)
		(3,704)		504		(3,391)
UNDISTRIBUTED EARNINGS ALLOCATED TO PREFERRED						
STOCKHOLDERS				279		
NET INCOME (LOSS) ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON						
STOCKHOLDERS	\$	(5,764)	\$	25	\$	(3,591)
NET INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON						
STOCKHOLDERS:	*	(2.41)	*	0.01	*	(1.02)
Basic	\$	(3.41)	\$	0.01	\$	(1.93)
Diluted	\$	(3.41)	\$	0.01	\$	(1.93)

WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES USED TO COMPUTE NET INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON STOCKHOLDERS:

Basic	1,690,458	1,814,029	1,865,294
Diluted	1,690,458	22,293,068	1,865,294
PRO FORMA NET LOSS PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON STOCKHOLDERS Basic and Diluted (unaudited) (Note 1)			\$ (0.19)
PRO FORMA WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES USED TO COMPUTE NET LOSS PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO COMMON STOCKHOLDERS Basic and Diluted (unaudited) (Note 1)			19.260.430
Basic and Diluted (unaudited) (Note 1)			19,260,430

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SYNACOR, INC.

STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2008, 2009, AND 2010

(In thousands except for share data)

	Common	Stock	Treasury (Comm		Series Preferred		Series Preferree		Series Preferred		Serie Preferree		Additional Paid-In A	Accumulated	1
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	т
NCE January 1,			51111 05				Shares						-		-
	1,591,273	\$ 16		\$	5,548,508	\$ 5,077	570,344	\$ 730	2,737,500	\$ 5,401	2,740,407	\$ 17,224	\$ 41,761	\$ (53,034)	\$1
e of common ptions	72,436	5 1											27		
ased sation expense													668		
of restricted	112 500	1													
	112,500) 1											103	(5,764)	(
>														(3,704)	
NCE December 31,		10			5 5 4 9 5 0 9	5 077	570 244	720	2 727 500	5 401	2 740 407	17.224	42 550	(59 709)	1
e of common	1,776,209) 18			5,548,508	5,077	570,344	730	2,737,500	5,401	2,740,407	17,224	42,559	(58,798)	1
otions	58,737	,											5		
ased sation expense													901		
hase of common													201		
			(244,500)	(368)											
ome														304	
NCE December 31,															
	1,834,946	5 18	(244,500)	(368)	5,548,508	5,077	570,344	730	2,737,500	5,401	2,740,407	17,224	43,465	(58,494)	1
e of common ptions	69,207	1											26		
ased sation expense													868		
hase of common															
			(75,000)	(201)										(2.501)	(
5														(3,591)	(
NCE December 21															

NCE December 31,

1,904,153 \$ 19 (319,500) \$ (569) 5,548,508 \$ 5,077 570,344 \$ 730 2,737,500 \$ 5,401 2,740,407 \$ 17,224 \$ 44,359 \$ (62,085) \$ 1

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SYNACOR, INC.

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2008, 2009, AND 2010

(In thousands)

	2008	2009	2010
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:	A (5.554)	* 2 04	¢ (2.501)
Net income (loss)	\$ (5,764)	\$ 304	\$ (3,591)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:	1.574	2.005	2.506
Depreciation	1,574 424	2,005	2,506
Accelerated depreciation on data center equipment (Note 12)		001	969
Stock-based compensation expense Bad debt write off	668	901 287	868
	3,405	207	
Write-off of capitalized initial public offering costs Loss on disposal of property and equipment	3,403 75	116	5
Change in assets and liabilities:	15	110	5
Accounts receivable, net	(1,029)	(898)	(1,881)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	589	855	(1,881)
Other long-term assets	1.133	293	(121)
Accounts payable	(658)	293	1,081
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	(361)	(1,076)	444
Other long-term liabilities	()	()	
Other long-term hadmities	(179)	(462)	(160)
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(123)	4,489	(1,333)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES Purchases of property and equipment	(667)	(828)	(1,558)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
Borrowings on bank financing		412	588
Repayment on bank financing			(250)
Repayments on capital lease obligations	(1,480)	(2,078)	(2,323)
Proceeds from exercise of common stock options	28	5	27
Purchase of treasury stock		(368)	(201)
Net cash used in financing activities	(1,452)	(2,029)	(2,159)
			(= 0 = 0)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(2,242)	1,632	(5,050)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS Beginning of year	11,072	8,830	10,462
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS End of year	\$ 8,830	\$ 10,462	\$ 5,412
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION:			
Cash paid for interest	\$ 294	\$ 285	\$ 247
Non cash financing and investing activity property and equipment acquired under capital lease obligations and bank financing	\$ 4,753	\$ 160	\$ 1,840

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

SYNACOR, INC.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2009, AND 2010, AND

FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2008, 2009, AND 2010

(In thousands except for share and per share data)

1. The Company and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Synacor, Inc. (the Company) is a leading provider of authentication and aggregation solutions for delivery of online content and services. The Company delivers solutions as a set of services through its hosted and managed platform, enabling cable and telecom service providers and consumer electronics manufacturers to provide the online content and services that their consumers increasingly demand. The Company s platform allows its customers to package a wide array of online content and services with their high-speed Internet, communications, television and other offerings. Synacor s customers offer the Company s services under their own brands on Internet-enabled devices such as PCs, tablets, smartphones and connected TVs.

Cash and Cash Equivalents The Company invests its excess cash in money market funds. All investments with an original maturity of three months or less are considered cash equivalents. The Company has not experienced any loss in fair value on these investments.

Accounts Receivable The Company records accounts receivable at the invoiced amount and does not charge interest on past due invoices. An allowance for doubtful accounts is maintained to reserve for potentially uncollectible accounts receivable. The Company reviews its accounts receivable from customers which are past due to identify specific accounts with known disputes or collectability issues. In determining the amount of the reserve, the Company makes judgments about the creditworthiness of customers based on ongoing credit evaluations.

Property and Equipment Property and equipment are stated at cost, less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

Leasehold improvements	3 10 years
Computer hardware	5 years
Computer software	3 years
Furniture and fixtures	7 years
Other	3 5 years

Leasehold improvements are amortized over the shorter of the lease term or the estimated useful life of the assets.

Long-Lived Assets The Company reviews the carrying value of its long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of these assets may not be recoverable. For purposes of evaluating and measuring impairment, the Company groups a long-lived asset or assets with other assets and liabilities at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets and liabilities. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of the assets to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the assets. If such assets are considered to be impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured as the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets. There has been no material adjustments to long-lived assets in any of the years presented.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

Revenue Recognition The Company derives revenue from two categories: revenue generated from search and display advertising activities and subscriber-based revenue, each of which is described below. Search and display advertising is recorded on a gross basis, which includes the net amount received from Google under the Company s agreement with Google. The following table shows the revenue in each category for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010 (in thousands):

	Ye	Year Ended December 31,			
	2008	2009	2010		
Search and display advertising	\$ 32,212	\$ 39,268	\$ 45,859		
Subscriber-based	20,359	21,530	20,373		
Total revenue	\$ 52,571	\$ 60,798	\$ 66,232		

The Company uses Internet search and display advertising to generate revenue from the traffic on its customers websites.

In the case of search advertising, the Company has a revenue-sharing relationship with Google, pursuant to which it includes a Google-branded search tool on its customers websites. When a consumer makes a search query using this tool, the Company delivers the query to Google and they return search results to consumers that include advertiser-sponsored links. If the consumer clicks on a sponsored link, Google receives payment from the sponsor of that link and shares a portion of that payment with the Company, which in turn is shared with the applicable customer. The net payment received from Google is recognized as revenue.

Display advertising revenue is generated when consumers view or click on a text, graphic, or video advertisement that was delivered on a Synacor-operated website. Advertising inventory is filled with advertisements sourced by the Company s direct salesforce, independent advertising sales representatives, and also advertising network partners. Display advertising revenue is calculated on a cost per impression basis, which means the advertiser pays based on the number of times its advertisements appear, or a cost per action basis, which means that an advertiser pays when a consumer performs an action after engaging one of its advertisements. Historically, only a small percentage of display advertising has been calculated on a cost per action basis.

Subscriber-based revenue is defined as subscription fees and other fees that the Company receives from customers for the use of its proprietary technology platform and the use of, or access to, e-mail, security, games and other value added services and paid content. Monthly subscriber levels typically form the basis for calculating and generating subscriber-based revenue. They are generally determined by multiplying a per-subscriber per-month fee by the number of subscribers using the particular services being offered or consumed. In other cases, the fee is fixed. Revenue is recognized from customers as the service is delivered.

Search and display advertising and subscriber-based revenue are recognized when the following criteria are met: persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists; delivery has occurred; the selling price is fixed or determinable; and collectability is reasonably assured.

The Company evaluates its relationship between search and display advertising partners and customers in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 605-45, *Principal Agent Considerations*. The Company has determined that the revenue derived from traffic supplied by its customers is reported on a gross basis because Synacor is the primary obligor (the Company is responsible to its customers for fulfilling search and display advertising services and value added and other services), is involved in the service specifications, performs part of the service, has discretion in supplier selection, has latitude in establishing price and bears credit risk.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

In October 2009, the FASB amended the accounting standard for multiple deliverable revenue arrangements, which provided updated guidance on whether multiple deliverables exist, how deliverables in an arrangement should be separated, and how consideration should be allocated. This standard eliminates the use of the residual method and will require arrangement consideration to be allocated based on the relative selling price for each deliverable. The selling price for each arrangement deliverable can be established based on vendor specific objective evidence (VSOE) or third-party evidence (TPE) if VSOE is not available. The new standard provides additional flexibility to utilize an estimate of selling price (ESP) if neither VSOE nor TPE is available.

The Company elected to early adopt this accounting standard on January 1, 2010 on a prospective basis for applicable transactions originating or materially modified after December 31, 2009. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on the Company s financial position, cash flows, or results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2010.

Cost of Revenue Cost of revenue consists of revenue sharing, content acquisition costs and co-location facility costs. Revenue sharing consists of amounts accrued and paid to customers for the traffic on their websites resulting in the generation of search and display advertising revenue. The revenue-sharing agreements with customers are primarily variable payments based on a percentage of the search and display advertising revenue. Content-acquisition agreements may be based on a fixed payment schedule, on the number of subscribers per month, or a combination of both. Fixed-payment agreements are expensed over the term defined in the agreement. Agreements based on the number of subscribers are expensed on a monthly basis. Co-location facility costs consist of rent and operating costs for the Company s data center facilities.

Concentrations of Risk As of December 31, 2009 and 2010, and for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009, and 2010 the Company had concentrations equal to or exceeding 10% of the Company s accounts receivable and revenue as follows:

	Accounts Receivable			Revenue		
	2009	2010	2008	2009	2010	
Google	33%	39%	48%	45%	49%	
Platform Customer A (1)	25	22	20	18	14	

Note:

(1) For this purpose revenue includes only revenue earned directly by the Company from this platform customer for subscriber-based services and excludes revenue attributable to search and display advertising on the customer s website(s).

For the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, the following platform customers received revenue-share payments equal to or exceeding 10% of the Company s cost of revenue. The costs represent revenue share paid to them for their supply of Internet traffic on our customer branded platforms.

		Cost of Revenue	
	2008	2009	2010
Platform Customer A	18%	18%	21%
Platform Customer B	24	26	25

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to significant concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents. The Company places its cash primarily in checking and money market accounts with high credit quality financial institutions, which, at times, have exceeded federally insured limits. At December 31, 2010, the Company had cash of \$5,053 at financial institutions in excess of the federally insured limits.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

Research and Development Research and development expenses consist primarily of compensation related expenses incurred for the development of, enhancements to, and maintenance and operation of the Company s technology platform and related infrastructures.

Software Development Costs Costs incurred during the preliminary project stage for software programs are expensed as incurred. External and internal costs incurred during the application development stage of new software development as well as for upgrades and enhancements for software programs that result in additional functionality are capitalized. In the years presented, the Company has not incurred significant external or internal costs related to the application development stage. Internal and external training and maintenance costs are expensed as incurred.

Sales and Marketing Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of compensation related expenses to the Company s direct sales and marketing personnel, as well as costs related to advertising, industry conferences, promotional materials, and other sales and marketing programs. Advertising cost is expensed as incurred.

General and Administrative General and administrative expenses consist primarily of compensation related expenses for executive management, finance, accounting, human resources, and other administrative functions.

Earnings Per Share Basic earnings per share, or EPS, is calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 260, *Earnings per Share*, and is calculated using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during each period. Contingently issuable or repurchasable shares are not used in the calculation of basic earnings per share until the contingency is resolved.

Diluted EPS assumes the conversion, exercise or issuance of all potential common stock equivalents unless the effect is to reduce a loss or increase the income per share. For purposes of this calculation, convertible preferred stock and options are considered to be potential common shares and are only included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share when their effect is dilutive.

The shares used to compute basic and diluted net income per share represent the weighted-average common shares outstanding. The Company s preferred stockholders have the right to participate with common stockholders in dividends and unallocated income. Net losses are not allocated to the preferred stockholders. Therefore, when applicable, basic and diluted EPS are computed using the two-class method, under which the Company s undistributed earnings are allocated amongst the common and preferred stockholders.

Unaudited Pro Forma Stockholder s Equity and Pro Forma Net Loss Per Share If an initial public offering results in a post-offering valuation of the Company s common stock on a fully diluted basis of at least \$150,000 and the proceeds are not less than \$25,000, all 11,596,759 shares of convertible preferred stock will be mandatorily converted into shares of common stock on a 1.5:1 ratio, resulting in a total of 17,395,136 common shares. The unaudited pro forma stockholders equity as of December 31, 2010 and the unaudited pro forma net loss per share data for the year ended December 31, 2010 have been prepared assuming that the conversion of preferred stock occurred on January 1, 2010. Refer to Note 10 *Net Income (Loss) Per Common Share Data*, for disclosure of the calculation of unaudited pro forma net loss per share.

Stock-Based Compensation The Company records compensation costs related to stock-based awards in accordance with FASB ASC 718, *Compensation Stock Compensation*. Under the fair value recognition provisions of ASC 718, the Company measures stock-based compensation cost at the grant date based on the estimated fair value of the award. Compensation cost is recognized ratably over the requisite service period of the award. The Company utilizes the Black-Scholes option-pricing model to estimate the fair value of stock options

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

granted. The amount of stock-based compensation expense recognized during a period is based on the portion of the awards that are ultimately expected to vest. The Company estimates prevesting forfeitures at the time of grant by analyzing historical data and revises those estimates in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. The total expense recognized over the vesting period will only be for those awards that ultimately vest. See Note 9 for additional information on stock-based compensation.

Income Taxes Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are determined based on temporary differences between the financial statement and income tax bases of assets and liabilities and net operating loss and credit carryforwards using enacted income tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. A valuation allowance is established to the extent necessary to reduce deferred income tax assets to amounts that more likely than not will be realized. The Company has recorded a valuation allowance against all of its net deferred tax assets due to uncertainty of their ultimate realization.

The Company accounts for uncertain tax positions using a more-likely-than-not recognition threshold based on the technical merits of the tax position taken. Tax benefits that meet the more-likely-than-not recognition threshold should be measured as the largest amount of tax benefits, determined on a cumulative probability basis, which is more likely than not to be realized upon ultimate settlement in the financial statements. It is the Company s policy to recognize interest and penalties related to income tax matters in income tax expense. As of December 31, 2010, there was no accrued interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

Accounting Estimates The preparation of financial statements in conformity with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) in the U.S. requires management to make estimates, judgments and assumptions that affect the amounts reported and disclosed in the financial statements and the accompanying notes. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities. Such estimates primarily relate to unsettled transactions and events as of the date of the financial statements. Accordingly, actual results may differ from estimated amounts.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments The carrying amounts of the Company s capital leases and bank financing approximate fair value of these obligations based upon management s best estimates of interest rates that would be available for similar debt obligations at December 31, 2010.

Fair Value Measurements The provisions of ASC 820, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*, establishes a framework for measuring the fair value in accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. and establishes a hierarchy that categorizes and prioritizes the sources to be used to estimate fair value as follows:

Level 1 Level 1 inputs are defined as observable inputs such as quoted prices in active markets.

Level 2 Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability (interest rates, yield curves, etc.), and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means (market corroborated inputs).

Level 3 Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs that reflect the Company s determination of assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. These inputs are developed based on the best information available, including the Company s own data.

In accordance with ASC 820, included within the Company s cash and cash equivalents as of December 31, 2010 are \$794 of money market funds that are classified as Level 1 financial assets. The fair value of cash and cash

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

equivalents are primarily composed of the Company s investments in money market instruments with original maturities of three months or less. The Company s cash and cash equivalent balances excluded above are composed of cash, certificates of deposits with original maturities of one month or less, and overnight investments.

Effective January 1, 2010, the Company adopted new authoritative guidance on fair value measurements and disclosures. The new guidance requires additional disclosures regarding fair value measurements, amends disclosures about post-retirement benefit plan assets, and provides clarification regarding the level of disaggregation of fair value disclosures by investment class. This guidance is effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2009, except for certain Level 3 activity disclosure requirements that will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2010. Accordingly, the Company adopted this new guidance beginning January 1, 2010, except for the additional Level 3 requirements, which were adopted in 2011. Level 3 assets and liabilities are those whose fair value inputs are unobservable and reflect management s best estimate of what market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material impact on the Company s financial statements.

Subsequent Events The Company has evaluated subsequent events from the end of the most recent fiscal year through March 29, 2011 and November 18, 2011, the dates the financial statements were available to be issued.

2. Property and Equipment net

As of December 31, property and equipment, net consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2009	2010
Computer equipment (1)	\$ 8,333	\$ 10,622
Computer software	977	1,004
Furniture and fixtures	854	1,040
Leasehold improvements	565	678
Other	141	269
	10,870	13,613
Less accumulated depreciation (2)	(4,239)	(6,503)
Total property and equipment net	\$ 6,631	\$ 7,110

Notes:

- (1) Includes equipment under capital lease obligations of approximately \$6,121 and \$6,578 as of December 31, 2009 and 2010, respectively.
- (2) Includes \$2,144 and \$3,381 of accumulated depreciation of equipment under capital leases as of December 31, 2009 and 2010, respectively.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

3. Accrued Expenses and Other Current Liabilities

As of December 31, accrued expenses and other current liabilities consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2009	2010
Accrued compensation	\$ 1,638	\$ 1,988
Accrued content fees	217	314
Unearned revenue on contracts	605	627
Other	368	343
Total	\$ 2,828	\$ 3,272

4. Bank Financing

During 2009, the Company amended its existing loan and security agreement, pursuant to which the Company can borrow \$1,000 under an equipment line available to be drawn upon for a period of 12 months from agreement execution. Additionally the Company can borrow under a revolving credit line of \$5,000 for an extended term of 24 months from agreement execution. Borrowings under the revolving credit line can take place until June 2011. Any borrowings under the equipment line and the revolving credit line accrue interest at the greater of 4% or prime rate plus margins of 0.50% and 0.25%, respectively, and must be repaid by June 2012 and June 2011, respectively. Both the equipment line and the revolving credit line agreement contain provisions that allow the lender to accelerate repayment of the borrowing upon a material adverse change as defined in the agreement. The equipment line and the revolving credit line agreement contain performance and reporting covenants and at December 31, 2010 and 2009 the Company was in compliance with all of their covenants.

There were no borrowings on the revolving credit line as of December 31, 2010 and 2009. During 2009, the Company borrowed \$412 of the equipment line, of which \$103 was current and \$309 was long-term at December 31, 2009. During 2010, the Company borrowed the remaining \$588 balance of the equipment line. As of December 31, 2010, the Company s balance of the equipment line is \$750, of which \$500 is current and \$250 is long-term.

5. Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009, and 2010, comprised the following (in thousands):

	2008	2009	2010
Current:			
United States Federal	\$	\$9	\$ 2
State			
Foreign	10	6	9
Total current provision for income taxes	10	15	11
Deferred:			
United States Federal	(1,719)	186	(786)
State	(396)	35	(158)
Foreign			
Total deferred provision (benefit) for income taxes	(2,115)	221	(944)
Less increase (decrease) in valuation allowance	2,115	(221)	944

Total provision for income taxes	\$ 10	\$ 15	\$ 11

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

The income tax effects of significant temporary differences and carryforwards that give rise to deferred income tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2009 and 2010 are as follows (in thousands):

	2009	2010
Deferred income tax assets:		
Stock and other compensation expense	\$ 171	\$ 334
Net operating losses	7,692	8,638
Credit carryforwards	135	136
Other	362	94
Gross deferred tax assets	8,360	9,202
Valuation allowance	(7,506)	(8,450)
Net deferred tax assets	854	752
Deferred income tax liabilities:		
Fixed assets	(849)	(497)
Other	(5)	(11)
Gross deferred tax liabilities	(854)	(508)
Subtotal		244
Less unrecognized tax benefit liability		(244)
Net deferred tax assets	\$	\$

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows (in thousands):

	2008	2009	2010
Balance beginning of year	\$ 557	\$ 41	\$
Additions for tax positions of prior years			244
Reductions for tax positions of prior years	(516)	(41)	
Balance end of year	\$ 41	\$	\$ 244

The tax positions at the end of 2010 were primarily related to changes in tax depreciation methods related to prior year fixed assets.

Income tax expense for the years ended December 2008, 2009, and 2010, differs from the expected income tax (benefit) expense calculated using the statutory U.S. Federal income tax rate as follows:

	2008		2009		2010	
Federal income tax (benefit) expense at statutory rate	\$ (1,956)	34%	\$ 105	34%	\$ (1,217)	34%
State and local taxes net of federal benefit	(357)	6	99	32	(158)	4
Expiration of state NOLs					135	(4)

Valuation allowance	2,115	(37)	(221)	(71)	944	(26)
Permanent differences	229	(3)	336	108	256	6 (7)
Uncertain tax position current activity	(516)	8	(41)	(13)		
Other	495	(8)	(263)	(85)	51	(1)
Total	\$ 10	%	\$ 15	5%	\$ 11	%

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

The Company had federal and state net operating loss carryforwards (NOL) of approximately \$21,100 and \$19,800, respectively, at December 31, 2010. The Company had federal and state NOL carryforwards of approximately \$18,500 and \$16,800, respectively, at December 31, 2009. The NOLs will begin to expire in 2018. Due to the uncertainty as to the Company s ability to generate sufficient taxable income in the future and utilize the NOLs before they expire, the Company has recorded a valuation allowance to reduce the net deferred tax asset to zero. The Company s ability to use the operating loss carryforwards to offset the future taxable income is subject to restrictions enacted in the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986. These restrictions limit the future use of the operating loss carryforwards if certain ownership changes described in the Internal Revenue Code occur.

6. Information about Segment and Geographic Areas

The Company considers operating segments to be components of the Company in which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the Company s chief operating decision maker in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The chief operating decision maker for the Company is the Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Executive Officer reviews financial information presented on a total Company basis, accompanied by information about revenue by major service line for purposes of allocating resources and evaluating financial performance. The Company has one business activity and there are no segment managers who are held accountable for operations, operating results or plans for levels or components below the Company level. Accordingly, the Company has determined that it has a single reporting segment and operating unit structure of providing personalized Internet platforms and online entertainment services to high-speed Internet subscribers.

The following table sets forth revenue and long-lived tangible assets by geographic area:

	Ye	Years Ended December 31,			
	2008	2009	2010		
Revenue:					
United States	\$ 51,210	\$ 59,356	\$ 65,180		
United Kingdom	1,361	888	766		
Netherlands		554	286		
Total revenue	\$ 52.571	\$ 60,798	\$ 66.232		

		Ended iber 31,
	2009	2010
Long-lived tangible assets:		
United States	\$ 5,978	\$ 6,236
Netherlands	653	874
Total long-lived tangible assets	\$ 6,631	